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HEARING ON INDIAN ISSUES REGARDING HMEAD
START REAUTHORIZATION

FRIDAY, MARCH 25, 1994

U.S. SENATE
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS, MEETING JOINTLY WITH THE

CoMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.
The committees met, pursuant to notice, at 10:07 a.m. in room

485, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Daniel K. Inouye (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Inouye, Wellstone, Conrad, and Cochran.

STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. INOUYE, U.S. SENATOR FROM
HAWAII, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. We gather this morning to receive testimony on

a very important matter which I believe will profoundly affect the
future of our Nation.

We who are privileged to be committee chairs often make grand
statements proclaiming that a particular bill or iisue at hand is of
extreme significance, and oftentimes this may be true. In fact, 2
days ago, as chairman of this committee, I conducted a hearing on
Native American religious freedom—a matter which strikes at the
very core of an individual’s personal, cultural freedom and dignity.

But if there is one issue about which we must all agree—one sin-
gular issue which must transcend demagoguery and political grid-
lock—it must be the care and protection of our Nation’s children,
the keepers of our future.

From the inner cities to remote Alaska Native villages, our chil-
dren are languishing, often caught in the cycle of poverty, despera-
tion, and violence.

It is the duty of this congressional body to provide safeguards for
these children, to provide community support to better their living
conditions, their health, and education. .

Head Start is a vital and imperative part of this education. Head
Start seeks to provide comprehensive early childhood development,
educational health, nutritional and social services to those most in
need—low-income children and families.

I commend the efforts of my distinguished colleagues on the
Labor and Human Resources Committee—Senators Kennedy,
Kassebaum, Dodd, and Coats—for spearheading the Head Start re-
authorization process and for seeking to expand the provision of
Head Start services, while simultaneously seeking to improve the
overall quality of Head Start programs.
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I also wish to acknowledge the Committee on Labor and Human
Resources for recognizing that not all Head Start communities are
alike, that American Indian and Alaska Native communities have
very unique needs and concerns.

Native American communities experience some of the harshest
living conditions with high rates of poverty, high rates of unem-
ployment, often residing in rural areas literally hundreds of miles
removed from the nearest early child care program or facility.

There are also many native communities who have begun to ben-
efit from Federal and tribal initiatives such as vocational and adult
education and economic development. Unfortunately, the result of
one or both parents being employed is that the family is now mar-
ginally over income, thereby precluding their children from receiv-
ing any Head Start services.

I suspect many other issues will be raised this morning—issues
such as greater technical assistance; the ability to lease, purchase,
and construct facilities; the ability to serve near-reservation chil-
dren and families—but I would like to leave these to the experts—
to the men and women who live and breathe Indian Head Start
every day of their lives.

This hearing marks a momentous occasion. It represents the ef-
forts of both the Committee on Indian Affairs and the Committee
on Labor and Human Resources to be sensitive and responsive to
the needs and concerns of tribal Head Start grantees, program di-
rectors, Indian Head Start parents and children.

I wish to note for the record that in the nearly 30 years that
Indian Head Start programs have been in operation, this is the
very first congressional oversight hearing on these programs. But I
would like to pledge that this will not be our last and that we are
here this morning to renew our commitment to the needs of Indian
Head Start children and families.

Finally, I wish to thank our witnesses today, many of whom have
traveled from such distant places as Alaska, Minnesota, Montana,
California. New Mexico, Arizona, and South Dakota, and many of
whom have never offered formal testimony before.

Your willingness to transcend these obstacles truly bears testa-
ment to how much you value and cherish your native children.

On behalf of the committee, I thank you very much for your
presence here today. A

As you may know, we have a very long witness list, but I can
assure you that I will stay here as long as you want.

We will begin our hearing by hearirz from the Administration
for Children, Youth, and Families of the Department of Health and
Human Services, the associate commissioner of the Head Start
Bureau, Helen Taylor.

Ms. Taylor.
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STATEMENT OF HELEN TAYLOR, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER OF
THE HEAD START BUREAU, ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN,
YOUTH, AND FAMILIES, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN
SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC; ON BEHALF OF OLIVIA GOLDEN,
COMMISSIONER

Ms. TavLor. Good morning, Chairman Inouye and members of
the committees.

My name is Helen Taylor, and I was just sworn in on March 14
as the Associate Commissioner of the Head Start Bureau within
the Administration on Children, Youth, and Families. I am here
representing the commissioner of the Administration on Children,
Youth, and Families, Olivia Golden who, unfortunately, is unable
to be here today due to a family emergency. However, [ would like
to request that a copy of her complete written testimony be submit-
ted for the record.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be made part of the record.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Golden appears in appendix.]

Ms. TavLor. It is a real pleasure to come before this joint hear-
ing of the Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources and
the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs today to discuss the Ad-
ministration’s proposal to reauthorize and strengthen the Head
Start program, with particular emphasis on our ongoing efforts to
strengthen Indian Head Start programs. _

This is an exciting moment in the history of Head Start—a time
to renew the vision of Head Start, a time to build on its many
strengths and address its weaknesses, and a time to ensure that
Head Start will continue to be a symbol of hope and opportunity
for low-income children and families around the country, whether
they live in an inner-city neighborhood or on a rural Indian reser-
vation.

As you know, the past nine months have been marked by intense
efforts on the part of the Administration, Congress, the Head Start
community, and experts from the field of early childhood develop-
ment to assess the current state of the Head Start program and to
chart a course to ensure its continued success both now and into
the next century.

This collaborative process began with the formation of an Adviso-
ry Committee on Head Start Quality and Expansion by Secretary
Donna Shalala last June and has continued through the release of
the Advisory Committee’s comprehensive and unanimous report in
January 1994, and with the introduction of the Head Start reau-
thorization bill with historic bipartisan, bicameral support just last
month.

Efforts to improve Head Start have been bolstered by an in-
creased appropriations for the program, including a 14.6 million in-
crease for "ndian Hend Start programs in fiscal year 1994—the
largest dollar increase ever for Indian Head Start.

The President has demonstrated his strong continuing support
for the Head Start program by proposing an increase by more than
20 percent for Head Start in fiscal year 1995.

The American Indian Head Start programs have been a part of
Head Start since its beginning in 1965. Like other Head Start pro-
grams, Indian programs provide comprehensive culturally and lin-

10
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guistically relevant developmental services for low-income pre-
school children and their families.

Unlike most Head Start programs, which are funded and man-
aged by the 10 regional offices of the Administration for Children
and Families, the American Indian Head Start programs work di-
rectly with the Head Start Bureau’s American Indian branch in
Washington, DC. This administrative arrangement reflects and
supports the special government-to-government relationship be-
tween the U.S. Government and the sovereign Indian nations.

We know that the need for Head Start is acuie in the many
Indian communities where there are high levels of poverty and un-
employment. We are pleased that we have been able to respond to
this need by providing Head Start to a high proportion of the eligi-
ble children in those communities and by continuing to increase
our investment in the quality of those programs; however, we also
recognize that Indian Head Start programs have special needs and
concerns.

Recently officers from the National Indian Head Start Directors
Association met wicth Commissioner Golden, myself, and other
members of the Head Start Bureau staff to share information
about some of the issues facing Head Start programs, including the
need to enhance the quality of programs by improving physical fa-
cilities and strengthening staff training.

The National Indian Head Start Directors Association’s emphasis
on quality is consistent with the findings and the recommendations
of the bipartisan Advisory Committee Report on Head Start Qual-
ity and Expansion.

That report is rooted in three solid principles: No. 1, that we
must ensure that quality is in every Head Start program in Amer-
ica and we must strive to help every program obtain excellence;
No. 2, we must respond flexibly to the needs of today’s children
and families, including those currently unserved; and we must
{orgia new partnerships at the community, State, and Federal

evels.

I'm pleased to say that these three principles from the Advisory
Committee report are clearly reflected in the proposed Head Start
reauthorization bill.

The proposed legislation places a strong emphasis on quality, in-
cluding tough new provisions to ensure that no grantee will contin-
ue to provide services if it falls below a minimum quality level and
fails to correct its deficiencies. It ensures that Head Start grantees
will have access to both financial resources and technical assist-
ance to address quality issues. It also ensures responsiveness to
community and family needs by encouraging strategic planning at
the national and the local level.

Nationally, new funds will be allocated to communities with the
greatest need. Locally, programs will be afforded flexibility to meet
the needs in their lwcal community, such as if they need to provide
full-year, full-day sex vices, programs will be able to do that for fam-
ilies that are working or in training.

Finally, the bill reaffirms the commitment to partnerships, focus-
ing particular attention on the need to strengthen partnerships be-
tween Head Start programs and other agencies in their communi-
ties.
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The recommendations of the Advisory Committee and the provi-
sions of the proposed Head Start reauthorization bill offer special
opportunities for Indian Head Start programs. In particular, focus
on investing in quality and the emphasis on allowing flexibility
and responding to community needs should prove especially benefi-
cial to Indian Head Start programs.

Among the key issues to be addressed in implementing this
vision in the Indian Head Start programs are:

No. 1, ensuring that programs have the flexibility to use re-
sources in the ways that meet their needs—for example, to support
transportation class in sparsely-populated rural settings rather
than being forced in a national average that doesn’t fit. No longer
are we talking about a cookie-cutter approach.

No. 2, providing training and technical assistance that is respon-
sive to the special needs and circumstances of Indian grantees. Fa-
cilities is a third area that we know is very, very important. Facili-
ties are a key to quality programs.

A 1992 report by the Inspector General of the Department of
Health and Human Services cited a significant number of health
and safety deficiencies in Indian Head Start facilities and pointed
to a lack of consistency in inspection enforcement of these facili-
ties.

I am pleased to say that we have made significant progress in
- addressing health and safety concerns of Head Start facilities since
the release of that report.

The Department has provided technical and financial assistance
to address issues cited in this report. We are proud to say that
nearly $2 million for modular ciassrooms and $900,000 for renova-
tions to meet licensing standards in American Indian programs has
been distributed.

In addition, to ensure ccnsistency in health and safety inspec-
tions and the timely corrections of deficiencies, the Head Start Bu-
reau’s American Indian Program Branch and the Indian Health
Services Environmental Health Unit have worked jointly to devel-
op a standardized code to implement in monitoring Indian Head
Start programs.

Additional funds to meet one-time facility and equipment and
program improvement needs will be available to Indian Head Start
programs and all other Head Start grantees through fiscal year
1994 funding.

Funds will be available to correct safety problems, obtain ade-
quate equipment for use in classrooms, address transportation
needs, ensure that facilities accommodate all aspects of the pro-

gram, including playgrounds.

*  This administration is committed to the total Head Start pro-
gram and we are committed to improving the quality in every
Head Start program in America, including the programs in our
Indian branch. Partnership was a major theme of the Advisory
Committee on Head Start Quality and Expansion, and we recognize
that we need to work as partners with the tribes and the Indian
Head Start programs to continue to improve the quality and in-
ccease the availability of Head Start services for Native American
families.
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Because many Indian Head Start programs are located in remote
areas with limited services and resources, there is an increased
need to ensure that Head Start programs lived up to their poten-
tial as a central institution in a community that supports low-
income children and families. We believe by working together that
we can help our Indian Head Start programs to reach that goal.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Taylor.

I am extremely pleased to learn of the strong commitment on the
part of the administration, but, as we are all aware, oftentimes the
underlying legislation may have been drafted in such a way that
’phedintent and commitment may not be fully appreciated and real-
ized.

For example, one of the important concerns of Indian Head Start
grantees is their inability to lease or to purchase facilities from a
tribal government because, in most cases, the Indian Head Start
grantee is a tribe. Under your regulations, I believe you have a pro-
vision that requires a third party in that transaction.,

I think you have somehow translated this to mean that if an
Indian tribe purchases from an Indian tribe, you do not meet the
requirements of the third party rule.

Would you support a waiver to this third party rule in instances
where the grantee is a tribe and if there are safeguards to make
certain that the transaction is a fair and equitable one?

Ms. TavLORr. Senator, we recognize that there are a number of
problems around the area of facilities with our Head Start grantee.
We met a few weeks ago with Indian Head Start directors and they
brought a whole range of issues, including that one, to our atten-
tion. Another issue was the whole issue of construction.

We are reviewing this whole facilities issue. One of the things
that we are doing in terms of working toward implementation of
the Advisory Committee recommendation is setting up work
groups, and a critical work group is in the whole area of facilities,
because this is a problem not only for cur Indian grantees, but for
Head Start grantees across the country.

The CuAIRMAN. What do you suggest we de? Do we put 2 legisla-
tive waiver in there?

Ms. TayLoR. I'm not prepared to answer that at this time, Sena-
tor.

The CHAIRMAN. May I request that your staff work with the com-
mittee staff to come forth with some solution to this?

Ms. TavLOR. I wil! certainly take that back.

The CBAIRMAN. In your testim .ay it says, “The Department ap-
preciates the difficulties encountered by Indian Head Start grant-
ees in purchasing and improving facilities even when resources are
available.” You said that you are exploring additional options. You
have had some discussion on this with the directors of Indian Head
Start. What sort of options are we talking about?

Ms. TayrLor. We are beginning to look at a whole array of op-
tions, and I certainly don’t have all of the solutions and options
that might be available at this point. We will be convening a work
group around facilities, and the purpose of that work group will be
to look at the statute and what various kinds of options are avail-
able to us.

13
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Possible options include collaborating with other Federal agen-
cies around that issue. We hope to bring in experts. There are legal
issues involved, and we certainly need to explore all of those ave-
nues and bring in experts in the area around facilities to help us
explore and develop options to deal with this whole facility issue.

As I said, it is a problem not only for our Indian grantees, but for
all Head Start programs around the country, whether they be in
the inner city or in small town America or on an Indian reserva-
tion. We certainly have this as a high priority to begin to address
this igsue.

We are serious about quality, and we know that to provide high-
quality programs for children and their families we must have ade-
quate facilities.

The CHAIRMAN. I hope we succeed.

Ms. TAyLor. As we move along, we will share where we are
going,

The CHAIRMAN. I hope we succeed because I think it is almost
painfully unfair if we set up a beautiful program in front of them
but say that you cannot take full advantage of it because of these
obstacles. These are not intentional obstacles, but they are there
and I think we shou'” take them away.

Section 9840 of the act—I think it is known as the Gravel
Amendment—enablzs medically under-served rural communities
with a population of 1,000 or less to establish their own criteria for
Head Start Head programs. Is it the position of the Bureau that
this section is limited only to Alaska Native communities?

Ms. TAvLor. That’s not my perception. As I said, Senator, I just
arrived and I'm getting familiar with these issues. It is my under-
standing that if grantees feel that the provision applies to them,
they need to apply to the Department in terms of that amendment
which outlines some specific criteria that a grantee would have to
meet for that to apply.

The CHAIRMAN. I am certain that the statutory language is
silent. It does not say just Alaska. I think one of your predecessors
must have interpreted this provision to be limited to Alaska be-
cause the author was an Alaskan Senator, but I feel that it was
meant for all communities, whether they are Alaskan or Lower 48,
aMs Fhey would say. So I hope you will look at that in that light,

a'am.

As we are all aware, from the very inception of the Head Start
program, Indian tribes have been participants. In 1965 there were
34 American Indian Head Start programs. Today there are over
120 Indian Head Start programs providing services to 181 Indian
and Alaska Native tribes. However, I have noticed that the Head
Start Act does not specifically reference tribes but, instead, refers
to reservations. Part of this may very well be a drafting matter be-
cause in the 1960’s we were not using the terms that we would con-
sider standard today.

However, unfortunately, this outdated approach has caused
many problems in Indian Country. For one, off-reservation children
and families have been considered ineligible, even though many of

these families quality for services under the BIA’s near-reservation
designation,
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If the word “tribe” was used instead of “reservation,” then these
children would qualify. Could you please clarify this for the com-
mittee what standards are applied by the Department in determin-
ing whether a particular tribe is eligible as a grantee and what
constitutes the service area for that tribe.

And are tribes without a reservation funded? I ask this because
there are tribes without reservations.

Ms. Tavror. It is my understanding, Senator—and, as I said ear-
lier, I am familiarizing myself with all of these issues so we can
begm to move forward and try to address some of them—that there

- are Indian grantees that serve off-reservation children. The issue

has to do with service area.

It is my understanding that there are some areas where there
are other grantees that encompass the service area so that the
issue that we are talking about is what grantee services what par-
ticular area where children reside, because there are Indian grant-
ees that do serve off-reservation children, and what we have to
take a look at is, for our reservation regulations, service areas
around areas where there are problems.

We are certainly willing to sit down with grantees to talk about
it.

The CHAIRMAN. As you know, Ms. Taylor, when the treaties were
signed we guaranteed Indian tribes about 550 million acres of land.
Today there are less than 50. As a result of takeover by American
Government action, some of the reservations are less than 10 acres.
If you are going to have 300 members in that tribe, they cannot
live on 10 acres. So you may have a headquarters building on the
10 acres with community facilities, and the Indians all reside
around that.

But under the interpretation since the word “reservation” is
used and not ‘“tribes,” these Indians who live outside the reserva-
tion—which may be a block away—do not qualify. I hope that in
your meetings with American Indian Head Start directors you look
into this matter, because I do not think that was the intent of the
law, and I do not think the administration would want to have that
as the intent of the law.

Ms. Taylor, I have many other questions, some rather technical
in nature. If I may, I would like to submit them to you for your
consideration.

Ms. TavLor. We certainly will be glad to respond as promptly as
we can.

The CHAIRMAN. And I thank you once again.

Ms. TayLor. Thank you.

The CHalRMAN. May I now call upon the president of the board
of directors of the National Indian Head Start Directors Associa-
tion, Linda Kills Crow; and the executive director of the National
Head Start Association, Sarah Greene.

President Kills Crow.

STATEMENT OF LINDA KILLS CROW, PRESIDENT, BOARD OF DI-
RECTORS, NATIONAL INDIAN HEAD START DIRECTORS ASSO-
CIATION

Ms. Kiuts Crow. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
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I would like to thank you and your committee for conducting
these hearings on behalf of the Indian Head Start programs. We
appreciate your leadership on issues concerning Indian children
and hope the testimony being given today will lead to changes
which will benefit our children and families.

I am here representing the National Indian Head Start Directors
Association and the Osage Tribe of Oklahoma, where I am the
Head Start director.

Our Directors Association represents the 124 Indian Head Start
grantees in 25 States. While we support the Head Start Reauthor-
ization Act, we feel there are some specific issues affecting Indian
Il;I'flad Start programs which need to be addressed as part of this

ill.

Last June the Association held its annual conference here in
Washington, DC, and developed an advocacy agenda in preparation
for reauthorization. I would like tc enter this document into the
record as our Association's position on the 11 crucial Indian Head
Start issues.

The CuairmaN. Without objection, it i made part of the record.

Ms. KiuLs Crow. From that agenda our Association bhoard has
identified five issues where change was deemed essential to achieve
high standards of quality while meeting the unique needs of our
- tribal children. These five issues are sovereignty, construction of fa-
cilities, income eligibility, the on-or near-reservation status, and
training and technical assistance. Today you are going to hear
from several people from the Indian Head Start community dis-
cussing these five issues.

I would just like to take 1 minute to talk about the in:portance of
Indian Head Start. In our communities it is the early childhood
program. Often it is the only game in town. If we didn’t have
Indian Head Start, our children would have nothing.

This is where we start the process with our children of preserv-
ing language and culture. Many of our young parents have lost
these things. The language is something that many of these par-
ents understand but do not speak. We are trying to put this back
into our communities.

We often have to teach our children they are Indian. They don’t
even realize it. They think that Indians are in Dances with Wolves,
but don’t realize that they, themselves, are Indian, and we try to
teach pride in who we are. This is very important in our communi-
ties if we are going to preserve them.

The problem we find is: If Head Start is the only game in town,
and with these restrictive income eligibility requirements, we have
a few children—not many, but a few—whose families have gained
economic self-sufficiency but who are no longer eligible for Indian
Head Start. Tt is really sad when the bus is going down the street
through Indian housing neighborhoods when you see two or three
little children looking through the window waving at the bus but
they can’t get on because their parents have gotten training and
are now making an income which makes them not eligible.

We know that our families are not rich. There are a few middle-
class families, but no rich families on our reservation, and we
think it is penalizing those families that have advanced cconomi-
cally to not allow their children to attend Head Start.
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Going back to the treaties, we realize that education is a treaty
responsibility, and we feel that should be extended down to Head
Start, and that all the Indian children on our reservation should be
.allowed to attend.

I would like to thank the committee for their time and for your
work on behalf of Indian Head Start. As I said, you will be hearing
in detail about these five issues that I have outlined.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Kills Crow appears in appendizx.]

The CuaizmaN. I would like to commend you, Ms. Kills Crow, for
the leadership of your Association in identifying many of these -
problems. I think your solutions make good sense.

What is the means test? How much would disqualify a family?

Ms. KiLis Crow. To give you an example, Senator, if a single .
mother with one child was making $5 an hour, that child would be
ineligible for Head Start.

The income guidelines for Head Start are the lowest of any of
the Federal programs, such as WIC, that have guidelines. We have
children eligible for WIC, for a number of other services that re-
quire income guidelines, but Head Start’s are so low that we have
a lot of children that just miss making that eligibility requirement.

Senator WELLSTONE. Mr. Chairman, can I pursue that question?

The CHAIRMAN. Yea.

Senator WELLSTONE. Were you going to go on the same question,
or a different one?

The CHAIRMAN. I was just curious.

Senator WELLSTONE. Let me wait, but I want to ask something on
the same point in a moment.

The CuairMaN. I was going to call upon Ms. Greene first.

Senator WeLLSTONE. Could I just ask her?

The CuairMaN. I just wanted to know, while we were talking,
what this—

Senator WeLLsTONE. Could I ask for clarification on it too, then?

The CHAIRMAN. Sure.

Senator WELLSTONE. Is it the official definition of poverty or con-
siderably below that in terms of—usually we have poverty level,
150 percent of poverty, 200 percent of poverty. With Head Start
this is across the Nation, right? But it has a disparate impact in
Indian Country? But is it the official poverty figure, or below, or
what?

Ms. KiLrs Crow. I believe it is the exact poverty base. Where
other programs are at 150 percent of poverty, we are at the poverty
base. We don’t have any percentage above.

Senator WELLSTONE. Mr. Chairman, I would just point cut, as
long as we are on this point, just for a moment—I'd want to make
two points.

Ivo. 1, with many of our programs for low-income peopie—and
we're talking now about the education of children, to give them
just what we say, literally a Head Start—we certainly go beyond
100 percent because this figure, which was developed by a woman
named Molly Orshanski in 1963—actually, this whole poverty
index and the way we measure poverty .in and of itself is of dubious
value in terms of the real truth. '
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Poverty is when you don’t have enough income to purchase a
minimum amount of goods and services. We have kept this defini-
tion quite low because o raise it would then mean we would have
to face an unpleasant truth, which is to say we have many more
poor people in our country.

So we first of all have an inadequate definition. Then, with most
of our programs of assistance, we go beyond 100 percent knowing
that, even though I think the index should be changed.

So if it is just literally the poverty figure, I think we do run into
some serious problems.

My last point is if there was ever a program where you would
want to try and expand the eligibility it would certainly be Head
Start with children.

And then the other thing that is, of course, ironic is we don’t
even serve all those children that are eligible based on an inad-
equate definition in the first place of eligibility.

So we might be able to pave some new ground here if we were
able to make these changes, I think.

I won’t take anybody’s time, but this whole—this went back to
1963. It was when we first—Michael Harrington’s book, ‘“The
Other American,”—we wanted to finally have some measurement.
I think Molly Orshanski, herself, wished that it had never been
used the way it has been used. It is just a shame we don’t change
it, because this is the impact.

The CHalrmAN. I agree with you that 30 years is long enough.
The time has come for change.

Senator WELLSTONE. Yes; that is correct. And I'm not going to
drone on, but if I went into it in great detail I think you would, Mr.
Chairman, really agree that the time has come for some change.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Greene.

STATEMENT OF SARAH GREENE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL HEAD START ASSOCIATION

Ms. GreeNE. Thank you very much.

I'd like to also thank you, Senator Inouye and members of your
committees for conducting this very timely hearing.

As in the past, the Head Start community is grateful for your
continued support and dedicated interest in Head Start program.

As with many Head Start events this year, this is a historic
event and one in which both communities have a great deal of
pride, and we do, again, thank you for holding this very important
hearing.

As said, I am Sarah Greene, and I am here actually in three ca-
pacities: First, as a former Head Start teacher, education coordina-
tor, and director of a Head Start program in Manatee County, Flor-
ida; secondly, as a member of Donna Shalala’s Advisory Committee
on Head Start Quality and Expansion; and, thirdly, as the chief ex-
ecutive officer of the National Head Start Association.

My comments will come from my experiences as a Head S.art
advocate, which began in 1970. Since that time, I have spent con-
siderable time conversing with Head Start parents, staff, and lead-
ers across the Nation, and I, too, congratulate Linda Kills Crow,
her leadership, and their association for the outstanding work they




are doing in trying to raise and get resolve to the issues facing
their program and their children and families.

I think that the true leaders of Head Start are those who daily
work with families and children as they face the struggles of pover-
ty and other prevalent social pressures. I am pleased that you have
acknowledge the importance of these individuals at today’s hear-
ing. I am also pleased that you have acknowledged the importance
of the National Head Start Association by asking for our represen-
tation at this hearing.

Our association is the membership organization representing
721,000 children and more than 2,000 Head Start programs in
America. It is the only national association dedicated exclusively to
the concerns of the Head Start community.

We are a private, not-for-profit corporation governed by a 49-
member board of directors composed of a parent, staff, director,
and friend representative from each of the 12 vegions. Ten of the
12 regions are geographical regions. The other two regions span
several states; region 11, representing Native American children
and their families; and region 12, representing migrant children
and their families. Consequently, there are four members of the
Native American Head Start Association on our board.

In September 1993 the National Association’s board of directors
endorsed the advocacy agenda of the National Indian Head Start
Association.

In my testimony tc " would like to emphasize that part of the
magic of Head Start e¢n you can visit programs from coast to
coast and find many »i the activities, the same standards, and the
same expectations for children and their families. This, of course, is
due to the fact that Head Start programs must adhere to strict per-
formance standards. This is the magic, because while there is com-
monality, there is also a uniqueness that comes from the ability for
programs to design their approach based on the characteristics and
needs of their community.

We, as a Head Start community, take pride in this national alli-
ance, but we do realize that some aspects of all of our programs—
this certainly includes Indian and migrant programs—require spe-
cial attention.

One area of concern that requires special attention, as has been
mentioned, is that of facilities. Tribal Head Start grantees have ex-
perienced tremendous difficulty over the years, as have all Head
Start programs, in acquiring adequate and safe facilities.

The National Head Start Association is concerned that the cur-
rent Head Start reauthorization legislation does not grant Head
Start programs the legal authority to construct facilities. This is
crucial for quility expansion of }.ead Start programs. In many
areas of the United States—and very piredominantly in tribes—
there are no facilitiec to purchase, rent, or renovate.

The National Head Start Association recently conducted a
survey to obtain a better understanding on the status of facilities
and the impact of expansion. As many as 525 agencies responded to
this survey, including 45 grantees in region 11. This represents ap-
proximately 40 percent of the Indian programs.

The results revealed that 41 programs were having difficulty ac-
quiring facilities, 39 identified lack of money to purchase facilities,
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36 identified lack of facilities regardless of funds, 84 commented
that they expect the problem to continue.

We don’t want to see Head Start centers across the United States
characterized by portable units. Because TYead Start programs are
growing and are not able to construct facilities, and in many areas
there are limited or no facilities to purchase, portable units are
being purchased. ,

A portable unit is a temporary solution. In many instances, con-
struction would be Iless expensive than the purchase of a portable
unit. This situation must be addressed for both Indian programs
and all Head Start programs during the 1994 reauthorization.

The proposed legislation clarifies that training and technical as-
sistance funds shall be focused on program and management defi-
ciencies, training and career development needs of staff, and strate-
gic planning and needs assessment to guide program expansion.

While the National Head Start Association supports this empha-
sis on T/TA, we are concerned that the current T/TA system is
fragmented and not necessarily attuned to the needs of the Head
Start programs.

Before the current system is built upon or a new system is initi-
ated, there should be a review to identify the strengths and weak-
nesses of the existing system.

The National Head Start Association is recommending that 3
percent of the existing funds be set aside for T/TA. Currently there
is a 2 percent set-aside.

We recommend, with these additional funds: long-distance learn-
ing capabilities be included in the T/TA funding. Currently there
is a demonstration project in place that develops, produces, and de-
livers training live, by satellite, to Head Start teaching teams in
remote and isolated areas of the United States and its territories.
Of the participants, 18 percent are Native American.

According to an evaluation conducted by an independent contrac-
tor, over 92 percent were pleased with the results of these efforts.

I must add that there is no way in this testimony to capture the
enthusiasm of the participants I have spcken with who have been
involved in this effort.

College credit must be associated with some aspects of Head
Start training. From the information NHSA has obtained from the
most recent Head Start program information report, educational
staff in Indian programs are almost exclusively relying on a child
development associate, or CDA.

CDA, a competency-based credential, is certainly an important
piece of the Head Start career development program, | .t in many
instances programs use additional training funds to work with col-
leges and universities to attach college credit to the training they
are currently receiving. Their earning of this credit would provide
the Head Start staff to continue work toward higher degrees. Cur-
rently, 34 percent of Head Start staff are former Head Start par-
ents.

State office in each State be established as a satellite of a region-
al training system. Indian programs are in 24 States. This makes
the current training system not easily accessible by all tribes. In
this type of system, there must be assurances that provisions would
be made to provide appropriate training to tribes.
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The National Head Start Association has gone on record as being
opposed to the existing eligibility guidelines by Head Start entry.
The working poor on the borderline of poverty have demonstrated
the need for Head Start services. Families may qualify for WIC,
Medicaid, free lunch, and subsidized housing, but make too mwuch
money to have their children enrolled in Head Start.

The Head Start eligibility guidelines are the lowest for any of
these Federal programs and other Federal programs offered by
tribes, This problem becomes intensified on reservations when
Head Start is often the only preschool or early childhood program
operating within the tribal community.

I was just raring to jump in when you were talking bout the
income guidelines, because it is a problem. We have been talking
about it. It gets increasingly worse over the years, and we don't
think we ought to use the excuse that it then gives us more num-
bers to deal with. People are there. They are hurting.

We have centers located in HUD housing projects, but many of
the families can’t get into Head Start. To have the same income
guideline over every State—$14,000 for a family of four in Missis-
sippi, Alabama, New York, and Boston, is the same amount of
money. It just isn’t right, and it is time to change it.

The National Head Start Ausociation recommends that children
and families participating in other programs are automatically eli-
gible for Head Start. We could then provide more comprehensive
services to our families utilizing all of the Federal funds and other
programs that exist if we, ourselves, practice that type of partner-
ship and collaboration.

Also in the area of Head Start eligibility, the National Head
- Start Association recommends the Bureau of Indian Affairs’ defini-
tion of tribe be consistent in the Head Start law. Since Head Start
began in 1965, many Native American families have moved off the
reservations but live nearby. These children are not permitted to
attend Head Start on the reservation. This again is another exam-
ple of inconsistency in Federal regulations.

Before ending my testimony, I would like to comment on Head
Start quality. There have been many major attacks on the Head
Start program during this past year. Many inaccurate statistics
have been used to berate the effectiveness of Head Start.

Head Start is a program that has been successful in improving
the lives of many low-income children and families across this
country. It is a human service program, a grassroots program.

Research confirms that program quality is one of the strongest
factors in a successful intervention. In a recent study of 32 Head
Start classrooms presented at the Head Start Research Conference,
quality stood out as the strongest indicator of positive outcomes for
children. In another study at the same conference, quality Head
Start programs were cited for their ability to impact violence and
gang activities.

During the 1990 reauthorization of Head Start, it was our asso-
ciation that lobbied to ensure that quality was addressed—quality
versus quantity. It was apparent to many of the Head Start leaders
that Head Start could not continue to grow unless Congress was
willing to address quality.
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Fortunately, during the 1991 reauthorization, a bipartisan Con-
gress did a set-aside for quality initiatives. We would like to com-
mend the Members here today that displayed the leadership to ad-
dress quality issues during that reauthorization.

Although these funds were greatly needed, they were certainly
not sufficient to remedy years of inattention to quality.

Our association would like to applaud the Administration for fur-
thering their commitment ¢o this set-aside in the 1994 reauthoriza-
tion. The bill emphasizes the need for programs to use quality
funds and not be restricted to the 25 percent.

I would like to again emphasize the importance of working with
Federal staff to see that these quslity initiatives are implemented.
There are Native American programs that have never seen a Fed-
eral monitoring team.

It is imperative that as Head Start grows, Federal staff grows to
accommodate the program. In some regions there are fewer Feder-
] Head Start staff than before the large expansion efforts. This ne-
cessitates more time for paperwork, with less time to spend on
technical assistance to grantees.

While investing in quality, we must be aware that part of the
quality team is at the Federal level. As the rest of the Government
downsizes, our goal is for the Federal staff to be right-sized.

We also support language in the Head Start Act which directs
the Secretary to provide Indian preference to positions within the
Head Start Bureau office responsible for meeting the needs of
Indian children.

Head Start does work. It provides children and parents with a
foundation that is needed by famjlies as they begin to cope with
the realities of public school and other social pressures.

The Head Start Act amendments of 1994 build upon the existing
strengths of the program, which strongly embraces partnerships.
The partnership that is initially needed to launch these findings is
that of a bipartisan Congress and Administration moving forward
with the total involvement of the Head Start community to make
these recommendations reality, both through reauthorization and
through sufficient increases in f\nding. '

This committee today has certainly demonstrated an outstanding
willingness to join together to discover more about the needs and
concerns of a special member of the Head Start family. The Na-
tional Head Start Association commends your efforts and commit-
ment to children and families.

Thank you.

(Prepared statement of Ms. Greene appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Greene, I commend you and your organiza-
tion for supporting the many changes advocated by the American
Indian Head Start Association. I think these changes have great
merit, and I can assure you that I, for one, would support them,
and I believe this committee will, also.

Ms. Kills Crow, as you know, by the Constitution and by the laws
of this land, Indian tribes and nations are considered sovereign.
This sovereignty is supported further by the 800 treaties that have

been entered into by Indian tribes and the Government of the
United States.
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As part of the treaty, much of the lands of this Nation were
given up to the Government and to the people of this land, and in
return Indians were assured, as long as the sun rises in the east
and sets in the west and the rains flow from the mountaintops to
the sea, that this Government would assist Indians in maintaining
their well-being, their health, their education, and provide security.

If that is so, do you believe that all Indian children, whether
they have working mothers or not, should be eligible?

Ms. KiLis Crow. I definitely do. I think that all children should.
I agree with your assertion about the treaties. I think it is a trust
responsibility, and ecpecially in reservation and rural Indian com-
munities like Oklahoma where there are no other types of pro-
grams available.

In urban areas there may be some types of programs that have
been initiated through Indian centers, or what have you, that are
available to serve the special needs of indian children, but in rural
communities there is nothing, either Indian-oriented or not, avail-
able to our children. So yes, I do believe all of our children should
have that opportunity and income guidelines should not be a con-
sideration.

The CeAlrMAN. Ms. Greene, a study of the history of the United
States would indicate that most Indians do not live in their home-
lands or their ancestral lands. Oklahoma is a classic case where
most of the Indians were literally with shackles brought in from
everywhere—from Florida, Alabama, Georgia, North and South
Carolina. Even the Apaches are there from the Mexican border.
The Seminoles from Florida are there.

It was the determination on the part of the Government to rid
this East Coast and certain other areas of Indians. They just
V\}flanted to get rid of them because Europeans wanted to settle
there.

So, as a general rule, Indians ended up in places where no one
else wanted. Indians did not select the deserts because they hap-
pened to love deserts; they are there because no one else wanted
the desert.

And at the present time, the unemployment in reservations I be-
lieve has improved—in other words, it has come down. It used to be
57 percent. Our national unemployment is 7, but Indians were 57.
It is now down to about 40. We are getting there, but not quite.

So I find it rather strange that since 1987 Head Start nationally
haz grown over 60 percent, but in Indian Country it is less than 30
percent. What we are trying to do is to make certain that at the
least the growth in Indian Country would be the same.

Having said that, would you go along with President Kills Crow’s
assertion that the means test should not apply in Indian Country?

Ms. GreenNE. Definitely. We fully support that. One of the things
that is unique about Head Start is in our performance standards
and in the law it ¢alks about a program being designed to meet the
needs of the local community, the ethnic population, the cultures.
But in actual practice oftentimes there are other rules that are
written about the law that prohibits that from happening. To me,
this is a special need that requires that kind of action, and our as-
sociation would fully support it all the way.
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The CHAIRMAN. Some day we will put you in charge of the Head
Start program.

Ms. GreeNE. All right. I assure you I would get it done.

The CHAIRMAN. You are truly—
- Ms. GREENE. And not wait 30 years.

) The CuairMAN. That is right. And I commend you for your en-
lightenment.

If we did what your recommendations suggest, will the cost of
Head Start in Indian Country go up?

Ms. KiLLs Crow. We don’t believe so. We are not asking for addi-
; tional dollars. We are just asking—I think really what we would
e like is for tribes to be able to set their own guidelines for admis-
: sions criteria. Income shouldn’t be the only guideline.
= . We do want to serve the poorest of the poor, but we have prob- -
- lems on our reservations and our communities of alcoholism, drug
abuse, and even gangs are coming in. We have other problems be-
sides just lack of income, and we really feel that the tribe should
be able to make the determination and set those eligibility criteria
_ based on whatever the needs are of that local community.

- The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. -
Senator Wellstone.
Senator WELLSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
— On the issué of the income eligibility guidelines, would you—it
. seems to me that can be broken down inte two separate questions.
- . One question is: what about the children from families that are
S Jjust above the way we define it and they need the help every bit as
, much and, as a matter of fact, they are growing up in famiiies that
— are really having a tough time, regardless of how we officially

L define poverty? Shouldn’t they be eligible? That’s question number
one.

I guess the second question is: would you see, however, if you
said “across the board for all children,” a point where you might
L want to put it on a sliding fee? Would you want to have any kind
K of payment at all, or would you leave that up to decisions made by

different sovereign nations?

: Do you see what my question is?

Ms. Ki.Ls Crow. Personally, I'd like to see it left up to each tribe
to make that decision. Right now there is no provision for any kind
of sliding fee scale.

Yes; in some of our communities we have an IHS clinic, and
maybe some of the staff people there, the IHS positions, do make
relatively high salaries compared to other people. Their children,

. though, do live in those communities and don’t have access either.
I can see that there are some cases, and some tribes might want

. to make that determination to set some type of sliding fee scale,

L but I think that should be, again, left up to the tribe to determine
: that based on whether they have the facilities, how many slots
they have available, who they can serve. That should be their de-
termination as to what their guidelines should be,
Senator WELLSTONE. I want to just ask one other—make one
cor?lment and ask one question for the two of you, if that's all
1:.2ht.,
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My comment is that one of you all said—and I thought it was a
point well taken. I'm not in disagreement, but I guess I wanted to
add a caveat.

One of you said that one of the real problems here is that for
those children that kind of fall betweer. the cracks because they
don’t meet this very strict definition—which, again, is totally unre-
alistic. We just want to say we have 30-some million poor people as
opposed to 50 million poor people. That's why we have this defini-
tion, really.

You said that in the urban areas there may be other options that
you don’t really have in some of the reservations. But the truth of
the matter is, by and large, there aren’t very many options. Those
kids, too, are shut out.

Certainly in rural America, be it in Indian Country or be it in
communities next to Indian Country, it is the very same issue.

My second question is: Could you talk a little bit about national
training programs for Head Start directors in Indian Country?
What is your feeling about the importance of—now we get back
again to the question of really making sure that these programs
are effective and work well and are accountable. Is there any such
program?

Ms. KiLLs Crow. Yes, sir; we have a technical assistance provider
at Three Feathers Associates, which is based out of Norman, Okla-
homa, which serves all 124 of our grantees—which, again, are lo-
cated in 25 States, which makes it very difficult to provide immedi-
ate responses to needs.

One of our biggest problems has been a great turnover in staff.
We say—and keep tracking this every year—that we have a turn-
over of about 30 percent of the Head Start directors every year.
When your administration is turning over at 30 percent of the di-
rectors a year, your training needs are continual, and we do need
some relief in this area.

Senator WELLSTONE. With the Indian Head Start programn?

Ms. Kinis CrRow. With Indian Head Start.

Senator WeLLSTONE. Why that turnover?

Ms. KiuLs Crow. Partly I think it may be tribal politics. Part of
it is these programs mostly are very small, but they still have a
vast amount of paperwork to do.

We try to hire from within the tribe, and often we don’t have
people with all the skills necessary to handle a position such as ad-
ministering a Head Start program. Because they are small, we
don’t have the support staff available to them, so Head Start direc-
tors becom< very frustrated with the position they are in and often
either burn out or just throw up their hands and leave. A few can
tough it out, but it is hard.

And that goes across the board for teachers, coordinators—there
is just a high turnover rate and a constant need for training within
the program. And there is no system now for on-site training or if
a tribe gets in trouble for someone to go out there and take care of
that situation immediately, so it is allowed to fester and just gets
worse and worse.

Senator WELLSTONE. Ms. Greene, do you have the figure for what
the average salary is for Head Start teacher?
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Ms. GREENE. Right now it is between $13,000 and $14,000, up
from the $10,000 it was when we started with the 1990 reauthoriza-
tion. So while it is improved, it is still very, very low. And this is
for people that have been teaching for over 10 years in the pro-
grams. They have some. longevity.

Senator WELLSTONE. That’s about—for a family of four, account-
ing for some urban/rural differences, what is the—and it is a bogus
definition, but what is the official definition for poverty? For a
family of four now is it up close to about $12,000 or $11,000?

Ms. GReeNE. For a family of four it is close to $14,000.

Senator WeLLSTONE. That is our official definition of poverty in
the country right now, which is based upon the idea that you take
the Agriculture Department’s low-cost food cost plan and you say if
a family doesn’t have three times that it is poor, assuming, since
1963, that housing, utility bills, and transportation, roughly speak-
ing, have stayed the same in terms of cost. That’s what makes this
so dubious. .

So essentially the teachers aren’t even making the poverty-level
income. It's like child care workers. You know how we talk about
children, children, children make on the average of about $5.50 or
$6 an hour. You get paid twice that much in Minnesota if you work
at the zoo—which, by the way, is important. That’s not my point.
But it is another point which is understood.

So your teachers aren’t making poverty-level income.

Ms. GREENE. And in most prograrus they are only working nine
and ten months, so in the summer they either try to find another
part-time job or draw unemployment, which is another program. So
the problem is just complicated even more so.

Senator WELLSTONE. I just raised the question to make the point.
I wish I could change it. It just seems to me it is just an incredibly
hypocritical contradiction.

Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. I can understand your frustration, Senator, be-
cause I was here when this law was debated and enacted into law,
and the hopes were high. We thought this was salvation for chil-
dren. But it is the salvation for some children, but not all children.

Senator Conrad.

Senator CoNrAD. Mr. Chairman, I have a statement that I'd like
to have made part of the record.

The CrAIRMAN. It will be made part of the record.

STATEMENT OF HON. KENT CONRAD, U.S. SENATOR FROM NORTH
DAKOTA

Senator CoNRAD. Mr. Chairman, I thought the questions by the
Senator from Minnesota were most appropriate because I recall my
own visit to a Head Start facility just across the border from your
State, Senator Wellstone. :

In visiting with the teachers there, and just in conversation I
asked the question of what was the average salary there, and I re-
member getting a response that was along the lines of the testimo-
ny here. I remember being shocked by the numbers and shocked by
how low they were.
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I recalled that a cousi. «f mine had taught in Solin, North
Dakota—which largely serves Indian children in our State—and
that she had been making substantially more than that but had
left the teaching profession—although she won every award the
had to give for excellence in teaching—because she simply couldn’t
make a decent living. And she was getting $4,000 or $5,000 more a
year than these Head Start teachers were getting.

Then I read in the newspaper every day about people signing $25
million 5-year contracts for various sports, and I see people who
are movie stars and people who are entertainers having incomes of
$25 and $30 million a year. I go through the cities of the country
and I notice a very interesting phenomenon of new neighborhoods
with palatial homes—I mean really stunning homes—that must
cost millions of dollars. And there aren’t just a few of them. There
are lots of them.

I think to myself, You know, somewhere we really have the pri-
orities amiss here in the country. Something is wrong about our
values when the people who are teaching our children and the
people who are assisting our kids are valued in a way that is really
almost insulting and, at the same time, in our culture we just heap
money—heap it—on others.

I really think there is something gone awry in the country in
terms of what we are doing and what we deem to be important.
And so, Mr. Chairman, I have gone into this in more detail in my
statement. It is just an observation I make about what is impor-
tant.

When it is all said and done and you look back, living in a 6,000
square foot home—probably those folks could live in a 5,000 square
foot home and a little of that money could go to helping to provide
an overall society in which young people have a chance and an op-
portunity. :

I just want to thank you who are willing to give your time to
really do what is the most important thing in our society, and that
is to help prepare children to realize their full potential. I really
think you are the heroes of this country. Somehow we ought to find
& way to recognize the people who really are doing something that
i. important.

Maybe we should put you up on stage. Maybe some of you aren’t
singers or entertainers or can’t hit the ball out of the park, but
somehow we've got to focus on the people who are really making
the most important contributions and elevate them and raise them
up, because they are the ones that raise up our society.

I thank the Chair.

[Prepared statement of Senator Conrad appears in appendix.]

The CuairMAN. I thank you very much. Your statement some-
how invites response.

Teachers and nurses do not get adequate pay. We hate to admit
it, but most of them are women—that is why. If most teachers were
men, if most nurses were men, I can assure you that their pay
would be much, much more abundant.

I think we have an obligation now on our part to make certain
that we should go beyond advocating women’s rights and equal pay
for equal work. We should make certain that we mean what we
say.
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I hope the time will come when school teachers will be accorded
the respect that they are entitled to, and with that respect the pay;
otherwise, we are not going to get teachers any more.

Soon after the war I was given a choice to teach, be a welfare
worker, be a minister, or politician. You see, I wanted to be an or-
thopedic surgeon and I could not make it, so all of my advisers said
these are the four you should consider. I checked up on teachers,
and at that time a teacher’s pay was $125 a month. I said, “Man,
that is too much of a sacrifice.” Welfare worker, the same thing.
Ministry, obviously out of the question.

Senator ConrAD. For what reasons?

The CHAIRMAN. We will discuss that after the hearing. That is
why I am a politician. But, seriously, we have to do something
about that.

Well, ladies, I thank you very much. Your statement has been
most helpful. I can assure you that I will, in all seriousness, discuss

the matter of trust responsibility and accordingly take away the
means test.

Thank you so much.

Ms. KiLLs Crow. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. And now may I call upon the Chief Executive of
the Mille Lacs Band of Ojibwe, Onamia, Minnesota, Marge Ander-
son. She will be accompanied by the director of the Head Start pro-
gram, Norma Thompson. May I call on the Governor of Taos
Pueblo Tribe of New Mexico, Carl Concha, accompanied by Carmen
Lieurance, Director of the Taos Head Start; the illustrious Chair-
man of the Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians, Phillip Martin,
accompanied by DeLaura Saunders, Director of the Mississippi
Choctaw Head Start; the Vice Chairwoman of the Oneida Tribe of
Wisconsin, Loretta Metoxen, accompanied by Pamela Ninham, Di-
rector of the Oneida Head Start.

I am most sorry to announce that the vice president of the
Navajo Nation, Marshal Plummer, wanted to be here but because
of an emergency is not able to join us.

Senator WeLLsTONE. Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes?

Senator WeLLsTONE. Might I just issue a warm welcome to Marge
Anderson and to Norma Thompson from Minnesota for being here.

The CHAIRMAN. Why do you not introduce them?

Senator WeLLSTONE. They need no introduction. Your introduc-
tion sufficed. I know Julia Lessard is here, as well, and I just wel-
come all of you from Minnesota.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. You must have a lot of Head Starts there. Are
there a lot of Head Start programs in Minnesota?

Senator WELLSTONE. Yes; Minnesota is ahead of the Nation in ev-
erything.

The CHAIRMAN. I will not respond to that.

May I call on Ms. Anderson.
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STATEMENT OF MARGE ANDERSON, CHIEF EXECUTIVE, MILLE
LACS BAND OF OJIBWE, ONAMIA, MN, ACCOMPANIED BY
NORMA THOMPSON, DIRECTOR, MILLE LACS HEAD START

Ms. ANDERSON. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of
the two committees. My name is Marge Anderson. I'm the Chief
Executive of the Mille Lacs Band of Ojibwe Indians located in
northeastern Minnesota.

I thank you for holding this hearing. I also want to thank Sena-
tor Wellstone for his assistance and leadership on this issue in
Minnesota.

It is an honor to appear before this committee today.

I want to begin by giving you a simple fact: From our reserva-
tion, before most of our young people have pursued secondary edu-
cation degrees, became college graduates, they were Head Start
graduates first. That's how important Head Start to our Mille Lacs
Reservation. i

I am very proud to be a Head Start grandparent. As a tribal
leader and grandmother, I have attended countless Head Start
graduation ceremonies. It is my dream one day to attend coilege
graduation ceremonies for each of my grandchildren. If that dream
comes true, Indian Head Start would deserve much of the credit.
Thank you. .

Unfortunately, our ability to serve Indian children at Mille Lacs
through Head Start is being weakened and children are the vic-
tims. We need you to strengthen the Indian Head Start by allowing
us to serve our children who otherwise go without preschool educa-
tion.

There are two reasons for this. First, it ought not cost the Feder-
al Government one extra dime. We seek to maintain our funding,
not increase it. Second, the United States is legally bound to pro-
vide for the education of Indian children. While the United States
has a moral responsibility to ensure that all children across these
lands have access to quality preschool education, only in the case of
Indian children is that responsibility a legal one. Unless the law is
improved , the United States will'have yet broken another promise.

The problem I am speaking of deals with some ineligibility guide-
lines which dictate who we can serve on our reservation. At Mille
Lacs, thanks to Indian gaming, our people have been the benefici-
aries of a tremendous new boom in economic development. Where
3 years ago our unemployment rate was nearly 50 percent, today
our unemployment rate is nearly zero. However, many of our fami-
lies are being penalized for being employed by being forced to
choose between a stable job and a quality preschool education for
their children.

If something isn’t done, we'll lose our Indian Head Start at Mille
Lacs. We cannot meet the magic number of income eligibility
which the Federal Government requires us to serve. Ordinarily this
might be considered a victory against poverty but, instead, it is a
great tragedy because these over-income people are still poor. In
fact ,nearly all of our families are now over the Head Start income
guidelines while still eligible for other Federal assistance such as
WIC, Medicare, and housing assistance.
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Some may ask: Why don’t your tribe just use your gaming reve-
nues rather than depending on Federal funds? The answer to that
is simple. At Mille Lacs we have already supplemented Head Start
as much as we can. We spent nearly 2.8 million of our own revenue
on an elementary school, half of which houses Indian Head Start.
We spent nearly 1 million on tribal day care for our children to
attend after Head Start recesses each day, but even our day care is
in trouble. Many of our people cannot afford fees.

While our day care operating expenses are $400,000 annually, we
only collect about $30,000 from fees from our parents. The band is
supplementing the rest right now, but we have done all we can. We
cannot reverse 150 years of poverty overnight, and as a tribe we
cannot keep Indian Head Start alive without your assistance.

There is another reason why Congress should allow us to serve
all our children, Mr. Chairman. The issue of income eligibility is a
problem faced by most Head Start programs in our State of Minne-
sota. If the Federal Government forces our programs to close, the
result would be discriminatory to have a disproportionate impact
on Indian children throughout our State.

No Indian child on a reservation in Minnesota will have an op-
ortunity, regardless of how poor they are, because Indian Head
}tlart would die and there would be no other program to serve

them.

For a population with the highest teen suicide rate, the highest
percentage of high school dropout rates, teen pregnancy, and count-
less other social problems, that would be a tremendous injustice.

I want to close by telling you a painful part of being an Indian.
As long as I can remember, society has looked down on us. How
many times have I heard, “Why don’t you Indians just get off your
feet and do something for yourselves?”” At Mille Lacs we have done
something—we have created jobs. But it is clear that some seg-
ments of society are not happy about it. It is a typical catch 22
style that they don’t want us rich, but they don’t want us poor,
either. Some of our people have decided that society simply doesn’t
want Indians at all. :

For the Federal Government to penalize nur people when we are
just getting off the ground financially, ti:at only reinforces that
message.

As a tribal leader, I do not come before you today with any
formal education or training. My education was achieved through
the School of Hard Knocks, but it need not be that way for today’s
young people. It must not be.

As a tribe we are doing all we can to fulfill our responsibility to
our children, but do not forget it is you, the Congress, who sharcs
in that responsibility, and it is , indeed, a legal one.

I am here today to request that the Congress remember its trust
responsibility to all Indian tribes and people—especially toward
our Indian children. It will not cost any more money. It is the right
thing to do.

Education is all we have going for us Indian tribes. Do not deny
us qur most precious resource—our children’s right to a head start
in life.

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify. I want to com-
mend your hardworking staff, who have been absolutely outstand-
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ing to work with. We cannot ask for any better, more professional
assistance.

I will now turn to our Indian Head Start director of 27 years,
Norme Thompson, to provide a few details about our program.

{Prepared statement of Ms. Anderson appears in appendix.]

The CaaiRMAN. Ms. Thompson

- STATEMENT OF NORMA THOMPSON, DIRECTOR, MILLE LACS
HEAD START

Ms. THompsoN. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my
name is Norma Thompson. I came to work at Mille Lacs 27 years
ago. I have been the Head Start director, and probably over those
years have helped to comfort, hold, help feed, help teach most of
the 3- and 4-year-old members of the band. It has been a joy.

At Mille Lacs we are funded to serve 69 children. Currently, 14
of those children are over-income according to guideline. By regula-
tion standards, we can serve seven.

Clearly we are in trouble. These children still need the benefits
of Head Start, even though some families are barely breaking the
poverty line. I would like to give you some examples.

Of the 14 children, 2 families are $50 over income. One parent is
a single parent. Four children are from $390 to $2,900 over income.
Two of those are single parents. One child is $12,000 over income,
single parent—a special needs child. Seven children are between
$8,000 and $15,000, which may sound like a lot, but five of those
families have just reached that capacity within the past year.

As Chairman Anderson has indicated, we are really not asking
for more money. Ve are striving to maintain our funded slots.

Another issue that is clearly of importance to Mille Lacs is the
on- or near-reservation issue. Many of our children and families
have moved back tc the area because the reservation is prospering.
They want to work, but because they cannot have housing they
may have to live outside of the reservation area. They can rescrve
all the other services, but cannot qualify for Head Start because
they do not reside on the reservation. We would like this changed.
It is of great importance.

In closing, I would like to give you one example of one mother—a
single parent, three children. Currently her income is $17,000. Her
youngest child is not eligible for Head Start. She faces the choice
of, “Should I quit work so I can take care of my three children? I
cannot afford preschool education to pay for it totally.” She is a .
very determined, hard-working person.

All of the children are precious and have the potential to suc-
ceed, and we wish to provide Head Start to all of them.

The Mille Lacs band has taken that stand—that they want to
serve all of the children. They feel that it is extremely important.

I want to take this opportunity to thank you for listening to our
concerns. If you have any questions, I would be glad to try to
answer them.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Thompson. We will
be asking questicns when the panel is completed.

May I now call upon Governor Carl Concha of the Taos Pueblo
Tribe of New Mexico?
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STATEMENT OF CARL CONCHA, GOVERNOR, TAOS PUEBLO TRIBE
OF NEW MEXICO, ACCOMPANIED BY CARMEN LIEURANCE, DI-
RECTOR, TAOS HEAD START

Ms. LiEURANCE. I'm not Governor Concha. I am Carmen Lieur-
ance. ] want to introduce this very special tribal Governor that is
sitting in your presence today.

I am very proud to be here. I have been with Head Start a short
time compared to Norma, who sits here with 27 years of serving
children. I came to Head Start 8 years ago. It has been the greatest
challenge of my life. )

I can say without any hesitation that we are here today for a
special reason, and with me sits a special person who has been on
this journey with me for the last 8 years, and it was real important
for me to introduce him to you because his wife is the education
and literacy coordinator, and Mr. Concha has lived Head Start, so
his testimony that he brings to you this morning will come from a
real knowledge, and I am really honored to introduce him to you

-this morning.

The CHAIRMAN. Governor.

Ms. Concua. Thank you, Carmen.

[Native word.] That’s my language for “greetings.”

Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My name is Carl Concha. I am the
Governor from Taos Pueblo, New Mexico, where we have a Head
Start program. I am very honored to be here on behalf of the Taos
Pueblo Tribe to present our views on S. 1852, the Head Start Act
reauthorization legislation, and to address the needs of the Indian
Head Start.

I also want to thank the two chairs of the committees, Senator
Inouye and Senator Kennedy, as well as Senators Wellstone,
Conrad, and McCain for their great leadership in the area of needs
of Indian children, as well as other children nationwide.

Taos Pueblo is located in rural northern New Mexico at an eleva-
tion of 7,800 feet. Taos Pueblo lands encompass 95,000 acres of wil-
derness, grazing land, irrigated agricultural land, and populated
areas. We have 2,200 enrolled members, and 1,750 live on or imme-
diately adjacent to our lands.

Taos Pueblo was designated as a World Heritage Site by the
United Nations and is famous for the ancient five- and six-story
adobe structures which are best surviving examples of classic Pueb-
loan architecture. The Pueblo, surrounding lands, and c.lture is
the only living community with this important designation.

Taos Pueblo has benefited from the Head Start program since it
was established on our lands during the summer of 1965. Qur pro-
gram is accredited by the National Association for the Education of
Young Children, commonly known as NAEYC, and expanded last
year from serving 34 to 54 children and families. It employs 12
tribal members, including my wife Deborah, who is the education
and literacy coordinator. Also, my wife and I are both former par-
ents of Head Start.

Our current staff includes two Head Start alumni and three
former iJead Start parents. One of our lead teachers, a Head Start

graduate, is pursuing a master’s degree in early childhood educa-
tion.
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Our staff and parents sponsor scholarships for Head Start gradu-
ates and have assisted students attending Stanford University, the
University of New Mexico, and Wesleyan College.

Taos Pueblo Head Start has typically enrolled children from
other tribal backgrounds who live on our lands or in the nearby
town of Taos, and includes children with Navajo, Oklahoma, Hopi,
Lakota Sioux, and Acoma Pueblo tribal affiliations.

Our program was selected as a pilot site for the substance abuse
initiative funding, and we are expanding our services to include a
home-based option to serve children in the 0 to 3 year ages.

The focus of our Head Start is on empowering families. The mis-
sion of the Taos Pueblo Head Start is to provia= & culturally appro-
priate early childhood education program for INative American 3-
and 4-year-old children. The program will provide comprehensive
training and educational opportunity, enabling parents and staff to
enrich their lives.

Our community has issues in the areas of education, health and
disability, social services, and employment. Thirty percent of our
Head Start parents do not have high school diplomas. Medical con-
cerns of our children include those of respiratory and ear infection,
baby bottle tooth decay, weight issues, and congenital anomalies.
One-fourth of our eligible “vork force is unemnloyed. The Head
Start Health Advisory Committee reports that the most serious
heaith problem facing the Pueblo are psycho-sociel in nature, cul-
minating in alcohol and drug abuse, child abuse <nd neglect.

Head Start is the only service available to our people that can
provide emphasis and focus on the circle of issues affecting our
community through its component organizational structure.
Through the Head Start planning and implementation process, we,
as a tribe, have a framework not only to guide Head Start, but to
blend community needs and priorities into the larger picture of
issues which affect the majority of the tribal population.

Head Start is the only service that brings the community togeth-
er for involvement in a process to share information and reach con-
sensus on issues through the community needs assessment.

But, perhaps more important, Head Start is the only educational
service available on our lands for the preschool children in our
community.

Head Start is vital in training our children in the cultural tradi-
tions by speaking our Tiwa language in the classroom. The foster
grandparent program brings elders together with our children in
an atmosphere of family and closeness.

Our cultural preservation is assisted through the presence of
Head Start and it is for these reasons that we support the swift re-
authorization of the Head Start Act. However, there are specific
Indian Head Start issues which should be included to improve the
legislation. We are here today to ask your support of these changes.

Indian nations are sovereign entities, and the relationship to the
Federal Government is government-to-government. The bureau-
cratic structure needs to be reorganized to facilitate and acknowl-
edge the sovereignty of Federally-recognized Indian tribes.

The current manner of organizing all Indian Head Start grant-
ees—which are the tribes, themselves, not Head Start centers—
under region 11 recognizes this unique relationship and sovereign-
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ty. To decentralize region 11 and include it under the geographic
umbrella serviced by one of the other 10 regions would be detri-
mental to the unique relationship that Indian tribes rightfully
have with the Federal Government. '

To include other programmatic areas in region 11, such as mi-
grants, dilutes the intent of the separate region for Native Ameri-
cans.

I ask your support to legislative changes that would strengthen
our sovereign legal relationship, assist in advocating for Indian pre-
school children, enable the Federal Government to operate in a
knowledgeable and experienced capacity with tribal governments,
and allow for maximum coordination and planning with other Fed-
eral agencies mandated for Native Americans.

We received funding to expand our services from 34 to 54 fami-
lies; however, the present facility is too small to adequately service
the increased number of families. Although funds were approved
and added to our budget in the amount of $62,000 for renovation,
there were no existing buildings available to accommodate 54 chil-
dren and staff. Asbestos removal, a costly expense, is required in
the current building renovation/new construction project under
consideration with the construction funded by Housing and Urban
Development.

Because the tribe is the grantee, we were further denied the abil-
ity to build and lease a building to our program due to infiexible
regulations that state we must enter into agreements with third
parties. The current rules are too restrictive in view of the limited
options and unique building situations Native Americans are con-
frented with on their triba: lands,

Taos Pueblo Head Start serves all Native American children.
Also, due to the lack of housing on tribal lands, some tribal mem-
bers live in the nearby communities.,Of the 54 families enrolled, 15
live off tribal lands and we cannot provide transportation to them.
The regional Head Start in town, which has a waiting list, refers
Native American children to our program. Again, no transporta-
tion can be provided outside our service area.

The BIA day school on our lands provides transportation to all
students, whether living on our lands or in town. Similarly, THS
provides services to eligible Native Americans without regard to
where they choose to live,

To include the near-reservation designation language in the
amendments is part of the consistency criteria improvements
needed in Federal programs. Now is the time to enable the making
of the appropriate changes to the legisl~*ion.

It is understandable that the focus ¢ .JIead Start funds are there
primarily to assist the families in need. The methodology of limit-
ing the administrative funds to 15 percent across the board is not
realistic and creates severe restrictions in recovering the true ad-
ministrative cost and in designing realistic program requirements.

In our case, applying the 15 percent rule restricts the recovery of
demonstrated administrative costs to just $70,464 instead of
$73,750. The shortfall of $63,286 is not made up except by under
employing the staff needed to provide assistance to Head Start and
other tribal programs. Legislative amendments to increase and
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change the manner of calculating administrative costs are long
overdue.

In conclusion, I would like to thank the committee for hosting
this joint hearing, and specifically thank you, Senator Inouye, for
this tremendous leadership and concern for the welfare of all our
children. ) ‘

I would especially like to thank our director, Ms. Lieurance, and
her staff for doing such a great job with our children.

In closing, I would also like to thank Dave Thomas from Senator

Bingaman's office for the help that he has rendered to our cause
here today.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Governor Concha appears in appendix.]
The CuairMAN. Thank you very much, Governor Concha

Now may 1 call on the distinguished Vice Chairwoman, Loretta
Metoxen?

STATEMENT OF LORETTA METOXEN, VICE CHAIRWOMAN,
ONEIDA TRIBE OF WISCONSIN, ACCOMPANIED BY PAMELA
NINHAM, DIRECTOR, ONEIDA HEAD START

Ms. METOXEN. Good morning, Chairman Inouye and Honorable
Senator Wellstone, even though you are from Minnesota since I am
from Wisconsin,

I am Loretta Metoxen, the Vice Chairwoman of the Oneida
Nation. I have previously submitted written testimony for the
record.

It is my intent here today to demonstrate to this joint hearing
panel that sovereignty guides us in all our relationships with the
United States Government. Chief Justice John Marshall in the
1830’s clearly defined that relationship not only for the Indian na-
tions, but for the United States of America.

Furthermore, our governmental position as an Indian nation is
superior to that of any of the 50 States in that we have treaties
with the infant United States, as well as treaties with the Conti-
nental Congress, which predates the United States’ Constitution.

We, the Oneidas, receive annually and have received annually
for 200 years $1,500 appropriated by Congress for assisting George
Washington with food and clothing for frozen and deprived troops
at Valley Forge in the winter of 1777.

The point I am making is that we have honored all of the arti-
cles of all of the treaties ever made with the United States. We are
bound by them in our daily lives. We expect also that the United
States would honor the provisions of all the treaties with the vari-
ous tribes wherein education was very often a major provision for
peace, friendship, and vast land concessions.

Indian nations, in my view, are entitled to adequate funding for
Head Start programs. The issue does not pivot on income guide-
lines or some other dogmatic formula to exclude part nf our eligible
children. We have no debt to anyone.

It doesn’'t matter if we are very rich or very poor. The treaties
have not changed, and the United States’ obligation of trust re-
sponsibility in the fulfillment of treaty rights remains.
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The Oneida Nation is fully committed te extending early chil-
dren education programs, including Head Start, to all of our chil-
dren. They are tribal members.

Please note the resolution attached to our written statement.

A new elementary school for 600 students is under construction,
fully funded by the Oneida Nation. Moreover, the nation will break
ground for Child Care I, yet to be named, in a few weeks to care for
a total of 300 children everv 24 hours. A new Head Start facility is
to be constructed soon, ad:acent to the elementary school—all at
our cost.

All programs are developed in terms of the cultural perpetuation
of the Oneida Nation. We are not waiting for the Congress or ap-
propriate agencies to address our early childhood educational
needs, even though we had an ancient and thorough understanding
of the United States’ treaty obligations to us.

I recall vividly the investigation of Indian education in 1967 and
1968 conducted by the late Senator Robert Kennedy, and realize
that Senator Ted Kennedy wrapped up that investigation in his
stead. The report, “Indian Education: A National Tragedy, a Na-
tional Challenge,” resulted.

Although much progress has been made, oftentimes at the con-
tinuous, relentless efforts of tribal leaders, Indian education re-
mains a tragedy.

The 1990 census indicates 67 percent of tribal members live off
the reservations. I suspect that at the very least 50 percent of
tribal members are not now reached by the United States treaty
obligations to them.

I want to thank you for this opportunity of historic importance. I
would also like to thank the staff for their diligent attention to this
matter.

I now present Pam Ninham, our director of early childhood pro-
grams, who will briefly address the satellite training program and
our continuous dilemma with the Head Start construction project.

Thank you, Senator.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Metoxen appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Ninham.

Ms. NinnaM. Thank you, Mr. Senator, ir. Chairman.

Currently the Head Start law does not permit any grantees to
use Head Start funds to construct a facility. Two years ago the
Oneida Tribe received $185,000 grant to purchase a module build-
ing. The building came from Arkansas in four units, and basically
the four units arc four pieces of tin. The total cost for completion
of the project ended up to be $600,000. The additional $400,000 was
contributed by the tribe.

Currently there are added renovations that needed to be complet-
ed. Right now the floor is coming up. There are no rain gutters. We
had to put sprinklers in it. We had to bring it all up to Wisconsin
State code. For that amount of money, the tribe and the communi-
ty, the parents, are in frustration that we could have had a state-
of-the-art facility for our children, and also to provide the quality
program that Head Start is all abnt. We all talk about quality
programs. In order to make the quality program accessible, you
need a quality building.
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The building, like I said, is only 2 years old. I have a bill of
$2,000 sitting on my desk yet. The kitchen is too small. We've got
to get that up to code. I have pictures of the facility. We had to put
site work in, a fence, lighting in the parking lot, a lot of safety and
health codes. I also have all the documentation of the $600,000 that
the tribe had to put into the building.

I thini. that the construction really needs—we really need to con-
struct buildings, like Loretta was saying. The tribe is now going to
build a Head Start facility with tribal dollzrs because we want a
quality building. We're not going to wait around for the Govern-
ment and legislation to address this need. But it is extremely ridic-
ulous, and the bills keep coming in. .

The CuairMAN. I thank you very much, Ms. Ninham.

At this moment there is a vote on the budget, and so I will have
to leave you for a short while. We'll have a recess for 10 minutes.

[Recess.]

The CuairMAN. I will now recognize the distinguished Senator
from Mississippi to introduce the next panel member.

STATEMENT OF HON. THAD COCHRAN, U.S. SENATOR FROM
MISSISSIPPI

Senator CocHRAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for your
courtesies.

I want to compliment Chairman Inouye’s and Chairman Kenne-
dy’s action for calling a joint hearing on the reauthorization of the
Head Start programs serving Native Americans.

Quality preschoo} education is very important to Mississippi and
in particular to the Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians. Head
Start programs are an essential element in Mississippi’s economic
development, child protection, and educational reform efforts. This
program offers and exceptional foundation for preschool children to
begin school “ready to learn.”

I wish to welcome Phillip Martin, Chief of the Mississippi Band
of Choctaw Indians and Dee Saunders, Executive Director of the
Choctaw Head Start program from Philadelphia, Mississippi. The
Choctaw Head Start program currently serves 208 3- to 5-year-olds
and was established in 1971 as one of the first tribally-operated
programs on the reservation.

I want to call attention to a situation that is not unique to the
Choctaw Reservation. Due to several community and economic ini-
tiatives the Choctaws are making real progress in moving adults
into tribal enterprises and jobs, and away from reliance on ¥ederal
assistance programs. However, most of these jobs are entry-level
and pay minimum wage, thereby creating a pool of children of
these parents who are still educationally and socially deprived, but
marginally ineligible for Head Start due to increased family
income. Currently, one-third of the Choctaw children are ineligible
fo~ Head Start programs. A modified eligibility criteria should be
explored to continue to allow low-income workers’ children to par-
ticipate in Head Start programs.

Other concerns of the tribe include: expanding resources to pro-
vide full-day, full-year services; and expanding services to younger
children ages 0 to 3.
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I am hopeful that we can work together to achieve the changes
necessary to make Indian Head Start programs more responsive to
the needs of contemporary Indian cornmunities.

[Prepared statement of Senator Cochran appears in appendix.]

The CaairMAN. Thank you, sir.

It is now my pleasure to call upon a great chief, Chief Martin.

STATEMENT OF PHILLIP MARTIN, CHAIRMAN, MISSISSIPPI BAND
OF CHOCTAW INDIANS, ACCOMPANIED BY DELAURA SAUN-
DERS, DIRECTOR, MISSISSIPPI CHOCTAW HEAD START

Mr. MARTIN. Thank you, Senator Cochran and Senator inouye.
We are delighted to be here.

With me, of course, is DeLaura Saunders, the Choctaw Head
Start director, who has done an excellent job with limited re-
sources. She is very resourceful and creative, and has made our
Head Start one of the best in Mississippi, or in the country.

Many good things have been said about Head Start already this
morning, so I'm not going to spend too much time in restating
some of those needs. Besides, we have a statement submitted to the
committee. But I would like to say a few words before I let De-
Laura say the particulars about the Head Start, the problem that
she has.

I'd like for the committee to know that many years ago we
adopted a strategy of self-determination, economic development,
management of our own business, the contracting of the Bureau
schools, the Indian Health Service—practically all of the agency
programs that we have contracted.

I want to add that since we have contracted, we have made it
work for us. It requires some flexibility, and we have been able to
produce the kind of services that our people need.

But the most outstanding thing that we have done in the last 10
to 15 years is economic development. We have been able to create
1,800 jobs in the non-private sector, the private sector area. We
have eight industries. We do a lot of business witl: the Fortune 500
businesses—for instance, Lockford, American Greetings Corpora-
tion, Navistar, Xerox, AT&T, Peavy Electronic Technology, and
Presico. Presico is the non-food supplier to McDonald’s.

We are working on a project now where we will be producing
plastic forks, knives, and spoons for McDonald’s in the southeast-
ern part of the United States. That's in process now, and we are
going to finish negotiation on this pretty quick.

We have, as I said, with the tribal gevernment, 2,800 jobs. The
next year we estimate that we are going to create another 1,300
jobs, making it well over 4,000 jobs. We'll probably become the
largest employer in the State of Mississippi. Today we are the 10th
largest employer, and the largest employer in the counties sur-
rounding our reservation.

I say all this to tell you that maybe someone—with those kind of
figures maybe someone would say, “Why don’t they fund their own
Head Start?” In order for us—we are a poor tribe. We don’t have
natural resources, but we have a lot of good human resources, so
we have expended or invested quite a bit of money to create jobs.
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Today we have something like $80 million in sales, but our in-
vestment is $27 million, so we have those indebtedness to pay off
before we can realize any benefits, as well. But out of that $380 mil-
lion we have $21 million in payroll, so we are employing a lot of
people in our area, both non-Indians as well as Indians. .

The problem here is that the Choctaw people have been neglect-
ed, denied educational opportunity for a long time. So this day and
time we don’t have the trained people, we don’t have the profes-
sionals that we need. We don’t even have technical skills that we
need. So most of these jobs are held—the professional jobs and
technical jobs—by non-Indians. But we knew this would happen,
we couldn't afford to wait. :

We have started, and now we have opportunities right in our
own reservation where our young people can qualify for these jobs
if we send them to school. This is one of the reasons why we are
behind this. The Bureau school and now the tribal school is under-
funded. Quality education may not be there.

So Head Start, because of the opportunity that is there—the job
opportunities as well as Head Start program—that becomes very
important, and it has always been very important. The early child-
hood program has always been very important because they can
get a new start, where for some of us it may be too late.

The Head Start program has, over the years—for the last 10 or
15 years the Head Start program has been treated like a step-child.
It has been under-funded. It has been stagnated and underfunded.
The Head Start people have not received any raises or adequate
training. That has really had an effect on our reservation, as well,
because we have several other—maybe around 60 or 70—individual
kids that are not being served because of income.

Also I see Head Start as two-fold: To train, not only educate our
young people, but give the parents ar opportunity for jobs. If we
had a year-round program, many of the young mothers who are not
employed today could have employment as well because we have
the jobs there. It is not that they are going to have to go some-
where to get a job—we have jobs available t%nere. In a year we are
going to have over 4,000 jobs available, and much of that will go to
non-Indians if we do not get our young people or young adults into
the jobs that we have.

So we are lacking quality education. We are lacking early child-
hood programs. Head Start is in very inadequate facilities. What
we need is new facilities for Head Start. We need to change the eli-
gibility criteria—it was suggested 150 percent over poverty guide-
lines, and that the tribes be given an opportunity to work on the
eligibility criteria as they think would meet their need as well at
the local level. -

The issue of tribal—

The CrAIrMAN. Chief Martin, I hate to cut in but we have a vote
pending right now. I would like to call a recess for 15 minutes. We
have two votes pending.

Mr. MARTIN. I'm through anyway.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Martin appears in appendix.]

The CBAIRMAN. Ms. Saunders is not finished yet, though.

Ms. Saunders, I hope you don’t mind.

Mr. MarTIN. No; we don’t mind.
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[Recess.]

The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry I had to inconvenience all of you, but
I am not in control of the voting here.

I have questions I would like to ask all of you, and your answers
will help us to a great degree in our preparation of—I was just re-
minded Ms. Saunders had not said a word yet. Please proceed.

Mr. MARTIN. Senator, as I pointed out, she has ben our Head
Start director for about, 7 years, and she has done an excellent job
in carrying on Head Start with limited resources, and we are really
proud of her because if we didn’'t have dedicated people like her
then it would be very difficult tc do the things that we have been
able to accomplish.

One more thing I wanted to add on before I turn it over to her is
that we’d like to see program improvement and expansion as
needed, probably full-day, year-round services. We need to hire
better-qualified people or train our own people, increase compensa-
tion for staff to allow higher qualification for teachers, and help
reduce the turn-over, improve staff development and training—a
- lot of people have said that—expand services to younger children
a}g;:es 0 to 3. That may be hard to do, but we do have a need like
that.

Another item is we would like to have consideration to eliminate
the 15 percent cap on administrative costs. It costs sometimes a lot
more than that for administration of the program, and the tribe is
able to, a lot of times, provide services to these programs, penaliz-
ing other programs administrative services.

We provide payroll, financing, personnel hiring and firing, order
of equipment and supplies like that is extra cost with the tribe to
come up with if they don’t have the right amount of indirect costs
that are due them.

At this time I'd like for Dee Saunders to finish off our presenta-
tion.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Chief Martin.

Ms. Saunders.

Ms. SAUNDERS. Halito.

Currently the tribe serves over 860 children 0 to 5 years old, and
out of that—through other resources other than Head Start. We
are funded for 208 in Head Start and 187 are income eligible, and
then 21 are not.

Through the other resources that we have, we have estimated
that there are 56 kids that are over-income. Qut of the other kids
- that we have, we have 43 that would be eligible if we could be able
to provide full-day. So the other day cares pick up on sliding fee
scale of parent fees.

So during the 1990 community needs assessment that we had, it
identified about 450 0- to 5-year-old children so we are only servic-
ing through Head Start and through other tribal services 360 kids.

Our current facilities in operation—we are licensed for 870 chil-
dren. There are eight facilities that we have. Two are day cares,
and six of the Head Start centers are housed in multi-service facili-
ties that are over 20 years old. I just wanted to be able to throw
those numbers out to you.

Unfortunately, I don’t have the current statistics with me be-
cause we are in the process of completing our new community
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needs assessment, and we’ll have to compare that with the new
poverty guidelines that have just been put out.

The thing that I need to cover is maintaining and preserving the
quality programs that we have—the quality child development pro-
grams. One of the things is allowing and supporting the locally-de-
signed programs—especially with the tribal ones, as culturally ap-
propriate.

Some of the issues that you have heard over and over again are
the facilities and construction. Facilities—some may not need ren-
ovations. They need new facilities to meet and maintain safety and
health and license requirements.

One of the qualifying things in the staffing is you train and you
educate your own people, but yet sometimes you don’t have the
money to compensate them, <o they’ll move on to other jobs that
can offer more.

One of the qualifying factors with the Head Start centers is that
the classroom staff have to have a CDA. There is that law that says
you have a certain time to get all your staff in CDA. CDA is na-
tionally recognized as a credential bilingually only in Spanish, and
I think that culturally appropriate that we should be allowed for
Native language to be bilingually credentialed in our own lan-
guage, too.

The other part on maintaining quality—one of the issues that I
think drastically needs to be addressed is that the tribes through
Head Start programs attempt to maximize all the resources, limit-
edbrmources that may be available on the reservation or in their
tribe.

Some of those things like education, health activities, social serv-
ices, are—right now it is sort of no cost to do in a Head Start pro-
gram, but I am concerned that over the last couple of days or
weeks that we have heard about the budget cuts in the 1HS area,
and if that’s the only limited resources that we have on the reser-
vation for the health care, like the dental treatment, immuniza-
tion, physical eye exams, audio evaluation—all these screening
things that we have to come up with to meet the reguirements—
health prevention activities, health education activities—not to
mention the health and social challenges regarding domestic vio-
lence, substance abuse, and other mental health issues.

I am just fearful that in mid-part of my program year these
moneys, if they have been cut already in IHS, that we are not
going to be able to serve our Indian children, and then it is going
to cost—the financial cost will have to come out of the Head Start
moneys.

In maintaining this quality, comprehensive program, I think this
is a big issue that we all need to——the committee needs to look into
this.

Thank you.

The CHalrMAN. Thank you very much.

Before I proceed with the general questioning, did you suggest
that you are prohibited from using your Native language?

Ms. Saunpers. No; what I am saying is that the classroom
staff—it is extenced to September 1996 now, each of the classrooms
has to have one teecher in the classroom that is CDA credentialed,
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but the CDA national credential only recognizes bilingually—Span-
ish is the only language that they recognize.

The CHaiRMAN. Not quite realistic, is it?

Ms. Saunpers. No; not for cultural appropriateness. No.

The CHalRMAN. I would like to ask.a question of all of you. The
question is; How many of your children—these are enrolled chil-
dren, members of your tribe—are not eligible because they reside
off the reservation?

Taos, how many do you have?

Ms. LIEURANCE. It would be 15.

The CHAIRMAN. You have 15? The Mille Lacs have how many,
Ms. Thompson?

Ms. THoMpsoN. The Mille Lacs have 12.

The CHAIRMAN. The Mille Lacs have 12.

Ms. SAUNDERS. The Choctaw have 17.

The CHAIRMAN. And the Oneida?

Ms. NINHAM. An approximation of 50.

The CHAIRMAN. You said 50?

Ms. NINHAM. Yes.

The CuAlRMAN. So they are not receiving services. Are their
needs being met by the regional Head Start program?

Ms. METOXEN. Senator, could I respond to that, also? The Onei-
das have 12,000 members. One-quarter of the 12,000 reside on the
reservation, so there are—the balance is 75 percent of our member-
ship resides off the reservation in the immediate area or within
other places.

We are obligated by our constitution to deliver services to all
12,000, so that gives a greater problem than on or near, but we are
very concerned with on or near.

Ms. LIEURANCE. Senator, I'd like to respond for Taos.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes?

Ms. LIEURANCE. The 15 children who live off the reservation can
attend Head Start at our program only if their parents can bring
them there and pick them up, so if there is only one vehicle and
that vehicle is required for that father or mother to work, those
children may or may not attend on a regular basis. So they do have
access.

In answer to your question about the regional program, the re-
gional program already has a long waiting list, and they always
defer the Native American children to us saying, “You already
have a program in place.” .

The CHAIRMAN. So your children who live outside the reservation
would be on the bottom of the heap?

Ms. LiEURANCE. Exactly.

The CHairMAN. All of you have suggested that the 15 percent
cap on administrative costs should be amended or changed. What
suggestion do you have? Taos Pueblo, do you have any suggestions?

Ms. Lieurance. That's a tough question. I know it is an issue
that has been bandied around for quite a while.

I think one idea—it might be similar—to be what the €38
projects do right now, which is that there is an indirect cost rate
negotiated, and they get their funding of $100,000 and the indirect
cost rate might be 20 percent above that. They get an additional
amount of money to meet that indirect cost rate.
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That might be something that Head Start might want to start
thinking about, because we are growing and we probably should be
paying a little bit more for the services that we receive. We have
wonderful services to our program but they get very little in
return. That might be an idea.

The CHAIRMAN. Does Mille Lacs have any suggestion to make?

Ms. THompsoN. Currently the band’s indirect is at 15 percent,
but to meet the 15 percent guidelines by Head Start, Head Start
program is charged 8.5 percent, which means the band has to make
up the difference, which seems somewhat unfair to the administra-
tion.

The CHAIRMAN. Chief Martin.

Mr. MArTIN. | think every year we have to negotiate a rate, and
it would be appropriate if Head Start—all of the other programs
pay that equal amount. If it is 20 percent, pay 20 percent. Some-
times it is higher than that. That’s already established procedure
there. All you have to do is just lift the cap.

The CrairMaN, Oneida.

Ms. METOXEN. At the present time Oneida exceeds the 15 percent
administration fees, and the reason we do that is because we con-
tribute $177,000 to the program of tribal funds. But we think that
the cap should be raised and that it should be part of the funding
by Head Start.

The CHairMAN. Do all of you agree with the question I had asked
earlier of Ms. Kills Crow suggesting that the means test should not
be applied to Indian Country because of the trust relationship? Do
you agree or disagree with that?

Ms. THOMPSON. Yes.

Ms. LiEURANCE. Yes.

Ms. SAUNDERS. Strongly agree.

Ms. METOXEN. Agree.

The CHAIRMAN. You have been very helpful. We will take those
statements very seriously, and we hope to work together with the
Labor and Human Services Committee and work out something ex-
peditiously.

I have met with the chairman of the Labor Committee and he
has assured me his fullest cooperation. He is very sensitive to your
problems.

Ms. MeroxeN. Thank you, Senator.

The CuairMAN. Thank you all very much.

Ms. TromPpsoN. Senator Inouye, I would like to give thanks from
Chairman Marge Anderson, who had to leave. She appreciates the
time and the concern shown.

The CuairMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Thompson.

We have received testimony from several other people. We have
received a letter from Kendrick Johns of Crystal, New Mexico, a 4
year old Mavajc child. That letter will be made part of the record.
In addition, we: have received written testimony from Bernadine
Johns, parent and policy council member of the Navajo Nation;
Ono Yahtzi, chairperson of the Southwest Consortium of Indian
Head Start Programs; and the National Indian Education Associa-
tion.

For our last panel, may I call upon the Director of the Fort Belk-
nap Reservation Head Start Program of Montana, Caroline Yellow
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Robe, accompanied by Dawn Bishop Moore; the Director of the
Grand Portage Head Start Program of the Grand Portage Band of
Chippewa Indians of Minnesota, Julie Lessard; the Disector of the
Tanana Chiefs Head Start Program of Alaska, Sarah Kuenzli; the
Director of the Winnebago Tribe of Nebraska Head Start, Marian
Holstein; Director of the Oglala Sioux Tribe Early Childhcod Com-
ponent of the Oglala Sioux Tribe of South Dakota, Lindy True-
blood; and early education specialist of Santa Clara, California,
Winona Sample.
May I first call upon Director Yellow Robe.

STATEMENT OF CAROLINE YELLOW ROBE, DIRECTOR, FORT
'~ BELKNAP RESERVATION HEAD START, MONTANA, ACCOMPA-
NIED BY DAWN BISHOP MOORE, INDIAN HEAD START PARENT

Ms. YeLLow ROBE. Gosd afternoon, Senator. It is an honor to be
here, to be invited to speak at this hearing and testify on behalf of
the Indian Head Start progrars.

I am Caroline Yellow Robe, Head Start director at Fort Belknap
in north-central Montana. Our reservation is 30 miles from the Ca-
nadian border, and we are funded for 190 children.

I really believe in Head Start and all the issues that have been
talked about. I would like to talk mainly on training and technical
assistance because I started in Head Start as a Head Start parent
when my son was 4 years old. Because Head Start encouraged me
as a parent to get involved as a volunteer, the door was opened for
me to start a career in the field of education, which I never, ever
believed I could do because I attended a BIA Indian school for 6
years, and when I graduated from there I was led to believe that
}he plnly thing I could do was go back to the reservation and raise a

amily.

We all know that it takes money to raise a family. A lot of
people say that when you are on welfare that you like being on
welfare, but nobody does. So Head Start opened a door for me to go
on to school and get a teaching degree, get a master’s degree, and
on May 17 I will have ended 15 years as a Head Start director.

I really believe in Head Start. It is not only a haven for our low-
income children, but it also gives the parents a feeling of self
worth. I think th 's very important.

On the training and technical assistance that we have been talk-
ing about, as a director I really believe that this needs to be looked
at because I was a director for 5 years before I received any kind of
director’s training. If it wasn’t for other directors that I could call
on for help, I probably would have resigned. I would have been one
of the ones that left. But because other directors were there that
could help me, I'm still here.

The training and technical assistance needs to be looked at and
restructured for the benefit of the program because we want to
have the best programs, and we can’t have the best programs
unless we have the technical assistance.

You can go to college and get your master’s degree, but you need
additional training for Head Start because there are so many dif-
ferent components in Head Start. We used to think that there were
only four components—education, health, social service, and parent
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involvement—but now we have to deal with literacy, drug and alco-
hol prevention, we deal with trying to find buildings, getting blue-
prints done. There are a lot of other things that we have to deal
with as Head Start staff.

We could have all kinds of manuals that are developed to help
us, but we also need to be able to get technical assistance when we
can, because I think we learn a lot better by talking to someone. It
helps us if we have a problem and there is somecne we can go to to
help us with that problem.

There used to be a program that provided training for Head
Start staff in the summer at the universities. You could go for 4 or - B
5 weeks so that you didn’t have to leave your family at night and '
try to drive to some community coliege and get your degree, be-
cause when you are teaching and you have a family and then you
are required to go to school, that’s three full-time jobs, and some- - B
thing usually has to suffer, and it is usually your family. '

Like I said, I really believe in Head Start because it has helped
me, but our main focus is on the children. Our staff, have to be
trained before the children come in the door. It is hard when you
have to close down for 2 or 3 days a week to bring someone in to
train your staff, or have them come in on a weekend or evening. I
think it really needs to be looked at and restructured.

As an Indian Head Start director, we would like to be involved
when there is any kind of decisions that are being made in regard
to our children, because we know what is best for them. For in-
stance, they are developing a transportation policy in the Head
Start Bureau, and we would like to be at that table because we are
the ones that—have to travel to houses where there are no roads.
The BIA has a low budget, so they can’t maintain the roads or
plow the roads. We have to maintain 85 percent attendance, and it
is hard when you can’t get into the homes to pick up the children.

When they are developing this policy, we would like to have our
tribal councilmen sit at the table and be a part of that policy.

It is a collaborative effort working in Head Start where we
;i]e?end on so many other community programs, State programs, to

elp us.

I would like to quote the famous chief of the Sioux, Sitting Bull,
who said, “Let us put our minds together and see what kind of life
we can make for our children.”

I'd like to close and let Dawn Moore, who is one of our parents,
to say a few words.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Yellow Robe appears in appendix.]

The CralrRMAN. Ms. Moore.

Ms. Moore. My name is Dawn Bishop Moore, and I come { you
from the Fort Belknap Indian Reservation in Montana. I am the
mother of five children. My oldest daughter will be graduating in
May. She is 18 years old. My youngest will be graduating also in
Ma; from the Head Start program. They have all gone through
Fort Belknap Head Start.

Because of the Head Start program, I can sit here today and talk
to you. I have experienced a lot of things in my life that I have
worked through, and through family empowerment that I got
through the Head Start program I have worked to bring myself up
from poverty level. I have been a single mother. At a time when
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my second daughter was going to Head Start I was a single mother
on welfare.

Through the years I used to sit in the back of the meetings. I was
invited to parent meetings. That’s one thing about the Head Start
program—they invite their parents into the meetings and parents
have a participation role. I used to sit in the back. I never said any-
thing. But through the years I got more confidence in myself, my
self-esteem went up. I went to the teacher of my second-oldest
daughter and I told her when I was going to go to treatment be-
cause I had an alcohol problem and they held her slot open for me.
I went to treatment and I came back, I started feeling more confi-
dence in myself, feeling better about myself.

I started basically moving up those rows of chairs, and pretty
soon I was sitting in the front and I was voicing the things I would
sit there and think about. Instead of just thinking about them, I
was voicing them.

I was elected chairperson of our parent committee 2 years ago,
and last year I worked as the health/disabilities coordinator of our
program.

This year when school resumed I was voted the chairperson of
the parent committee again. And then from our four centers the
officers got together when we had a parent policy council meeting
and they voted me as their chairperson.

In November 1993—November 27-—I was selected to be the post-
master of Hays, MT. I feel that Head Start has had a major role in
- my accomplishing that.

My children are leading a better life because they started their
education in Head Start.

One of the things that I would like to address—every issue is im-
portant—all the five things that have been brought up—>but the
one I would like to address now for myself, the number one thing is
the income eligibility. I am now married. We have a family of
seven. For the first time my husband and I are both working full
time, and if we chose to have another child, our child would not be
eligible for Head Start. :

I think that eligibility criteria should be changed because there
is no other program that a child of mine would be able to go to. it
is the only preschool program. I don’t think I am unique. There are
a lot of Head Start parents out there that started Jjust the way I did
that have the same problems—alcohol, drugs—and so I would like
to see the criteria changed so that all our Indian children can go to
Head Start, that they are all eligible—not to move any of the other
low income out, but if there is a slot open to go ahead and let the
child go.

Because of everything that Head Start has given me, I feel I am
giving back to the program, and I'd like to thank you all for listen-
ing to me.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Moore. You should be
congratulated for your tenacity and your rise. I think there are
many more steps that you could take.

Director Lessard.
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STATEMENT OF JULIE LESSARD, DIRECTOR, GRAND PORTAGE
HEAD START PROGRAM, GRANT PORTAGE BAND OF CHIPPEWA
INDIANS OF MINNESOTA

Ms. Lessarp. I am very honored to be here on behalf of the
Grand Portage Band of the Chippewa Indians.

I would like to say that I could spend many, many minutes talk-
ing about all the issues that have already been addressed here as
every one of them impacts our program dramatically, but, more se-
riously, we are the smallest—almost the smallest Indian Head
Start program in the Nation. We are funded by the Federal Gov-
((eirnment for 15 children and by the State government for 5 chil-

ren.

We are located in a remote area. We are about six miles from
the Canadian border and one of our borders is Lake Superior. The
nearest early childhood center to our community is 40 miles away.

We are seeking at this time any kind of assistance we could get
from this committee regarding the Gravel Amendment. The Gravel
Amendment apparently has been used in the Alaskan Native vil-
lages, and we believe that we meet the criteria for this amendment
in the fact that we are very remote, we have a very small popula-
tion, and our families are over-income due to the fact that we have
economic development. The tribe currently is paying one-third of
our Head Start budget, but we are at the point where we need to
seriously take a look at a way to save our head start program.

I am in the process of writing a full grant for next year, and at
this time I can honestly say I don’t know if we will be able to be
funded for such a small amount of children. There would be an es-
timated seven children that would be eligible. We anticipate 57
percent of the children that are age-eligible for our program will
-not be able to come into the program because they will be over-
income.

I can’t say that I have pursued a waiver, however, I have talked
to other Head Start directors across the Nation, and what they
have been told and what I have been told, indirectly, is this amend-
ment is basically for Alaska villages pertaining to Head Start.

I would appreciate any assistance that you can give us on this
issue, and I -.: nt to thank you very much for your attention and
your time.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Lessard appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Lessard.

Your population is less than 1,000?

Ms. Lessarp. Yes; there are 350.

The CHAIRMAN. And you would consider yourself medically
under-served?

Ms. Lessarp. At this time—in fact, at this moment-- we are
losing our doctor that comes to us 8 hours a week.

The CHAIRMAN. And where is the nearest municipality?

Ms. Lessarp. In Duluth, Minnesota, 150 miles away.

The CuairMAN. That'’s 150 miles away?

Ms. LessARD. Yes.

The CaairMAN. Then 1 would think you qualify because I do not
believe that the Gravel Amendment was meant only for Alaska.

4’7
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The legislation did not mention Alaska or any place. I think it was
meant for Native Americans.
If you recall, I asked that of the commissioner, and I'm certain

we will have a change in the current interpretation. It should come
out in your favor.

Ms. Lessarp. Thank you very much, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. May I now call on Director Kuenzli.

STATEMENT OF SARAH KUENZLI, DIRECTOR, TANANA CHIEFS

HEAD START PROGRAM, TANANA CHIEFS CONFERENCE, INC.,
ALASKA

Ms. KuenzL. My name is Sarah Kuenzli, and I'm the director of
the Head Start program for the Tanana Chiefs Conference, serving
villages in the interior of Alaska.

Currently in the State of Alaska we have 12 grantees, 7 of which
are American Indian programs. Our total enrollment in the State
is around 2,600 children, and 71 percent of those children are
Alaska Native.

The Alaska Native population primarily lives in rural remote
sites, in sites that do not have readily-accessible medical services,
where the doctor and the dentist visits once a year if weather per-
mits, where a public health nurse comes out quarterly if she is able
to make her travel, where 48 percent of the villages do not have
piped water and sewer systems, and villages where there are limit-
ed, if any, training opportunities, low unemployment, or low em-
ployment opportunities. Therefore, we do qua'ify under the poverty
of access that you have heard about here.

Poverty I think, as also has been described, is not limited only to
the amount of money that a family or a person can earn. Poverty
can also be alluded to when we talk about ‘~hat is available to me,
to my children, in the place that I live.

I strongly agree with the other members of this panel who have
spoken to the need to look at the issue of income in small rural
areas and say that it is a poverty of access.

In the § of Alaska we have very, very small villages, small
enrollmer.  .mall populations. What we are running up against is
the inflex.ulity of the Head Start program, which says we do a
community needs assessment and we provide a program that is ap-
propriate within that community to those families to meet their
needs. If a community only has five or three children that are age-
eligible—meaning three to compulsory school age-—the chances of
that village being able to heve a Head Start program are very slim.

What we want to be able ) do in the State of Alaska would be to
say if we have a populatio:: that is small like that, we need to
serve the family, and if the family—I mean prenatal to five or com-
pulsory school age. Why should we leave anybody out?

Research has mentioned that 1 year is not enough, 2 years is
hardly enough. Why not be able to expand services to a younger
age group and have more contact and more support to parents to
improve their lifestyles?

_ The last issue that I would like to talk about is about the train-
ing.
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In Alaska currenily—I'll talk about our program—all of the com-
ponent coordinators are trainers and advisers for CDA. In the State
of Alaska there is not an early childhood certi‘ication program.
The State Department of Education does not issue an early child-
hood certificate for teachers. CDA is our only chuice to meet the
mandate in the current law.

Our staff are parents. They come to us without any formal train-
ing opportunities or any experience with formal education. When
staff are hired they begin in a formalized training program that
we, as component coordinators and staff, provide to them on site.
This means that myself and our four other staff are in the villages
3 weeks out of four during the program year providing this train-
ing to the staff. The training takes a year to complete to be com-
prehensive and effective. It takes approximately ancther 7 months
for them to complete the requirements for their CDA.

Currently the 180-day waiver that is in the law for newly-hired
staff to complete and obtain and become qualified is not appropri-
ate in Alaska, and I would hope that could be changed.

Another issue regarding training—there are two pots of money.
One has been set aside for technical assistance centers and one pot
of money goes direct to grantees to provide their training to their
staff, parents.

The Tanana Chiefs program receives $5,000 annually for CDA
training and technical assistance. It costs about $2,900 per person
for a staff person to get their CDA. It costs me $30,000 for staff to
come together one time a year for pre-service training.

On top of that are the travel costs. My travel budget is second to
my personnel budget, and that’s because we need to be in the vil-
lages with the people working one-on-one.

I think the Administration needs to look at the allocations for
this money. If they are requiring that staff be certified, then they
need to help provide the financial assistance to make sure that
happens.

Last, I feel as though the Administration does not always recog-
nize and honor the Indian programs. This last summer I brought
parents and myself to a parent involvement institute, and this
parent, who is from Huslia, Alaska, read through the conference
booklet and she said, “‘How come Indian programs aren’t in here?”
1 looked in there and it had regions one through ten. It didn’t men-
tion region 11. It didn’t mention region 12.

The recent ACF publication, Head Start statistical report identi-
fies States with the numbers of children in their State allocalions
and then lumps Indian programs and migrant programs for total
children dollar figures.

When people want to know what is going on in the State of
Alaska with Head Start, they may look at this and say that there
are only 1,143 children being served. This isn’t reflective of what is
happening in our States. I think that our Administration needs to
gecognize and respect both the Indian and the migrant Head

tarts.

I also want to thank you, Chairman, and the members of your
committee, for helping to support and promote the integrity of the
Head Start program.
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[Prepared statement of Ms. Kuenzli appears in appendix.]

The CrarRMAN. I thank you very much, Ms. Kuenzli.

I believe I am the first chairman of this committee to ever go
north of the Arctic Circle. In fact, I have been there twice. Most
Americans are not aware that there are thousands of Native Amer-
icans residing in the tundra. As pointed out by Ms. Kuenzli, in
these villages, with the exception of one, there is no running water,
there is no sewer disposal system, and their sewer disposal system
is the primitive honey bucket. And so it is no surprise that in one
village—this was about 3 years ago—92 percent of the population—
men, women, and children—had hepatitis.

There are no roads connecting these villages. If someone gets ill,
you have a community health aid—usually a woman who received
training for about 10 weeks. There are no doctors out there. And if
it is a serious problem they might, if the weather permits, send in
an aircraft.

So life is rather harsh there. Many of these villages are very
small. The population of children is not that large. Entertainment
is a TV set and a community center and a village store. The top
seller at the village store is Pine Sol. That is the number one
seller, That is to clean the honey bucket.

The suicide rate among young men between the ages of 18 and
23—this was the statistic about 6 years ago—was 14 times the na-
tional norm. Alcoholism was 14 times the national norm.

So I hope that the rest of America will understand that in this
Nation of plenty there are those who have somehow not been able
to get their fingers on this plenty. We are going to do our best to
make certain that the sharing of the wealth of this land will be a
bit more equitable.

I thought I would tell you about Alaska because even those in
Indian Country who are so pressured by their own problems are

not aware that they may have brothers and sisters who may be
slightly worse off.
I now call on Ms. Holstein.

STATEMENT OF MARIAN HOLSTEIN, DIRECTOR, WINNEBAGO
TRIBE OF NEBRASKA HEAD START, BOARD MEMBER, NATION.-
AL INDIAN EDUCATION ASSOCIATION.

Ms. HoLsTEIN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. I am [Native
name], Winnebago Woman. I also answer to Marian Holstein.

I will celebrate my 7 years as a Head Start director next month
on my birthday.

I am honored to speak to you today about some of the special
needs of our Indian Head Start children and families, and I hope to
impress upon you the necessity for some corrective measures
needed to be taken on S. 1852, the National Head Start Act reau-
thorization. These measures are vital il we are to continue serving
the neediest and if we are to continue with quality programs on
Indian reservations.

Our Winnebago people started leaving the Green Buy, Wisconsin
area commencing with the treaty of 1832, and on their fifth move
by the U.S. Government settled in Nebraska in 1866. We are locat-
ed in the northeast corner of Nebraska along the Missouri River.
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Our reservation has a population of 1,200, 96 percent Indian. How-
ever, if it were not for the lack of housing we would undoubtedly
have more tribal members returning home to the reservation. The
current waiting list for housing is 150 families.

The median age is 20. Our prior unemployment rate was 49 per-
cent, and this year it is at 9 percent due to the recent economic
development of the tribe.

Our program is funded for 56 children, and we provide the only
early childhood services for preschoolers on our reservation. The
parents appreciate and are p:soud of our program. We infuse as
much of the Winnebago language as possible into the everyday
classroom setting because we realize how important the language is
to the preservation of our culture.

Our parents tell us that their children know more of their lan-
guage than they do, and our staff are learning along with our chil-

ren.

We have been imploring the local public school for the last four
years to continue with what we have started, and last year they
developed a language committee under the auspices of our tribe,
and we hope that they will be soon teaching the language.

We feel our Head Start program was instrumental in bringing
this about, not only because of the language we teach, but also be-
cause three of our former policy council members went on to
become school board members.

I believe the reauthorization of Head Start, with all the quality
inclusions, is key to regaining the losses of the American family,
and the inclusions of Indian-specific language for Indian Head
Start programs is critical to our Indian families.

I speak of our stand in supporting of waiving the income guide-
lines on all reservations or allowing the tribes as sovereign nations
to establish their own income guidelines.

The intentional decimation of the Indian family was successful,
but not complete. We, more than any other people, have lost gen-
erations through intentional governmental policies, and the at-
tempts Indian Head Start programs make to restore the pride and
legacy in our children that was once ours has presented me with a
challenge like none other that I have experienced.

I have been a deputy sheriff in Monterey County, California,
before moving back home to bring my training to my people. While
waiting for funding for the Indian police force, I thought I might as
well give Head Start a try. Well, it has been the toughest and most
successful job I have ever had, and also the most rewarding.

Our Head Start programs are more often than not the first pro-
gram of a preventative natu’e our families encounter with such
comprehensive services.

The restoration of the Indian family are pretty tall orders, but
we are here to say it is a task we are willing to undertake with
your support and prayers.

When I speak of the decimation of the Indian family, consider
my own story. I never knew my grandparents. My father was on
his own since he was 11 years old. His mother died young, and he
was placec in an Indian boarding school.

He ran away twice, the second time riding a freight train to Flor-
ida so he wouldn’t be caught and returned again.

ol
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My mother was orphaned early and taken away from her grand-
parents to be sent to boarding school. While she did not forget her
language, the indoctrination of English only was too much for her
to overcome and she did not teach us Winnebago.

I can’t truthfully say I have always been proud to be Indian—not
when as a young child I was called a nigger, and when attending
college I was called squaw and the usual sounds that Anglos make
when they think they are imitating Indians would be made as I
passed by. This is something that is still recurring today at Haskell
Institute in Kansas, at the University of Oklahoma.

We need to start teaching our children now to be proud of who
they are.

But I believe the years I lived in France as a young woman made
the difference. Most Europeans are accepting of another’s culture,
and at last I was encouraged to be who I was without governmen-
tal interference.

We need to be able to serve each child and their family on our
reservations because each family living there is impacted by the
poverty and the alcoholism. There is no escaping—only learning to
cope.

By not waiving the income guidelines on reservations, you would
be penalizing those families who are taking advantage of the oppor-
tunity for employment offered by tribes who are now experiencing
some economic development in the form of gaming facilities and
are finally catching up with mainstream America.

These gaming concerns have unsure futures, for they could be
gone tomorrow if the Donald Trumps of the world, who call for leg-
islation only to improve their own personal finances, are allowed to
succeed.

It is also important to understand that some of these wage-earn-
-rs may be totally new to the job market, never having held a job
before. If they are now experiencing some abusive behaviors, what
do you think having more money will do?

Our children need us now more than ever. So do the parents. We
can provide financial planning or tips on how to buy a car. Head
Start allews us to do that if that’s what the parents need. And yet,
without some corrective measure regarding income guidelines on
reservations, Head Start may be gone when we are needed the
most.

As mentioned earlier, my reservation does not have adequate
housing, let alone suitable facilities that would allow us to expand.
I have heard Head Start fathers say we could stick build a center
cheaper than buyi=g the modular. I, for one, do not want to be an-
other to contribute to Government waste. Allow us to build safe,
long-lasting facilities.

The last area I would like to discuss with you today is how funds
are allocated between migrant and Indian Head Start. While I ap-
preciate the complexities of administering a migrant program, the
disproportionate funding between the two needs to be rectified. It is
my duty to bring this up on behalf of our Indian children and to

call for what once was an equal set-aside to be returned to, at the
very least.
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I am also a board member of the National Indian “ducation As-
sociation, and at this time I have written testimony from NIEA
that I believe the Senator has already entered.

Thank you.

The CuairMmaN. It will be made part of the record.

Ms. HowsTEIN. Thank you.

These are also supportive of the National Indian Head Start Di-
rectors Association advocacy agenda.

I would be remiss in my duties if I did not point out the many -
words of wisdom and encouragemeat I received from Winnebago
Elder Reuben Snake.

The CuairMaN. Thank you very much Ms. Holsteix.

Ms. HoLsTEIN. Excuse me, Senator. Could I add something?

The CaAIRMAN. Sure. Go right ahead.

Ms. HoLsTEIN. I get a little happy.

I would like to thank the two committees for hosting this joint
hearing, and to especially thank you, Serator, for I recall the
words at the White House Conference on Indian Education where
you said that you would consider those resolutions and that final
report as your marching orders. Indeed you have. I thank you for
continuing the battle on our behalf. ~

Thank you.

[Prepared statements of Ms. Holstein and the National Indian
Education Association appear in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very much.

It has been said that one’s pride in himself, which is very impor-
tant for the full person, is usually dependent upon his awareness,
recognition, and identity with his culture. Without that, there is no
self-pride.

I know what history has done to Native Americans. You men-
tioned boarding schools, which were a cruel attempt on the part of
the United States to civilize and Christianize Indians. That is a
gentle phrase for destroying the culture.

We went through great pains by law and by regulation to prohib-
it dancing, the use of drums, the use of language, the consumption
of Indian diet, and we tried our best to convince Indian Country
that they were in a class below human.

I am glad that your Head Start program is trying its best to re-
store awareness of the greatness of your culture. That is one way
we will once again restore pride in oneself.

One of the first things this committee did was to establish the
American Indian museum. Some day—hopefully in about 5 years—
your children will be able to go through the museum, spend about
6 hours there, and come out of there and say, “You know, my
people weren’t too bad. They were first class.”

You will find out that Indians are first class. Equally as impor-
tant, you will have non-Indians who go through there and come out
and say, “I didn’t know they were that good.’ :

Right now, sadly, there is a stereotype: Indians are lazy, they are
drunks, they are dumb. This is not what history shows us. We will
change that. It takes a little while, but we cannot wait too long.

Ms. HovustEIN. Thank vou.

The CuammanN. Now may [ call on Director Trueblood of the
Oglala Sioux.
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STATEMENT OF LINDY TRUEBLOOD, DIRECTOR, OGLALA SIOUX

TRIBE-EARLY CHILDHOOD COMPONENT, OGLALA SIOUX TRIBE
OF SOUTH DAKOTA

Ms. TRUEBLOOD. Good afternoon, Senator Inouye.

My name is Lindy Trueblood, and I'm currently the director of
the Oglala Sioux Tribe’s Head Start program that serves 554 chil-
dren.

I come to you this afternoon, Senator, with many roles—as a
grandma of Head Start children, as a mother of two Head Start
sons, as a Head Start director, and also as a human being and
somebody who was impacted a great deal by Head Start, not only
as an employee but as a mother.

I would like to share with you a little bit about what our chil-
dren are experiencing in Head Start, but first of all I would like to
tell you I come on behalf of my tribe and in full support. of all of
the initiatives in the advocacy agenda of the National Indian Head
Start Directors Association.

I would like to ask that consideration be given for increasing the
level of funding in quality improvement. I ask this because 1 re-
cently heard on the news where Secretary Shalala mentioned
something that rang a bell with me, that hit my heart very deeply,
and that was domestic violence.

When I was running for school board 2 years ago, I had a princi-
pal come up to me who was worried about what the parents might
pose for the school. He told us,

Don't you come to my school, and don't you find fault with my school unless you
are ready and willing to help find answers to our problems and to help work on

them.

I also feel very strongly about that with Head Start, and I be-
lieve that’s why I come here as a member of our entire Head Start
family. We are all willing to work toward improving Head Start. It
is a wonderful program.

Ten years ago I was a Head Start director, but while I was trying
to direct the program I was also experiencing something very ugly.
It was called domestic violence—something Secretary Shalala re-
cently expressed concern for. As I was struggling through that, I
realized that shame and fear don’t only avercome you as a parent,
but your children have and bear the telltale signs of it.

Some of our children are coming into our classrooms with very
dark eyes, very tired. Unfortunately, yes they are becoming the vic-
tims of spouse abuse and domestic violence.

I would like to ask that you work toward obligating more dollars
so that we can train our people in the area of more social services.
We can train people that our children can relate to—train them to
go out into the homes and to help these mothers, these single par-
ents, and both parents who are experiencing problems—let them
know that you need to ask for help. All you have to do is say,
“Please help,” and it will be there.

These will be people that the children won’t be threatened by. It
will be our own people—our own people that may have experienced
it, but also survived it.

I come here today very proud to be a Head Start director because
I have survived that. In 1990, my 9-year-old son graduated from
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Head Start in the same year my 22-year-old son graduated from
high school. He went to the same Head Start classroom that my 9-
year-old did. And then I graduated from college and I went on to
work for the Mental Health Department, Human Services, with
Indian Health Service.

I know that the problems are there, and I submit that Indian
Health Service is helping, however, its not enough.

I want to see us collaborate more with State agencies, with the
Bureau of Indian Affairs, and with IHS and try to reach out to
these families and give them the help that they need and let them
know that they are not at fault and also work with the children
and let them know that there is nothing they have done wrong to
contribute to this—that they also are the victims.

Senator I want to thank you for allowing me to testify with this
wonderful group of people. We are all family members. I believe
that you are truly a member of our Head Start family.

Upon conclusion, 1 would like to present you with a tie that the
Oglala Sioux Tribe has sent to present you on behalf of our chil-
dren of Pine Ridge Reservation.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Ms. TrueBLoop. Thank you very much.

I want to conclude also by thanking your staff for all of the won-
derful help. I can’t begin to say enough how welcome 1 felt by
Noelle and all of the others.

[Native words.]

[Prepared statement of Ms. Trueblood appears in appendix.]

The CuairmMAN. Thank you.

I am considered the Sioux of the committee. We are overloaded
with Navajos on this committee, but many years ago during one of
my travels a young lady came up to me and said, ‘I know who you
are.” 1 said, “Who am I?” She said, “You are a Rosebud.” I look
Rosebud, do I not?

We are going to do our best. Some day I hope the young Native
Americans of this land will fully convince themselves of the great-
ness of their people. I think the time is coming. I think you will be
very proud of the museum, and I hope that you will be able to
bring your children there. It will show the history of the past and
the accomplishments of today. It is not just yesterday. It is today
also. There are many great Indian leaders.

I would like to assure the Alaskans that I have already gotten
cominitments from the BIA and the IHS—they are all going up to
the Arctic Circle. I told them if I can make it, they can make it;
otherwise, they might get fired.

Ms. Sample.

STATEMENT OF WINONA SAMPLE, EARLY EDUCATION
SPECIALIST, SANTA CLARA, CA

Ms. SaMpLE. I would like to say in the old Indian way, “Greet-
ings to you all my relatives.”

I am Winona Sample, a Red Lake Chippewa. I am retired from
the State Department of Education, Office of Child Development in
California. Presently I am unaffiliated. I am here as Head Start
friend.

DU
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I had the good fortunate of starting when Norma Thompson did
on the first committee of Head Start in my county. I ran the first
Head Start program in Santa Clara County, and then had the won-
derful good luck to come to Washington, DC and be the Indian edu-
cation specialist for Indian and migrant programs.

Those were in the good old days when Federal people could
travel, so I spent most of our time out in the field really helping
people, and I'm sorry that this hasn’t come about. They are very,
very handicapped by not being able to travel.

I also was chief of the Indian Health Services for many years for
the State of California.

I'm telling you this because I have had great experience in work-
ing with urban and rural and reservation programs.

One of the main problems I want to talk about that no one else
has mentioned is the need for urban Head Start programs in cities
that are impacted by a large number of Indian people. There are
one or two pilot programs, but for 25 years I have been trying to
get a Head Start program in San Jose. I don’t have 25 more years,
so I hope that something will happen.

This, again, is—we have over 10,000 Indian people in our county,
with 89 tribes represented. This is the result of the Government
plan of relocation. That’s why they are there.

When Indian people come off the reservation they have a diffi-
cult time adjusting to new, unfamiliar agencies. That’s why the
Indian clinics were set up in urban areas and the Indian centers—
to be the support group for people until they are used to using
other services. But there is nothing for young children, and I hope
that would be, along with the urban bordertown kind of problem
that we have with children on the reservations.

In California we have a very peculiar set-up with Indians. We
have eight not very large tribes, and we have probably 117 ran-
cherias. We only serve, out of the Indian and migrant program
branch, 500 Indian children, and we have the second-largest Indian
population in the country.

The State of California does less, I'm sorry to say. They have
fewer Indian children in programs. I hope that this can be ad-
dressed.

Indian people become displaced persons. They are like immi-
grants in a strange country when they leave the reservation. I am
Just as much a Red Lake Chippewa living in Santa Clara as if 1
were living on my own reservation.

Second—I am going to hurry up. We are getting late—Secretary
Shalala is demanding—and rightly so—high-quality Indian pro-
grams for all Head Start programs. This can’t happen in Indian
programs until this system of training is changed. We have all
talked about it in many, many ways, but I think that until Indian
children have the opportunity to have teachers who are trained,
who are Indian people, or people who are sensitive and aware and
knowledgeable about Indians, we are not going to get the job done.

Indian children and adults—research has learned this by obser-
vation—learn best by doing, on-the-job training. This hasn't been
available to them. So changing the system is what we ask.

We do have large training contract, and this really only tends to
help the administrative and the fiscal and the compliance kinds of
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things. It doesn’t get down to the troops in the front line. I hope we
can do that.

There could be many ways of doing it—funding Indian communi-
ty colleges, funding the National Association of Indian Head Start
Directors, the Consortium of Southwest Directors, Northwest Direc-
tors, or in any number of creative ways so that we can have what
Caroline talked about—cluster meetings at the local level.

I am very impressed with the satellite program. In fact, I am
going to be on it in May. I think this is one way the remote and
rural people can have the advantage of seeing a real program.
Many times they have not had the opportunity to see a model pro-
gram or see a mentor teacher, and this is what is needed.

Another concern I have because I am an educator is the caliber
of people who work with Indian programs. This comes from the Ad-
ministration to the consultants to the trainers and the program re-
viewers.

I testified 12 years ago, at our California Congressional delega-
tion hearing in California about these very same things. It was
hheaded by the Honorable Don Edwards—a very beloved man that
we all think so much about. But I'm saying the same things that I
said then, and that is there is no criteria for people working at
those levels I talked about.

We need to have job descriptions, qualifications, and that they
need to go through the same job analysis that anybody does that
gets a job. But in the Federal Government people move, lateral
transfers, from one place to another. There is no real criteria for
these people about knowing about Indian people, knowing about
Head Start, knowing about the component area—health, education,
early education, whatever it is.

So what I am asking is that this be set up. I have been on field
reviews with people who have never been on an Indian reservation
or seen an Indian, who have never been in a Head Start class, and
who have no knowledge, or very little knowledge, of the area which
they are reviewing, and 1 am sorry about that, and I hope that
changes.

What we want for Indian Head Start is not that they be as good
as other programs; we want them better than other programs.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Sample appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very much, Ms. Sample.

Ms. Sample comes from California, and California presents a
very challenging problem. As some of you know, California, like
Oklahoma, served as a dumping ground for Indians. There are
about 120 identifiable tribes there, but many of these tribes en-
tered into treaties with the U.S. Government, but we in the U.S.
Senate—my predecessors of ancient times—somehow refused to
ratify these treaties. So most of the California Indians belong to
non-federally-recognized tribes, so they do not qualify for Federal
services.

We established four major reservations, and we dumped several
tribes in each of them under the belief that all Indians look alike
and they are all the same. But, as you know, there are some who
do not like each other. There are some who speak different lan-
guages. But that was the situation in California.
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California has roughly 20 percent of the Indian population of the
United States, so we are having unique challenges. Just a few days
ago we discussed religious rights, and the administration would
like to extend these rights only to enrolled members of federally-
recognized tribes. That would keep over half of the California Indi-
ans out of this, and they are just as Indian as any one of you.

The work before us is difficult and challenging, but not beyond
‘solution. We are going to do our very best.

I have one question for Director Yellow Robe. Do you have an-
other child care facility in your reservation?

Ms. YELLow RoBE. Not at this time we do..'t.

The CHAIRM/.N. So the only thing you have is the Head Start?

Ms. YeELLow RoBE. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the nearest facility to your reservation?

Ms. YELLOW RoBE. You mean another child care center?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Ms. YeLLow Rosk. 40 miles.

The CHAIRMAN. 40 miles? So, in other words, if you do not have
your Head Start program you have zilch?

Ms. YELLow Rose. Right.

The CHAIRMAN. And that is the situation with most of the tribes?

Ms. Yerrow RoBe. Right. And a lot of the children don’t have
grandmas any more. The grandmas are working, too.

The CHairmMaN. Well, I consider this program very important.
That is why I was hoping that you would wait for me, because I
wanted to hear your testimony. The testimony is very important
because at least this committee will base its decision upon testimo-
ny.
A long time ago I pledged to Indian Country that whenever I am
confronted with “an Indian problem” I will go to Indian Country to
seek an Indian solution, because history indicates that throughout
these ages men and women of good intention, good hearts, have
tried their best to solve Indian problems with their solutions. It is
not possible for a man and woman living in Washington to under-
stand what is happening in Winnebago or Navajo or Oglala, and so
they provide solutions based on their own background and heritage
and understanding and culture, and we always botch it up.

In fact, the boarding schools were conceived by men and women
of very good intentions. They had no intention to destroy people,
but the result was a destruction of culture. That is what happens
when men and women of good intention do not go to Indian Coun-
try to seek their solutions.

4 It might be time-consuming, but that is what we have been
oing.

I would like to thank all of you. I am going to be sending an in-
quiry to tribal leaders—not just you people—on certain defini-
tions—I alluded to one of them—such as: Should this program be
limited only to federally-recognized tribes and to enrolled members
of such? Or should it be extended to tribes that have not been rec-
ognized? As you know, there are many tribes that are seeking rec-
ognition. We have a listing of tribes. Certain tribes have been con-
sidered created tribes, like the Oneida Tribe was supposed to have
been created. In fact, the Mississippi Band of Choctaws is a created
tribe. As far as I am concerned, they are as Indian as they come.
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But when Washington decides that you did not sign the dotted
line and you did not ratify it, then you are not federally recognized.
That is strange logic.

So I am going to ask your leaders whether this Head Star pro-
gram should be extended. I would hope that you would want it ex-
tended to all Indians. I would like to have your definition of what
we mean by “tribe.”

These are not easy questions, but I would hope that you will
answer them with a little compassion, because there are many who
are as Indian as any one of you, but because of the failure on the
part of this Government they have been considered “renegades”—
or I do not know what.

With that, I once again thank all of you. You have been very pa-
tient. I will be conferring with the chairman of the Labor Commit-
tee and we will work out something and have something on the
President’s desk at the earliest possible time.

[Whereupon, at 3:47 p.m., the committee adjourned, to reconvene
at the call of the Chair.]




APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF OLIVIA A. GOLDEN, COMMISSIONER, ADMINISTRATION ON
CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILiES, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HeALTH AND HUMAN SERV-
ICES

Chairman Kennedy, Chairman Inouye, and members of the Committees, my name
is Olivia Golden. I serve as Commissioner of the Administration on Children, Youth,
and Families (ACYF), where [ oversee the administration of the Head Start pro-
gram, as well as the Child Care Development Block Grant, child welfare programs,
and youth programs. It is my pleasure to come before this joint hearing of the
Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources and the Senate Committee on
Indian Affairs today to discuss the Administration’s proposal to reauthorize and
strengthen the Head Start program, with particular emphasis on our ongoing efforts
to strengthen Indian Head Start programs.

This is an exciting moment in the history of Head Start: A time to renew the
vision of Head Start; a time to build on its many strengths and address its weak-
nesses; and a time to ensure that Head Start will continue to be a symbol of hope
and opportunity for low-income children and families around the country, whether
they live in an inner-city neighborhood or on a rural Indian reservation. As you
know. the past nine months have been marked by intense efforts on the part of the
Administration, Congress, the Head Start community, and experts from the field of
early childhood development to assess the current state of the Head Start program
and to chart a course to ensure its continued success both now and into the next
century. This collaborative process of reviewing and strengthening Head Start
began with the formation of the Advisory Committee on Head Start Quality and Ex-
pansion by Secretary Donna Shalala last June and has continued through the re-
lease of the Advisory Committee’s comprehensive and unanimous report in January
1994 and the introduction of the Head Start Reauthorization bill, with historic bi-
partisan, bicameral support, just last month.

Efforts to improve Head Start have been bolstered by increased appropriations for
the program, including a $14.6 million increase for Indian Head Start programs in
fiscal year 1994, the largest dollar increase ever for Indian Head Start. The Presi-
dent has demonstrated his strong support for the Head Start program by proposing
an increase of more than 20 percent in fiscal year 1995.

Given this period of intense activity, it is, indeed, appropriate to take time to re-
flect on how some of these exciting developments are likely to affect an important
group of Head Start grantees, those serving American Indian and Alaska Native
families. Since being confirmed as Commissioner last November, I have had the op-
portunity to meet with the Board of the Indian Head Start Director’s Association, to
speak at a conference on health and disabilities for Indian Head Start programs,
and to visit the Indian Head Start program on the Muckleshoot Reservation in
Washington State. These experiences have helped to confirm for me the irnportance
of the Head Start program for Indian children, families, and communities. We are
committed to working with tribes to ensure that Indian Head Start programs are
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exemplary of our vision of a Head Start that not only prepares children for school
and future life, but strengthens families, builds community capacity, forges partner-
ships, and reflects community values and traditions.

American Indian Head Start Programs

The American Indian Head Start programs have been part of Head Start since its
beginning in 1965, playing a central tole in the lives of hundreds of families in
Indian communities. The Head Start center is often a gathering place where many
people—elders, teenagers, friends, and relatives—come together to help teach and
learn from Head Start children. As I witnessed firsthand on a recent visit to a tribal
program, Indian tribes often are far ahead of other programs in building linkages
between Head Start and other programs serving families, including programs for in-
fants and toddlers and school-age children, child care, and family support services.

Like other Head Start programs, Indian programs provide comprehensive develop-
ment services for low-income, preschool-age children and their families. Indian Head
Start programs emphasize cognitive and language development, socio-emotional de-
velopment, physical and mental health, and parent involvement, to enable each
child to develop to his or her highest potential and to empower parents. Consistent
with Head Start performance standards, Indian Head Start programs are tailored to
be cuitura'ly and linguisticaliy relevant to the families in the communities served.

Unlike nost Head Start programs, which are funded and managed by the ten Re-
gional Of ices of the Administration for Children and Families, American Indian
Head Ste rt programs work directly with the Head Start Bureau's American Indian
Programs Branch in Washington, DC. This administrative arrangement reflects and
support; the special government-to-government relationship between the United
States g overnment and sovereign Indian nations.

We kiow that the need for Head Start is acute in the many Indian communities
where there are high levels of poverty and unemployment. We are pleased that we
have been able to respond to this need by providing Head Start programs to a high
proportion of the eligible children in those communities and by continuing to in-
crease our investment in the quality of those programs. Currently, the Department
funds 123 American Indian Head Start grantees, representing 149 tribal govern-
ments. Grantees include Federally-recognized Indian tribes, Alaska Native groups,
and Federal Indian Consortia. Programs range in size from the very small (one
center with 15 children in Grand Portage, Minnesota) to the very large (146 centers
with 3,838 children in the Navajo Nation). Some grantees provide services to several
tribes through Inter-Tribal Councils.

Because Indian Head Start programs offer the same comprehensive services and
follow the same performance standards as all other Head Start grantees, they face
many of the same challenges in serving families with changing and increasingly
complex needs. However, we recognize that Indian Head Start programs also have
special needs and concerns.

In my recent meeting with officers from the National Indian Head Start Directors
Association, I was able to gain a better understanding of some of the issues they
face, including the need to enhance the quality of programs by improving physical
facilities and strengthening staff training. I am pleased that we have already begun
to address some of these issues and I look forward to working with the National
Indian Head Start Directors Association to determine how we can continue to make
improvements in other areas.

Renewing and Implementing the Head Start Vision Nationally
The Advisar, Committee on Head Start Quality and Expansion:

The National Indian Head Start Dircctors Association's emphasis on quality is
consistent with the findings and recommendations of the Advisory Committee on
Head Start Quality and Expansion. which concluded that., while most Head Start
programs provide quality services. quality is uneven across the country. As you
know. the 17-member bipartisan Advisory Committee included representatives from
a wide range of backgrounds. including two representatives knowledgeable about
Indian issues: Marshall Plummer. the Vice President of the Navajo Nation, and Ada
Deer. Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs at the Department of the Interior.
During its deliberations, the Advisory Committee also held a focus group session
specificolly addressing Indian Head Start coneerns, The Advisory Commnittee re-
leased its final report, “Creating a 21st Century Iead Start.” in January. The unan-
imous report presents the most comprehensive set of recommendations in the pro-
gram'’s history. These recommendations are rooted in three solid principles:

e We must ensure that every Head Start program can deliver on Head Start's
vision by striving for excellence in serving both children and families.
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¢ We must expand the number of children served and the scope of services pro-
vided in a manner that is more responsive to the needs of children and families.
* We must encourage Head Start to forge partnerships with key community
and State institutions; the private sector; and programs in early childhood,
parent involvement, family literacy, family support, health, education, and
mental health; and we must ensure that these partnerships are constantly re-
newed and recrafted to fit changes in families, communities, and State and na-
tional policies.
Head Start Reauthorization Bill:

These key principles—a renewed commitment to quality, responsiveness to family
and community needs, and a focus on strengthened community and national part-
nerships—are clearly reflected in the Administration's proposed Head Start reau-
thorization bill. The proposed legislation places a strong emphasis on quality, in-
cluding tough new provisions to ensure that no grantee will continue o provide
services if it falls below a minimum quality level and fails to ccrrect the deficiencies
promptly. At the same time, it ensures that Head Start granteas will hava access to
both financial resources and technical assistance to address quality issues. To
ensure responsiveness to community and family needs, the leyrislation: encourages
strategic planning at the national and local levels, ensuring that new funds are allo-
cated to communities with the greatest need and that local programs are afforded
the flexibility to meet local needs—such as providing full-day, full-year services to
families working or in training. Finally, the bill reaffirms a commitment to partner-
ships, focusing particular attention on the need to strengthen partnerships between
Head Start programs and schools.

Implementing the Vision in Indian Head Start

The recommendations of the Advisory Committee and the provisions of the pro-
posed Head Start reauthorization bill offer special opportunities for Indian Head
Start programs. In particular, the focus on investing in quality and the emphasis on
allowing flexibility and responding to community needs should prove especially ben-
eficial to Indian Head Start programs.

Among the key issues to be addressed in implementing this vision in Indian Head
Start programs are:

* Ensuring that programs have the flexibility to use resources in the ways that
meet their needs (for example, to support transportation costs in sparsely popu-
lated rural settings), rather than being forced into a national average that
doesn't fit;

* Ensuring that facilities are safe and adequate to support grantees' ability to
provide high-quality developmental services;

¢ Providing training and technical assistance that is responsive to the speciol
needs and circumstances of Indian grantees; and

* Supporting staff development and the recruitment and retention of qualified
staff.

Ensuring Flexibility:

With the issuance of our funding guidance to grantees for fiscal year 1994, we
took a big step forward in implementing a major recommendation of the Advisory
Committee. This year, much greater flexibility is being given to grantees to deter-
mine the ways in which increased funds can best be used to meet the needs of their
communities.

Facilities:

We know that securing appropriate, safe facilities has been a problem for Indian
Head Start programs. A 1992 report by the Inspector General of the Department of
Health and Human Services cited a significant number of health and safety defi-
ciencies in Indian Head Start facilities and pointed to a lack of consistency in the
inspection and enforcement of these facilities.

I am pleased to say that we have made significant progress in addressing health
and safety concerns at Head Start facilities since the release of that report. After
the release of the report, the Department contacted each of the grantees mentioned
in the Inspector General's survey and provided technical and financial assistance to
correct deficiencies noted in the report. This outreach was part of a more compre-
hensive improvement effort during which Head Start has awarded over the past two
years nearly $2 million for modular classrooms and $900,000 for renovations to meet
licensing standards in American Indian Head Start programs.

In addition, to ensure consistency in health and safety inspections and the timely
correction of deficiencies, the Head Start Bureau's American Indian Program
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Branch (which has responsibility for the enforcement of standards) and the Indian
Health Service’s (IHS) Environmental Health Unit (which has responsibility for con-
ducting on-site health and safety inspections) jointly developed a standardized code
that all IHS personnel will use in assessing compliance with health and safety
issues in Head Start programs. The arrangement provides for IHS to share reports
with Head Start’s American Indian Program Branch. Once non-compliance has been
determined, the American Indian Program Branch will assist tribes in correcting
deficiencies.

Additional funds to meet one-time facility and equipment improvement needs will
be available to Indian Head Start programs and all other Head Start grantees
through fiscal year 1994 funding. Funds will be available to correct safety problems;
obtain adequate equipment for use in classrooms; address transportation needs;
ensure that facilities accommodate all aspects of the program, such as having ade-
quate playgrounds and space for parent activities; ensure that facilities are accessi-
ble to people with disabilities; and/or support the costs of acquiring facilities or relo-
cating to improved facilities.

In addition, we appreciate the difficulties encountered by Indian Head Start
grantees in purchasing and improving facilities, even when resources are available.
We are looking forward to exploring additional options to address these needs, for
instance by leveraging resources or establishing collaborative arrangements with
other organizations and agencies.

Training and Technical Assistance:

When I met with the Indian Head Start Directors, I was particularly interested to
hear of their creative ideas on providing training and technical assistance to grant-
ees. One option of particular interested is expanding the use of interactive distance
learning, employing satellite technology to reach additional Indian Head Start staff
located at remote sites. Already, 15 tribes have participated in a demonstration of
this technology through the Early Childhood Professional Development Network.
Staff Development

The reauthorization bill’s emphasis on staff development will also provide oppor-
tunities for Indian Head Start programs. The proposal to create a competency-based
family service credential will help to enhance the skill development of family serv-
ice workers. The proposed mentor teacher program will both provide a career ladder
for experienced Head Start teachers, thereby helping to address staff turnover, and
offer increased skill development for less experienced teachers. The development of
model staffing plans will help Indian Head Start progranis examine and strengthen
their own staffing arrangements, while the increased flexibility in the use of funds
(beginning in fiscal year 1994) will ensure that programs are able to use additional
dollars to improve staff-family ratios, enhance staff salaries and benefits, and im-
prove staff and management training.

I should also add that, at the Federal level, we will be addressing our own staffing
needs by hiring additional staff for the American Indian Program Branch.
Conclusion

Partnership was a major theme of the Advisory Committee on Head Start Quality
and Expansion. We certainly recognize the need to work in partnership with tribes
and Indian Head Start programs to continue to improve the quality and increase
the availability of Head Start services for Native American families. Because many
limited services and resources, there is an increased need to ensure that Head Start
programs live up to their potential as and central institution in a community that
supports low-income children and their families. Working together, I am confident
that Indian Head Start will reach that goal.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. BEN NiGHTHORSE CAMPBELL, U.S. SENATOR FROM
COLORADO

Mr. Chairman, | Would like to take this opportunity to speak on the issue of Head
Start—more specifically, Indian Head Start programs. I am honored to participate
in what happens to be the first oversight hearing on the subject of Indian Head
Start programs. I commend both the Labor and Human Resources Committee and
the Indian Affairs Committee, as Well as the staff of the National Indian Head
Start Director’s Association for their work and commitment to our Indian children.

For nearly three decades we have praised the successes of the Head Start pro-
gram, yet have fallen far short in providing these essential services to all eligible
children and families. Nationally, Head Start programs are servicing only one-third
of our neediest children, while two-thirds of those eligible are still not served. Since
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Head Start’s inception in 1965, however, the number of Indian Head Start grantees
has jumped from 34 to 116 as of August of last year—almost quadrupled. The ques-
tion is not whether or not the Head Start program works, but how we can improve
it?

Our Indian young people are a particularly high-risk group. As you know nearly
one-half of the Native American population is under the age of twenty-five. As the
Native American population faces high incidences of Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and
other related health problems, it is essential we provide the best quality early child-
hood development services to Indian children, their families and their communities.
As you know, many Indian Head Start programs have needs that are unique to
their Indian community and the population they serve—such as eligibility criteria,
lack of facilities, and the impact upon termination of Tribal Grantees. I am sure
today's panel will be addressing these issues and enlighten each of us on the specific
concerns Within these areas of Indian Head Start programs.

The Clinton Administration, along with key members in Congress, and the Na-
tional Indian Head Start Director's Association have made significant efforts to im-
prove Head Start programs and to serve all eligible children. On February 10, the
“Head Start Act Amendments of 1994 Was introduced by my distinguished col-
league from Massachusetts, Senator Kennedy, who has given so much of his time
and efforts in this institution to Head Start over the years.

This comprehensive legislation will address the Head Start Act, and specifically
would set aside at least 25 percent of all new Head Start funds for quality improve-
ments throughout the program as well as ensure more Head Start slots and more
full-day and full-y=ar programs. In addition, I am pleased to see a restoration of the
Transition Project .hrough a continued two-year reauthorization. Coordinating With
local elementary schools to promote a smooth transition and the continued involve-
ment of parents in t!. ‘r children's education as they move toward kindergarten and
first grade is crucial. With this renewed commitment to address the needs of Head
Start programs, I am optimistic that Indian children will also benefit immensely. 1
look forward to working with my colleagues to ensure that quality improvements
take place within the Head Start Program.

In closing, I thank you for holding this long overdue hearing on Indian Head

Start programs and I look furward to hearing the testimony that will be given
today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. THAD COCHRAN, U.S. SENATOR FROM MISSISSIPPI

I want to compliment Chairman Inouye’s and Chairman Kennedy’s action for call-
ing a joint hearing on the reauthorization of the Head Start programs serving
Native Americans.

Quality preschool education is very important to Mississippi and in particular to
the Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians. Head Start programs are an essential ele-
ment in Mississippi’s economic development, child protection, and educational
reform efforts. This program offers an exceptional foundation for preschool children
to begin school “ready to learn.”

I wish to welcome Phillip Martin, Chief of the Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indi-
ans and Ms. Dee Saunders, Executive Director, of the Choctaw Head Start Program
from Philadelphia, Mississippi. The Choctaw Head Start Program currently serves
208 three to five year olds and was established in 1971 as one of the first tribally
operated programs on the reservation.

I want to call attention to a situation that is not unique to the Choctaw reserva-
tion. Due to several community and economic initiatives the Choctaws are making
real progress in moving adults into tribal enterprises and jobs, and away from reli-
ance on federal assistance programs. However, most of these jobs are entry-level
and pay minimum wage, thereby creating a pool of children of these parents who
are still educationally and socially deprived, but marginally ineligible for Head
Start due to increased family income. Currently, one-third of the Choctaw children
are ineligible for Head Start programs. A modified eligibility criteria should be ex-
plored to continue to allow low-income workers' children to participate in Head
Start programs. Other concerns of the tribe include: 1) expanding resources to pro-
vide full-day, full-year services, and 2) expanding services to younger children ages 0
to 4.

I am hopeful that we can work together to achieve the changes necessary to make
Indian Head Start programs more responsive to the needs of contemporary Indian
communities.

64

PArunext provideaby emic || . *




58

PREPARED STATEMENT OF Hon. KeENT CONRAD, U.S. SENATOR FROM NORTH DAKOTA

Thank you for this opportunity to comment on the Head Stait Reauthorization,
and especially for focusing on the importance of the Head Start proyrams for Native
American children.

I understand that Associate Commissioner Helen Taylor of the Administration of
Children, Youth and Families (DHHS) along with representatives from the National
Head Start Association and National Indian Head Start Directors Association are
commenting in detail on the Administration’s Head Start Reauthorization legisla-
tion, S. 1852, specifically on how and whether the Administration's measure ade-
quately serves our Native American population.

1 want to take this opportunity to call the Committee’s attention to an excellent
program sponsored by Senator Edward Kennedy—the Comprehensive Child Devel-
opment Program (CCDP) that is incorporated into the Head Start reauthorization
legislation. This program is currently providing services for children and their fami-
lies at 34 demonstration sites across the country including one serving Native
American families on the Fort Totten Indian Reservation.

Under Section 10 of S. 1852 (The Initiative on Families with Infants’ and Tod-
dlers), the Administration recommends the continuation of comprehensive services
for families under Head Start administration. I believe it is very important that this
program be continued and expanded as part of Head Start Reauthorization.

In 1990, the Little Hoop Community College on the Fort Totten Indian Reserva-
tion, North Dakota, was selected as one of 24 sites across the country to participate
in the first round a five-year pilot program offering comprehensive services includ-
ing health and child care, educational opportunities for Native American families—
all services focusing on enabling families to become self sufficient. Forty-five fami-
lies on the Fort Totten reservation were selected to participate in the program. I
understand the program at Little Hoop is the only initiative offering comprehensive
services to Native American families directly on a recervation.

From conversations with Dr. Merril Berg (President) and staff of Little Hoop Com-
munity College, the program at Fort Totten has been exceptionally successful in
providing educational and health care opportunities for very young children, and
helping families break the cycle of poverty. In this regard, I was especially pleased
that Health and Human Services Secretary Shalala was able to examine firsthand a
number of these successes under the Comprehensive Child Development Program
(CCDP) during a visit to review health care services at Fort Totten last summer.

I would like to share with Committee Members some remarks from Dr. Merril
Berg, President of Little Hoop Community College and Beverly Graywater, Project
Director of the CCDP program at Little Hoop on behalf of the program. I also ask
that this statement be included as part of the hearing record on Head Start reau-
thorization.

As I mentioned in my earlier remarks, I am very pleased that the Administration
supports the extension of comprehensive services to families as proposed in the Ini-
tiative on Families with Infants and Toddlers under Section 10 of S. 1852. In July,
1993, I introduced a similar provision to extend the family support and child care
services under the Comprehensive Child Development Act through Fiscal Year 1997
as part of S 1193, the Head Start and Early Childhood Development Amendments
Act of 1993.

I believe the Administration’s proposal to consolidate these services under Head
Start administration is appropriate and deserves support. I would appreciate com-
ments from Associate Commissioner Taylor regarding the Comprehensive Child De-
velopment Program (CCDP) and on the provision in S. 1852 (Section 10) that estab-
lishes a priority for participation in the new initiative for infants and toddlers—a
priority which recognizes and encourages the continuation of successful programs
like the CCDP demonstration underway at Fort Totten.

Thank you again Mr. Chairman for the opportunity to share the success of this
important program assisting Native Americans with the Committee.
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Comprehensive Child

Development Program

Little Hoop Community College
Rox 89
Fort Totten, No;h Dakota 58335

Voice (701)-766-4070 FAX (701)-766-4077
Doar Senator Conrad,

We at Little Hoop CCDP hope that this information helps you. If you have any questions or
need any additional information about our program, please call. We are aiways happy to help.

LOCATION AND PEOPLE

Little Hoop CCDP is located on the Devils Lake Sioux Rescrvation. We are the only CCDP
program lecated on s Natlve American Reacrvation. We opersts four Early Childhood Education
(ECR) Centors on the ressrvation and have our centra) offlce at Fort Totten.

Ouwr families arc Native Americans, mostly carolled in the Dovils Lake Sioux Tribo. The
population is rural and poor. The per capita income is $3,940' with 53.1% of (he population
below tha poverty Jevel. Onc of the prime stumbling blocks s & good education with 47.5% of
the poll)ultﬂon has not achieved high school equivalency and only 19.5% have received a oolloge
dogree'.

OBJECTIVES OF LITTLE HOOP CCDP

A child nceds » good home environment to prosper snd grow. Our gosl is to build that home
cavironment, by belping tho family achiovo sclf-sufficiency. A family that is eamning a good
wage aad not on wolfiare has a higher scif-exteem and has hope for the future. Children coming
out & good environment have & much better chance of schieving & good education and well
paykng oareer.

Our program is proventstive and personal.. Wo have a view of the whole family unit not just
solected sections (like traditiona) programs). Dach family service coordinator apends time with
{he samc group of families and can plin for the long term. We can sec what causes the problems
and treal the cause instead of treating tho effects. Wo spend time teaching the familics
prevontative habits in the arcas of health, parenting, and basic life skills. This allows our
families to avoid probleins or deal with problems before they become koo Jarge to handle.

HEALTH

Prevontative health carc 1 the major push of the program. We starl by making sure pregnant
mothers atiend all their pronatal chocks. Casching problema during the pregnancy will allow our
mothers to have healthler childron and Icss long term problems. Out program works to make
sure 100% of the children are fully immunized. We stress the importance of haviag all children
immunized. We require the children to have well-bahy and well-child checkups, and explain the
importance of future preventive cheokups for their childeon and thomselves.

' U8 Consus Bureau 1990

“Children are Iiving massayger we send (0 & time we Will not see”
«.Nell Posinan
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Wo have in-services (moetings held ons or moro times a week where meals are served and the
siaff presents on differont family topics) whers we discuss current health toples. During the
recent outbreak, & largs pecsentation was done on Hantavirus, giving owr families straight
information as opposed 10 rumors and stories. We have donw in-services on HIV / AIDS, what to
do when your child Is sick, and how o give your children medicine.

It is important that we cstablish proventative health habits in our families. Caiching peoblems
early will kecp health care costs down, and extend the life expeclancy of our Native Americar
families (malcs havo & 49 year life expectancy on the Devils Lake Sioux Rescrvation?). We so¢
our families doveloping botter habits and expect even more progress as we educate them farther.

FAMILY

Because of CCDP's holistic approach, Pamily Support Coordinators arc able to address all family
members and identify specific peoblem areas. Our objectives as Pamily Support Coordinators is
to constantly encourage and empower our CCDP families toward self-sufficicncy. Not economic
self-sufficiency alone, but social, physical and psychological selfisufficiency. We are able to
address thesc various areas with the asistance of our Montal Health Specialist and the
Employment/Education Specislist,

Social self-sufMiclency is demonstratod when a family member is able to cxpress their needs, then
work towards meeting those noods, ,\Viih the improvement of communication skills comes the
self assurance and aggiessivencss y for scif-suffici

Y.

Beonomic self-sufficleacy is demonstrated when family members progressively achiove
academic or employment goals such ss: obtining thelr GED, enrolling in college courses,
graduating from the community college, or obtaining full-time employment in a position with the
potential for growth.

Like most familics, our program families face economic hardships, alcohol abuse, codependency,
mental ilincss and many other social problems. CCDP undorstands the unique problems of the
singlo parent family and is equipped to address those probleme We find it is the core of most of
the beforc mentioned problems. 1In addressing these issues CCDP has found little existing
support groups to deal with some of our families issues and as a result, this the program hes
begun its own Pect/Parent support group, facilitated by CCDP's Mental Heslth Specinlist. The
uitendance has been steady and our youny mothers are already remarking how the support group
hes assisted them to face many of thelr problems and make positive changes, FSC refer any

family member to already existing agencies for further usadstance in the area of mental health,
child victimization, etc.

One (or more times) every two wecks, I'SC's are required to visit with the family face-to-face to
review a service checklist. This list includes: locating resources / services, referrals, brokering
for services, assessment of progress toward goal achievement and monitoring the delivery of
services. We believe it is this consistent involvement with the family that tums a dependent
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family into & c\f-sufficient, wage caming ber of our Ity. Gur statistic reflect an
overall improvemont in all aress wo have serviced. Employment has gone from 4 omployed
members when we started 10 32 employed members out of 36 (compered to & 68% resorvation
wide unemploymen: ras’). Among the remaining 24, 28 are enrolled in collogo courses o
working towards their GED, the overlap is due to members working parl-me snd attending
clasecs. Of the 28 collega students, 4 are enrolied in 4 yosr institutions of higher education. The
program has redefined self-sufficiency for § young mother, the single family enrolled in the
program not employed or enrolied in college , who was di d with a chronio illncea.

EMPLOYMENT/EDUCATION

The employment/education apecialists plays an important roll in the program. It Is the duties of

this position to provide assistance in all arcas of education and employment such as;
- scholarships, knowledgo of institutions of higher cducation, graat moneys, employment

opportunitics or the most recent resource, the casino training progrems.

Within esch institution there are many opportunities and it i the responsiblity of this position to
be sware of what programs ace being offered and to plug CCDP into such peograms. For
example, Little Hoop Community Collcge in conjunction with UND Lake Region offors a Nurse
Assistant designed to train and employ {ts students and at the end of 8 two wo+L training
scssion place the student with an employer. In addition Little Hoop offers caalno trating clusses
imperative to employment. The cmployment/education spocialist inforras s tracks program
fhmilies involved in those programs.

EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION

CCDP values diversity and children's individual differences. Each child davelops at hisher own
pace and manner. Thersfore, wo belicve that ali concepts, activities, and {euching strategles must
be designed to foster and enhance the development of children at their developmental age. These
are promoted with the view of making alt children independcent and autonomous Individuals.

Our center's handle childron from 6 weeks 20 4 years of age (we work witk other program for
older children's ECE needs). These chiidren must receive BCE three times por week in a Center
or once a week in 8 Home visit. Our program hos chosen to provide services in Conter scttings,
but is in the process of establlshing & Ijome based program. Wo also provide ECE or care for
childrea who are in Headstart when they are not in their programs.

Ve believe that play is the must complete of all educationsl processes, as well as a source of
pleasure. 1t is the way children bearn, explore, and understand their world, Children Jearn by
doing, therefore, all teaching must bo donc with a hunds-on approach for all activities.

We believe that the child must be cduceted in a holistic manner. Tho social, cognitive,
emotional, lunguags, sclf-help, gross and fine motor aspests of children arc all considesed In the
instructlon. Learning ig fostered through creative activities that interests and stimulates the child,

Burcau of Indlan Affairs Labor Status Report
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We belicve that socialization of children can by accomplished within the center by sotivities and
interaction with poers und adults. But outtide activities are also necossary for groater
carichmen’, 80 flcld trips, excursions, cte. are also cncouraged ks part of the curriculum.

We believe that for the welfare of children only personne] that Jove and care about children
sbould be employed in our center. Childrea Jearn and absorb atiltudos, feelings, ctc. from their
environment and those persons within it. Adults as taachers aro modols that children will imitate
and follow.

To ensure that cach individual child receives the best Barly Childhood Education Experience, wo
do a number of things. Firat, cvery child must haves the Denver Dovelopmentat Screening before
ontering one of our centers. This will determine for us the novds of cvery child, We slso use the

© LAP (Leaming Accomplishment Profiic) Assesement for all children at reguisr intacvals during

the school ysur. These msscssments holp us to monitor emch child's progreas in evary
developmental area. From theso ssscssments, we writc and Individual Education Plan (LE.P.).
These LEP.'s make learning individualizod for cvery child. We foel that close zmonitoring of
each child's progress, along with carcfully planned activities dosigned to teach specific skills, we
oan give our childran the exira push they may noed {o bs succossful in school in later yoars.

CONCLUSION

Guiding a family toward sslf-sufficiency is the beat thing we can do for the children. Paronts
who are providing for their family, without government nancial assistance, wiil have a Algh
sclf-csteain und be able to sct goals. Children of these families will learn bow to sot goals and
have a desire to achieve. We ar= striving 1o becak the cycle of poverty that has developed on the
rosarvation. A comprohensive program that looks at tho causes (be thoy educational, social,
mental, or health related) instaad of the effects is the bosi way (o deat with the family problems
on the roscrvation.

‘We hope that you will 360 our progress with theso familics, and provide continued funding and
support for our efforts. Our cfforts have helped many of our families on the road to
salf-sufficiency, and we believe we could bolp many more.

Beverly éywam;

Project Diroctor
Little Hoop CCDP Little Hoop Community Colloge

Little Hoop Community College Fort Totten North Dakota
Fort Tollen North Dakota
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Honorable Daniel K. Inouye, Chairman
Senate Committee on Indian Affairs
834 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

| Hd S-ddVH6

85

Dear Senator Inouye:

The following is written testimony regarding Indian Head Start
programs for the Reauthorization Act. It is submitted on behalr of
Indian grantees to express concern about the guidelines, the low
income requirements, facilities., transportation vehicles and the
fact that not one Indian is on staff in the Head Start Bureau.

The first concern is with the guidelines for low income areas
and how they expect so much frum economically deprived communities.
Because we are an economically deprived area why is it necessary to
require a match from the local community. Since we have no
industry or market for development Lus can we continue to meet the
match. Why can’t this maten requirement be waived for all Indian
Head Start grantees’? How can we cver expect to rise out of
poverty if we continue to stuggle vear to vear just to keep the
program funded with all the requirements? The doecumentation for
the program is overwhelming when it comes to justification for the
continued funds. If this was changed and we were given some
flexiblity it would help foucus on the real needs of the children
and families,

If the low income guidelines were the same acruss Lhe programs
it would help children and families., Since we are a reservation it
is a well known faect that it 1s economically deprived vet we still
put limits on the numbers that can he served from the Head Start
Bureau, Why does the income guidelines exist for reservations? If
this can was changed it would better serve all children and
families,

The biggest problem that exists in the Indian Head Start
grantees i< adequate facilities. Additionally, facilities that are
appropriate tu location, climate, and needs of the community. What
Head Start currently allows is the buyving of modules, They are
fine in some locations but in the state of North Dakota the severe
climate makes them a financial hazard. A finaucial hazard because
the structure can be destroved in one day hy weather conditions.
Most of the these module facilities can not be anchored adequately
in order to prevent damage. Alsu, a majority of them are not built
warm enough for North Dakota winters, The Indian Head Start
programs need to be able to build facilities that will endure over

I

73 BEST COPY AVAILABIE




67

time. If this restriction was lifted it would help provide
facilities that children would be safe in no matter what the
weather conditions are on the outside. ,

1 am aware that you have visited many Indian reservations but
maybe this would again be a good time to visit. I realize you are
a busy Senator with all the constituents you serve but visiting
would help to determine just what kind of facilities grantees
currently have for the programs.

In addition to the facilities being completely safe for the
children, the vehicles used to transport should also be safe and
new on a regular basis. Is is not a fact that when the GSA
vehicles have been out in the field for one year they are replaced
to ensure quality operation. If the government can replace these
vehicles regularly, why is it not possible for the Indian Head
Start grantees to have the sane option? If this was changed it
would help provide safe vehicles for transporting the children.

Finally., the National office does not have an Indian employee
on staff. Is it not possible to ensure that there is at least one
individual hired that could represent the Indian Head Start
grantees? There are many individuals across the country that would
be able to fill such a position. What recruiting has been done to
get a qualified individual in the National office? I realize that
some of these issues Wiil not be changed hut it would sure help if
they had to be accountable to the grantees for their operation. A
case in point, not having a program specilist. The Indian Head
Start grantees are never informed abort changes in the National
office with staff or personnel. The Littie Hoop Head Start program
does not have an assigned program specialist. As a new Director,
it would be nice to have a contact person regarding program
operation and requirements.

In closing, thank you for the cpportunity to write and present
these concerns. It is nice to know that someone does care about us
in Indian Country.

Respectfully,

Hor boch 3 Syl

Pat Walking Eagle
Head Start Director
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NATIONAL INDJAN HEAD START DIRECTORS ASSOCIATION

Testimony presented to the Senate Indian Affairs
Committee on March 25, 1994 and Labor and Human
Resources Committee regarding S.1852, the
“National Head Start Act" reauthorization.

My name is Linda Kills Crow and I am a member of the Delaware
Tribe of Eastern Oklahoma. I have been the Head Start Director for
the Osage Tribe in Pawhuska, Oklahoma for 15 years and am currently
the President of the National Indian Head Start pirectors’
Association. I would like to thank the members of the Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs and the Senate Committee on lLabor and
Human Resources, as well a&as their Chairs, Senators ZInouye and
Kennedy, and Senators Kassebaum and McCain for this opportunity to
present the view of NIHSDA on S.1852, the "National Head Start Act!
reauthorization.

While the National Indian Head Start Directors’ Assdciation
strongly supports this legislation, we feel there are some specific
issues effecting Indian Head Start programs which need to be
addressed as part of this bill,

In June, 1993, our Association, in conjunction with the
American Indian Programs Branch of the Head Start Bureau, conducted
a National Indian Head Start Management Conference in Washington,
DC. The 335 partlcipants represented 106 of the then 116 Indian
Head Start grantees. Included in the group were the Indian Head
Start Directors, their Tribal leadership and other interested
individuals. This Conference provided an open forum for discussing
our conc¢erns. The result was an Advocacy Agenda which outlines
eleven crucial issues and recommended regulatory and statutory
changes .

From that list, the NIHSDA Board of Directors selected five
(5) issues where change was deemed essential 1f Indian Head Start
programs were to achieve high standards of quality while meeting
the unique needs of our Tribal children and families.

ISSUE #1 - SOVEREIGNTY

In 1966, sapecial legislation was enacted to allow ZTribal
governments to become grantees for Head Start programs. In
recognition of the Federal government’s Nation-to-Nation
relationship with Tribes, the Administration of Indian Head Start
programs was placed in the central office of the Head Start Bureau.
Over the years, there has been an erosion of the status of Indian
programs as well as several attempts by ACYF and the Head Start
Bureau to decentralize Indian grantees by moving them into the
Federal regional structure or combining their administration with
other Head Start or ACYF programs.
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grantees. HWith this number of sovereign nations, language should
be included in the Head Start Act to insure that Indian Head Start
grantees remain distinct and separate programs administered at the
national level. It is of great importance that AIPB be treated
like other regional Head Start offices; this includesd adequate
numbers of qualified staff and sufficient funds for required site
visits.

“Indian Preference" should also be exercised in the hiring of
American Indian Program Branch staff granting of contracts for
Training and Technical Assistance and, any other grant or contract
which focuses primarily on Indian grantees.

ISSUR #2 - CONSTRUCTION OF PACILITIES

Construction of facilities has long been a major concern for
Tribal grantees. Currently, grantees are prohibited from using
Head Start funds to construct; but, they can renovate, rent, lease
or purchase classrooms. The problem is the lack of buildings on
reservations or, in rural Indian communities. If a building does
not exist, one has nothing to rent, lease, renovate or purchase!

As a short term solution, some Tribes began purchasing modular
classrooms but soon found this was neither cost effective nor
aesthetlcally in keeping with the Tribal environment.

In the Osage program, fo- éxample, we purchased a single
modular classroom urit, (24 x :5), for $75,000. Our contract
guaranteed that the manufacturer would make all structural repairs
at no cost. Within a year, problems occurred with leaking ceilings
and walls, uneven floors due to the ground settling under the pier
foundation, and numerous plumbingy problems. Even though there is
a sales office for this company in Oklahoma, the units are
constructed out of state so repairmen must travel from the factory
which often takes weeks. Since the Tribe owns the modular and did
not want to see it ruined, Head Start has had to put several
hundred dollars in emergency repairs of the building. Recently, we
asked a local contractor to give us an estimateé on a permanent
building constructed on a slab foundation. We found we could have
built a facility for the same cost but with twice the square
footage (classroom plus a kitchen and dining room/parent meeting
room) . Modular classrooms have a life expectancy of 20 years but
between the poor quality of construction and the violent Oklahoma
spring stoxrms, we will be lucky to be able to use it that long.

Since Tribes cwn their land and don‘t have to pay taxes,
zoning fees, etc.; they are also exempt from the Davis/Bacon Act.
I't would, therefore, be both prudent and cost effective to allow
Tribes to construct permanent Head Start facilitles with Head Start
funds. The Head Start Act should be amended to allow the Secratary
to permit construction when a Tribe can prove that current
facilities are unsafe or inadequate and/or no suitable facilities
are available in the community, or cost of renovations are
prohibitive when compared with new construction. The need for
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space for expansion should. also be considered as a reason for
additional facilities.

. I88UE #3 - INCOME ELIGIBILITY
\

On most reservations and rural Indian communities, Head Start
ig the only early childhood program available to families. Most
rural school districts are too poor and only six BIA schools
currently have 4 year old programs. Few tribes have state licensed
child care centers accessible to their families, although the new
Child Care Block Grant allows Tribes the opportunity to operate a
licensed facility. However, the lack of start-up funds and
facilities hinder the development of quality child care centers.

If the Child of a single parent can’t attend Head Start
because this parent has a $5.00 an hour job, the child is doomed to
be left with a babysitter and spend the day in front of the TV.
Kindergarten teachers in Pawhuska have told me they can always spot
the Indian children who have attended Head Start. They are the
ones who don’t have to learn red, blue and yellow, but are reéady
for mauve and turquoise. These children grow up as nelghbors, but
those whose paremnts have obtained some level of economic self-
sufficiency are penalized educationally as well as socially.
Allowing all Tribal children to attend Head Start would just
increase the enrollment of Indian preograms by a little less than
20%, or less than 3500 children.

The education of Indian children is guaranteed by Treaties
with the Federal government. This guarantee should extend to the
most crucial years, the Head Start years, thus allowing our Indian
children to be exempt from income guidelines. Legislative language
exempting Indian children should however, include directions to the
Secretary requiring Tribes to set admissions criteria which would
assure that priority in enrollment is always given to the most
needy children.

IS3US #4 - SERVICR AREA

Tribal granteeés are currently restricted to serving only
children who reside on the Reservation or as in the case of
Oklahoma and Alaska, within the Tribes’ designated service area.
Because of housing shortages, jobs or training opportunities,
Tribal members sometimes imove Into communities which border the
Reservation. They 8till maintain close ties to their home
community. They continue to use the Indian Health Service
facility, to send their children to Bureau schools and participate
in the social life of their Tribal communities. Thus the Bureau of
Indian Affairs and most other agencies (WIC, JTPA, etc.,) recognize
that Tribal members living within 15 miles of the Reservation
bouncary are eligible for services provided on the Reservation.
The Head Start Act doesn’t have such a provigion go Tribal children

living within 15 miles can’t attend their Tribal Head Start
program. .

77
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This policy is inconsistent with that of other agencies.
Indian parents want to send their children to their Tribal Head
Start. The Head Start Act should include the %“on or neart
regervation rule in designating the service area for Indian Head
Start program.

ISSUE #5 - TRAINING AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE

The Indian grantees are currently funded directly for training
needs as well as receiving technical assistance through a TASC
contract with Three Feathers Agsociates, Wnile the TASC is
providing quality services, the kinds of activities they are
allowed to provide as defined by thelir contract with the Head Start
Bureau don‘t adequately meet the needs in Indian Country.

Indian grantees face unique circumstances such as the
developmént of culturally relevant curriculum, and dealing with
frequently changing Tribal governments. Many are existing in
communities where everyone has known everyone else all their lives
and anonymity is all but impossible. And, Indian grantees are
spread out over 25 of the 50 states.

The current Head Start Bureau’s T & T/A model doesn’t work
well for Indian grantees.

Most Tribal grantees are small, rural and lack the local
resources to provide adequate training and technical assistance for
staff. For example, the staff from the Osage Agency must travel 80
miles one way to the State Univergity in order to take classes in
EBarly Childhood Education.

While these five issues are of highest priority, we know there

are several other issues which are of concern to Indian grantees.
Some of these will be addressed in othar testimony and should also
be given your careful consideration.

Again, I want to thank the members of these two committees for
the interest they are demonstrating for the welfare of our Indian
Children. I would especially like to thank Senator Inouye for his
continued leadership in Indian Affairs.
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NATIONAL INDIAN HEAD START DIRECTORS ASSOCIATION

RESOLUTION: 93-1
August 9, 1993

Whereas, the National Indian Heud Start Directors Association is the recognized
reprezentative body of the 116 Indian Head Start grantees of the American Indian
Progranis Branch of the Head Start Bureau, and,

Whereas, in June of 1993, the National Indian Head Start Directors Association sponsored a
working conference in Arlington, Virginia, which focused on the common concemns of
all Indian Grantees, and was attended by 106 Indian Head Start grantees, with total
participation of 336, and,

Whereas, the eleven major concemns, along with legislative and/or administrative

recommendations, are contained in this document entitled "the 1993 and 1994
Advocacy Agenda of the NIHSDA."

Now, therefore, be it resolved that the National Indian Head Start Directors Association has
adopted this Advocacy Agenda and will work towards its congressional approval and
administrative implementation.

Board of Directors
Officers
President Vice President
Linda Kills Crow, Osage Tribe Viols Wood, Fort Peck Tribes

. Treasurer
Carmen Lieurance, Taos Pueblo DeLaura Ssunders, Mississippi Band of
taw Indi

Caxmen 0%”““"’ Aot Lbsadiie

Regional Representatives
Idaho, Montana, Utah, Wyoming California, Nevada, Oregon, Washi

Caroline Yellow Robe, Fort Belknap Reservation Jeanette Allea, Inter-Tribal Council of Nevada
(PO A fk’.'}){ad‘w?.&- Ousan

Arizona, Colorado, Navajo, New Mexico Kansas, Oklahoma
Caroline Daniel, Colorado River Indian Tribes Verna Thompson, Cherokee Nation

Ottt Rarel Vs, Hompsn/
Alaska Nebraska, North Dakota, South Dakota
Sarah Kuenzli, Tanana Chiefs Coaference, Inc. YACANT
Suenun Vuunsge
Florida, Mississippi, New York, North Carolina Michigan, Minnesota, Wisconsin
Delaurs Saunders, Mississippi Band of L. Parrish, Inter-Tribal Counci! of Michigan
Choctaw Indians
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Key Information - Fiscal Years 1992 - 1993

There are 515 federally recognized tribal entities: 318 federally recognized tribes and
197 federally recognized Afaska Native tribes. 181 participats in Head Start programs
funded by the American Indian Programs Branch, Head Start Bureau, ACYF, ACF,

DHHS. 334 federally recognized tribal entities are not participating as American Indian
Programs Branch (AIPB) grantees.

There are 116 Head Start grants awarded to American Indian tribal governments,
organizations and Native Alaskan associations as of August 1993. The 1993 Head
Start expansion effort to fund unserved tribes may total less than a handful. The 116
grantees are representative of 111 tribal governments and 5 tribal consortiums.

The Head Start Act requires an edministrative office for meeting the needs of Indian
children be maintained within the Head Start Bureau. The American Indian Programs
Branch Chief is Lee A. Fields, Jr. AIPB's offices are in Washington, D.C.

In FY ‘92 AIPB was budgeted for $65,914,802 with a funded enroliment of 17,559
children ages 3 to compulsory school age. This represents 3% of the Head Start
Bureau's appropriations and 2.8% of the total number of children served by Head Stant.
There are 3,368 individuals employed by AIPB grantees.

492 have their Child Development Associate (CDA) or equivalent. This represent 43%
of the 1994 target.

80% of Indian Head Start programs provide center-based services.

20% provide a combination of the centsr-based and home-besed options. No grantee
operates only a home-based program.

14% of the children enrolied in the American Indian and Native Alaskan Head Start
programs have been professionally diagnosed as having e disability.

5 AIPB grantees operate a Parant Child Center (PCC). The grantees are: Inter-Tribal
Council of Michigan; Blackfeet Tribe, Montana; Oglala Sioux, South Dakota; Crow
Creek Sioux, South Dakota; and Port Gamble S'Kfallam, Washington.

All federally recognized tribes and Alaskan Native groups are eligible for "Near-
Reservetion Designation™ by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

Indian Head Start grantees experience unsmployment rates from 2.2% to 48.6% of

those individuals 16 years of age and older (‘90 Census). The average unamployment
rate is 22.7%. !

The poverty level of Indian Head Start grantees’ communities vary from 10.5% to
80.8% ('9C Census). The average level of poverty is 41.8%.

Within the Indian Head Start grantees’ ‘service area’, children living in poverty range
from 6.4% to 82.5% (‘90 Census) with an average living in poverty of 58.8%.

The averege par capita income for Indian grantees was $5,367 (‘90 Census).

Head Start has been opemting in Indian Country since 1965. 34 grantees began as
Summaer Head Start programs. :
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l. Purpose and Objectives

The Purpose of the National Indian Head Start Directors Association’s {NIHSDA)
Advocacy Agenda is to serve as a consensus guide in advocating for positive and creative
changes within the Head Start policy and service delivery systems. Advocating for
positive changes for creating more open environments for Indian Head Start grantees will
enable them to implement and maintain quality services for Head Start children and
families. To attain its goal the Association has established the following agenda
objectives.

¢ To affect changes in the Head Start legislation which confine and prevent
Indian Head Start grantees in improving the overall quality and expansion
program services.

To obtain changes within Head Start regulations which serve to stifle the
capability of Indian Head Start grantees in implementing Head Start services
which meet the needs of Indian children and their families.

To provide program improvement tactics for Head Start grantees which can
be used for producing positive change at the legislative, regulatory and
grantee levels.

ll. NIHSDA's Conference

The American Indian Programs Branch within the Head Start Bureau has sponsored
a variety of training institutes and conferences which have addressed foundations in the
operation of a Head Start program, component integration and program financial
accountability. Developing Head Start program teams has been the major focus over the
past three years.

These tearn management efforts assisted the National Indian Head Start Directors
Association to identify a8 number of issues that directly affect the ability of local programs
in addressing program quality improvement and program expansion activitioss. As a resuit,
the Association, in conjunction with the American Indian Programs Branch (AIPB),
conducted the National Indian Head Start Management Conference during June, 1993.
This Conference provided an open forum for building consensus on issues that affect the
delivery of Head Start services within Indian communities.

Participants attending the Conference included 106 of the 116 Indian Head Start
grantees. Attendees representing these grantees included: 71 elected tribal officials, 101
Head Start directors, 81 other tribal delegates and 82 interested individuals. There was a
total of 335 attendees who actively participated in the 3 day Conference. NIHSDA’s
Advocacy Agenda was solidified during the Conference and represents the overall
guidance from the Indian Head Start Network.

Nots: The Advocacy Agands has besn established for the 1993 and 1994 Congrassions!
yaars and Fedaral fiscal years. Any raferencas to the Head Start Act includes all of
tha recent ravisions mandatad by the Hesd Start Improvement Act of 1992, P.L.
102-401 and tha Juvenile Justice Act of 1992, P.L, 102-586. This document was
sent to tha Head Start Nstwork under cover of ACYF IM-93-13 issued Apni 5,
1993.
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Hll. Process Used for Developing Advocacy Agenda

Prior to the Conference, the Association developed 22 issues which directly impact
on the overall effectiveness and efficiency of cperating Head Start programs within tribal
communities throughout the Nation. The issues were concerns expressed to the
NIHSDA's Board of Directors by Head Start directars, tribal officials, program staff and the
Indian Head Start Resource Center and Resource Access Project over a four year period.
To expedite the processing and consensus building on these 22 issues, the Association
divided the issues into three categories: Grantes, Regulatory and Legislative.

A segment of the Conference was structured so Focus Groups composed of Head
Start directors and other tribal representatives could identify four to five criteria for
prioritizing the Key Issues. The five criteria which surfaced from the Focus Groups were:

A Key Issue is One That:

+ affects the greatest number of Indian Head Start grantees and
programs;

holds potential for attainable change with positive effects on Head
Start programs, children and familios;

affects both small and large grantees;
* addresses the need for change at legislative or regulatory levels, and;
¢ negatively impacts indian peoples and reservations’ unique needs.

These criteria were used to identify 12 Key Issues in which conference participants
developed an action agenda. By identifying the 12 Key Issues, a number of the 22 issue-:
were collapsed and/or combinaed because of their similarity. The criteria for finalizing the
Key {ssues to be included in the NIHSDA’s Advocacy Agenda included frequency of
response to issues, NIHSDA Board of Director’s and "Expert Reviewers" judgements. The
final Advocacy Agenda includes 11 Key issues.

Fraquency of Response. After thorough small group discussion,
conference participants were requestad to
identify and vote for their top 12 issues. The
issues were ordered by the number of votes
received.

NIHSDA Board of Directors’ Judgement. The Board exercised its responsibility to select
those issuass most agpropriate for a legislative
and regulatory agenda represanting their
constituency.

“Expert” R. viswers’ Judgament. The preliminary list of recornmendations for
action and subsequant Agenda drafts were
raviewed by those knowledgeable about indian
Head Start issues. The comments of these
raviawers were integrated into the final agenda.

Subject to this decisic making process, the Advocacy Agenda issugs are
prioritized. Since most issues and recommendations are intar-related they are to be
considered as general guidelines for action.
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IV. NIHSDA's National Advocacy Agenda [ssues

Issue 1:  Federally recognized tribes are Sovereign Nations and associate
with the Federal Government in Nation-to-Nation relationskhips.
The on-going discussion by the Administration to decentralize
the edministrative functions for serving Indian children in the
Departmsnt of Health and Human Services’ 10 rogional offices
challenges and serves to weaken theses legal relationships.

Tribal governments, as Head Start grantees, must have direct access to policy
makers in Washington D.C. without additional layers of bureaucracy being added at the
Department of Health and Human Service’s (DHHS) regional levels. Administrative
arrangements and budget decisions that go outside the Nation-to-Nation relationship
between tribal governments and the federal governmant are not accaptable. A nationa!
administrative office provides easy access for tribal officials; serves as a centralized
agency knowledgeable and experienced in working within a tribai government context;
operates as a national focal peint in advocating for Indian prescheol children in a culturally
relevant manner, and; assists with the coordination and collaboraticn among the many
federal departments charged with legislative mandates to work with federally recognized
tribes. The American Indian Programs Branch currently serves in this capacity, although it
is buried within the Head Start Bureau.

The American Indian Programs Branch is an administrative section of the Head Start
Bureau and falis within the overall administrative budget and personne! aspects of the
Department of Health and Human Services. As a result, position allocations and operating
expenses to administer AIPB are often second and third to other Administration on
Children, Youth and Families and Head Start Bureau’s administrative priorities.

Legislative Recommendations

L Section 636. [42 U.S.C. 9831 notel(b) b, amended to clearly delineate the Nation-
to-Nation relations between the Federal and federally recognized tribal goverrments
and more strongly spell out the requirement for a centralized administrative
arrangement within the National Head Stert Bureau office, thereby not allowing the
decentralization of the administrative arrangement to the 10 Department of Haalth
and Human Services’ Regional Offices.

Language be included in the Head Start Act which places the administrative office,
and its administrator, responsible for meeting the needs of indian children directly
under the Associate Commissioner of Head Start within the Administration for
Children and Families.

Language be included in the Head Start Act, which directs the Secretary of Heaith
and Human Services to provide "Indian Preference” to positions within the Head
Start Bureau assigned to the administrative office delegated responsibility for
meeting the needs of Indian children, e.g. American Indian Programs Branch (AIPB).

Section 641. {42 U.S.C. 9826](a) and (b} be amended to broaden the oligibility of
tribal governments or coalitions of tribal governments to be designated as a Head

Start grantee; rather than restricting the designation only to "reservation
communities.”

The Head Start Act be amended to include language which limits the power of the
Secretary of Health and Human Services in designating a non-Indian public or
private non-profit agency as a replacement grantese within the jurisdiction of a tribal
government. Exceptional efforts must be undertaken by the Sacretary to rectify the

1ssues which have caused tribal government grantees to be considered for
termination.
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Issue 2:  Many preschool aged /ndian children lack an opportunity to
participate in a preschool program lat alone a comprehensive
early childhood progrem such as Head Start.

Head Stert is most often the only preschool early childhood development program
operating within tribal communities. Many Indian children are not served by any preschool
program. There is a need to examine the eligibility requirements due to the changing
demographics on Indian reservations and an historical lack of educational and socio-
economic opportunities for Indian people. The majority of parents of Indian Head Start
children are young and increasingly employed in low-wage, entry-level positions created by
successful reservation economic development projects. As tha result of employment of
one and sometimes both parents, there are a sizable numbar of educationally and sccially

deprived, but marginally ineligible children who are uniable to be served by Head Start
programs.

The Head Start poverty line established by the Office of Management and Budget is
lower than other federal service programs for low income chiidren and families operated by
tribes. Many tribal communities are located in remote and isolated areas of the Nation
which can be clessified as medically underserved areas. Many of these tribal communities
have a tribal population and/or general resarvation population under 1,000. The existing
legislation and eligibility regulations narrow the number of "at risk” children and families
which can receive comprehensive early childhood services within tribal communities. The
Head Start Bureau has not provided any guidance materials to tribal grantees on the Gravel
Amendment (Head Start Act, Section 654) nor proposed any legisiative changes which
would meet the uncommon needs of reservation communities.

Legislative Recommendations

] Section 652.(a) of the Head Start Act be amended to reflect the uniqueness of
Native American communities and provide standard poverty lines for all federal
programs administered by tribal governments and their organizations. The
amendments should reflect the report from the House Committee on Education and
Labor (Report 101-480) which u:1es the Secretary of Health and Human Services
to work with tribes and the Department of Interior to develop modified eligibility
criteria for use on Indian reservations and/or trust lands. The poverty line should be
incraased to affect the eligibility of borderline in-eligible families and othar "at risk"
Indian: children. Serious consideration should also be given to lowering the age
requirements from 3 to 5 to O to 5 for Indian communities.

Section 645.(2)(A}B)(CHD) of the Head Start Act be amended to reflact a series of
criteria be met rather than all the criteria curvently listed. Further, the Secretary of
Health and Human Services be diracted to issue guidance to Head Start grantees for
requesting the use of the poverty of access eligibility requirements.

Administrative Recommmendations

L] The Secretary of Health and Human Services undertake initiatives to work with the

Department of Interior to develop modified eligibility criteria for use on Indian
reservations and/or trust lands.

Further, the Secretary should take corrective action, within her powers, to establish
consistent eligibility requirements for programs edministered by the Department.
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Issue 3:  As Head Start granteas, tribal governments are restricted in
sarving their tribal members and other Indians who reside
outside their reservation boundaries or historical tribsl aress.

Many Indian Head Start grantees have received "Near-Reservation Designations” by
the Department of Interior’s Assistant Secretary of Indian Affairs pursuant to 25 CFR
20.1{r). This administrative mechanism permits tribes to extend the Bureau of Indian
Affairs’ (BIA) services and/or other social servicas to tribal members or other Indians in
these designated areas. The Department of Hralth and Human Services, Office of Family
Assistance, who administers the JOBS progrem, applies the BIA’S "near-reservation
designation” regulations in working with trit:al JOBS grantees. The Administration on
Children, Youth and Families does not apply this rule to Head Start grantees. As a result,
the Department of Health and Human Se;vices does not use consistent guidefines for
implementing its requirements within tribal communities.

This designation is particularly helpful to tribes whose members select to live in
communities close to their reservation due to the availability of employment, housing and
other public services. Not extending Head Start services through similar administrative
mechanisms restricts tribal grantees’ access to a greater number of eligible indian children

and thereby preventing them an opportunity to participate in a Head Start program
responsive to their traditional cultures.

Legislative Recommendations

. Section 637. [42 U.S.C. 9832 note and Section 641.[42 U.S.C 9836](b) be

amended to define a federally recognized tribe as the governing body or a
governmental agency of any Indian tribe, band, nation, or other organized group or
community (including any Native village as defined in Section 3 of the Alaska
Native Claims Settlement Act, 85 Stat. 688) certified by the Secretary of the

Interior as eligible for the special programs and services provided through the
Bureau of !ndian Affairs.

Language be included in the Head Start Act which indicates the application of the
"Near-Resurvation Designation™ for Indian Head Start grantees and guides the
Secretary for DHHS to provide guidance to tribal grantees for using the designation.

Administrative Recommendations

The Secretary of Health and Human Services in conjunction with the Secretary of
Interior establish realistic and consistent eligibility criteria for federal programs
administered by tribal governments by tha end of 1994. Particular emphasis should
be given to applying consistent aligibility criteria for sarvices within the
Department’s service programs operated by tribal governments.

The Secretary of Health and Human Services direct the Administration on Children,
Youth and Families to apply the Department of Interior’s "near-reservation
designation” in the same fashion as the ACYF’s Office of Family Assistance.
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Issue 4:  Additional services for children pre-natal to three are needed in

Indian communities to augment other services provided to low-
income families.

The median age for most tribal communities throughout the Nation ranges between
19 to 22 years. This represents a growing younger population different than any other
racial or ethric group in the Nation. The Indian population is rapidly growing with the
greatest age cohort being of child bearing age. As a result, most Indian communities are
or will be experiencing greater numbers of children between the ages of zero to five years.
Intervention services tied directly to comprehensive Head Start services would assist to
enhance parental skills and, therefore, averting serious family problems; permit the
fostering and preserving of tribal cultures and traditions through expanded contact with
families, and; ultimately reducing the cost of achieving Head Start goals and objectives.
Providing services for families with children from pre-natal to five furnishes a single source
of assistance to Indian families during the most significant time of their parental
responsibilities and diract influence upon their children. Building parental self-esteem and
attitudes directly related to self-sufficiency is more likely to occur over a five year period
than one or two years in which a family may be involved in Head Start.

Legislative Racommendations

L] Section 645. (42 U.S.C. 9840} (c) be amended specifically for Native American
grantees. For example, "federally recognized tribes may provide more than one
year of Head Start services to children from pre-natal to the age of compulsory
school attendancs in the State in which the Head Start program is located.”

Section 640. [42 U.S.C. 9835 (a}{4)(c){i) be amended to allow a minimum

percentage (25%) of Indian Head Start grantees being awarded grents to operate
Parent Child Centers.

Administrative Recommendations

L] Strong consideration be given to adopting the Parent Child Center and
Comprehensive Family Services Program concepts to be included within the Head
Start program options so that greater flexibility can be given to grantees in meeting
local community needs. The testing of these two models could be undertaken
through the Secretary’s discretionary grant program for Head Start.

The Administration on Children, Youth and Families should undertake an intra-
agency agreement between tha Childrens’ Bureau and Head $tart Bureau for
collaborating and guiding services provided by the Comprehensive Child
Development and Child Care Block Grant Program and the American Indian
Programs Branich.
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Issue 5:  Existing legislation and federal regulations do not allow for the
construction of Head Start facilities by Indian grantees.

Tribal Head Start grantees have experienced difficulty over the years in acquiring
adequate and environmentally safe facilities. The Department of Health and Human
Services’ Inspector General's report about health and safety conditions of Head Start
facilities on the reservation indicated a desperate need to improve these facilities. The
Administration on Children, Youth and Families has set limits on the use of Head Start
general grant and quality improvement funds which narrows grantees’ priorities for taking
corrective action to improve the conditions of facilities . Also, the number of facilities
available to Indian Head Start programs are few. Existing regulations do not allow for the
construction of facilities and there is a limit on the number of available facilities which are
not owned by the tribe but are located within tribal jurisdiction. Further, limited funds
have been available to renovate existing facilities. The Head Start Improvement Act
provides an opportunity for all Head Start grantees throughout the Nation to purchase
facilities with federal Head Start funds. Nevertheless, many of the tribal Head Start
grantees are restricted in activating this opportunity.

¢ The principle owners of appropriate Head Start facilities within reservation
based Head Start programs are tribal governments and the federal
government. -

¢ According to the Department of Health and Human Services, Administration

for Children and Families’ (ACF) grants management regulations, grantees
cannot rent or purchase from themselves. To rent or purchase, grantees
must enter into agreements with “third party” entities.

Legisiative Recommendations

L} Section 644. {f)(1){2) be amended to permit Indian Head Start grantees, located in
areas where appropriate facilities are not available for purchase, to build facilities
{new construction as well as major renovation) for the Head Start program.
Further, the Secretary of Health and Human Services bhe directed to collaborate with
the Secretaries of Housing and Urban Development, Department of Interior, and the
Department of Commerce, Economic Development Administration for addressing
the facility needs of Indian Head Start grantees.

. Section 651. [42 U.S.C. 9846} {(gl10)(B} be amendad to include specifically a
detailed report on the conditions, location and ownership of facilities being used
and available for use by all Native American grantees. The report should contain
specific information on the projected cost for the renovation of existing facilities,
purchasing facilities and estimated cost of meeting the need for new construction.

Administretive Racommaendations

L] The Administration on Children, Youth and Families should seek internal
administrative remedies for permitting tribal grantees to conduct major renovations,
purchase and/or construct facilities within the Department of Health and Human
Services’ grants and cos* management regulations.

[} The Administration on Children, Youth and Families establish an inter-agency
agreement with the Bureau of Indian Affairs to effectuate the improvement of Head
Start facilities located on reservations and/or tribal trust lands.
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Issue 6: The cost of operating and maintaining comprehensive Head
Start sarvices in isolated and remote Indian communitias
increases every year which makes it difficult to maintain an
acceptable level of quality services.

Head Start is a comprehensive community based, family centered early childhood
program which is extremely challenging to implement and operate within the required
federal rules and regulations. The Program Performance St ndards, particularly,
necessitate tiie need for grantees to adequately structure trair program so that qualified
staft have sufficient time to perform their duties and responsibilities. Dua to the size and
existing funding levels of grantaes, many programs have established organizational
structures which require the Head Start dirsctor, program coordinators and teaching staff
to carry dus! or triple component and management functions. Most small to medium sjze
Indian programs (15 to 80 chi'dren) staff share multiple component roles and management
responsibilities. Multiple component and management responsibilities restrict effective
staff performancs in meeting their jcb responsibilities and duties. The management of the
program and each Head Start componant and the disability effort require staff who have
the necessary training and expertise and sufficient time to carry out their assigned
responsibilities. For example, most Indian grantees face many challenges in accessing and
providing services to chilaren who are disabled. These challenges affect the level of Head
Start services being provided and the degree to which related supportive services can be
tapped and consistently provided. Depending upon the location of the grantees, Indian
Health Service’s (IHS) sarvicas may not be available, state and private services are located
great distances from the tribal service areas making them financially inaccessible, and local
school districts may not cooperate as required by law.

Greater damands are being placed upon Indian Head Start grantees as a result of
the growing public interest in this popular program. National initiatives are being
implemented to encourages expanded services to a greater number of eligible children, and
delivering services to the total family of an eligible child. Indian Head Start programs do
not have the private and public resources to tap for expanding services provided through

Head Start funding. Grantees’ approved federally funded enroliment tased upon a cost per
child arrangement hampers grantees in maeting the minimum Head Start Program
Parformance Standards, quality improvement efforts or expanding services to the total
Head Start family. The federal funding level of most grantees does not allow for

establishing appropriate staffing patterns at the component management level nor at the
direct service lavel.

Until the reauthorization of the Human Services Reauthorization Act of 1886
Congress mandated a set-aside for Indian Head Start grantees that at a minimum equalled
the Consumer Price Index. This set-asida allowed grantees flexibility in meeting the

increasing costs for operating Head Start programs and to maintain an adequate level of
-services for children and their families.




Legislative Recommendations

Section 640. [42 U.S.C. 9835} (a)(2)(A} be amended to re-instate Congress’
mandate to set-aside for Indian Head Start grantees at a minimum equal to the

Consumer Price Index. A specific level of funds be targeted for Indian children with
disabilities and quality improvement efforts.

Section 640. [42 U.S.C. 9835] be amended so that a sufficient allotment of
program maintenance funds be set-aside and be preserved over time to adequatsly
fund small to medium size grantees with specific guidance to adequately staff a

Head Start program within the Head Start Program Performance Standards and
other rules and reguiations.

Administrative Recommendations

The formula for allocating Federa! funding levels for Head Start grantees should
take into consideration the actual cost of providing services to children and families,
rather than an National average cost per child. Formula criteria should take into
consideration the cost of providing component services, geographical location of
grantees in isolated and remote sections of the nation and the availability of private
and public resources which may be tapped to augment Head Start funds.

Consideration should be given by the Secretary of Health and Human Services to
equalize the funding levels of Indian Head Start programs so tha. sufficient staff
can be employed to provide services to children and families. Other criteria in
addition to the "average cost par child" should be devised to assist in this activity.

The Secretary of Health and Human Services direct the Head Start Bureau to
conduct a cost henefit study to determine the minimum base cost for operating a
program within the goals, objectives and Program Performance Standards of Head
Start. The purpose of the study would be to determine the optimum economies of

scale for operating 8 Head Start program. The information gleaned from the study
could be used to arrive at a nationa! standard for establishing a base leval for
allocating Head Start funds, targeting the minimum number of children and family
members to be served within this framework, and identifying alternative
organizational structures necessary to be designated as a Head Start grantee. The

study should also take into consideration the cost and timeframes for implementing
new programs.
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Issue 7:  The leve! of quality improvement funds (appropriations) are
insufficient to address the uncommon service delivery needs of
most Indian grantees.

The program quality improvement funds allocated to Indian grantees on a National
basis are insufficient to meet the quality improvement needs experienced by Indian Head
Start programs. Some programs are hindered by their small size, others are impeded by
lacking reservation economies and most are impeded by their overall funding leveis. For
many Head Start programs establishing quality improvement priorities is challenging and
overwhelming. Implementing quality improvement 2fforts with the level of quality
improvement funds allocated to each grantee barely maintains existing service levels. Asa
result, grantess have difficulty in addressing all the program compliance issues identified
through the federal on-site review process. The timely processing of grant applications
also hinders grantees’ etforts in program improve ment efforts and general maintenance of
program services.

Legislative Recommendations

L Section 640. {42 U.S.C. 8835} be amendec so that a sufficient allotment of
program quality improvement funds be set-avide and be preserved over time to
adequately fund smail to medium size grantee s with specific guidance to adequately
staff a Head Start program within the Head Start Program Performance Standards,
other rules and regulations and to effectively correct program deficiencies within a
timely fashion.

u Section 640. be amended so that funds appropriated for Quality Improvement
Efforts become institutionalized and available for Head Start grantees to use
overtime for meeting or exceeding the Head Start Program Performance Standards
and major non-compliance and admunistrative deficiencies.

Administrative Recommendations

L} The American indian Programs Branch be allocated sufficient staff positions and
hire qualified and culturally responsive program specialists so that they can provide
grantees technical assistance and process grant applications in a timely fashion.
Positions should be re-classified at GS 12 and 13 levels to entice qualified
individuals from the field to seek these positions. A pro-active attempt should be
undertaken by the Administration for Children, Youth and Families to racruit and
employ individuals ot Native American decent. AlPB should also designate a
secretary who can adequately support the work of the staff within the Branch.

L} The American Indian Programs Branch receive an adequate allocation of trave! and
per diem funds so that the Chief and Program Specialists can adequately address

their responsibility for on-site reviews, and participate in AIPB sponsored training
events outside of the Washington, D.C., area.

10
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Head Start has two conflicting rules. 45 CFR 1301.20 exempts
46 tribal grantees who were grandfathered in at a 1973-1974
level, howaver the new Head Start Act does not mention this
and mandates & 20% match.

The structure, organization and remote location of tribal communities limit the
tapping of "third party” in-kind contributions to support the cost sharing requiremsnts
placed upon grantees. Typically, facilities located in tribal communities are either tribally
or federally owned and individuals willing to volunteer their services to Head Start are
tribal or federal employees. These realities makes it extremely difficult for grantees to
secure adsquate non-federal match. A number of Indian grantees on a routine basis
received audit exceptions relating to the allocation and documentation of in-kind services
by third parties. It is unclear if the Indian grantees who were grandfathered remain

exempt from the new language found in the Head Start Act and if 45 CFR 1301.20 is still
relevant.

Legislative Recommendastions
L] Section 640. {42 U.S.C. 9835](b) be amended to appropriate address the unique

needs of Indian Head Start grantees in meeting the non-Federal match
requirements.

Administrative Recommendations
L] The Administration on Children, Youth and Families seeks clarification on the

conflicting regulations and the Head Start Act 8f 1992 and issue guidance to indian
grantees on the non-federal match requiremants.

The Administration on Children, Youth and Families, Division of Discretionary
Grants Management revise and/or develop and issue guidance to all Head Start

grantees on the costing, accounting and documenting third party in-kind
contributions.

The Administration on Children, Youth and Families update and revise the Head
Start Audit Guide published by the Department of Health, Education and Welfare
and revised January, 1977. This guide would assist Head Start directors in
working with Auditors. :
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Issue 9:  The Head Start program is a challenging program to administer
within the administrative cost limitations established by Law.

The 15% development and administrative cost limitation is a regressive requirement
which places a greater burden on smaller grantees with low federal funding levels. This
limitation also places a burden upon most tribal grantees by adjusting the 15% limitation to
their federally approved in-direct cost rates.

In making administrative costs adjustments, grantees may be placing themselves
outside the in-direct cost regulations. The 15% limitation may require grantees to treat the
Head Start program differently than other federal programs in applying approved in-direct
cost rates. The 15% limitation may serve to limit a8 grantees’ ability to employ qualified
administrative staff, provide for appropriate accountability of federal funds and to
adequately provide appropriate administrative supervision of the Head Start program.

The 15% administrative cost limitation restricts the recovery of indirect costs for
managing a Head Start program. Most tribes negotiate an indirect cost rate with the
Department of Interior: Inspector General. With DHHS defining certain program staff as a
part of the administrative cost limitation, therefore, part of the tribal indirect pool of
expenses, tribes cannot recover their total approved indirect cost.

Many tribal grantees are located in isolated and remote areas of the Nation. As a
result, the cost of operating any program is, typically, greater than in other areas of the
country making the dollar for dollar impact of the 15% administrative limitation a greater
burden when compared with programs elsewhere.

Legislative Recommendations

L] Consideration be given to increasing the 15% administrative cost limitation (3% to
5%) so that Head Start directors can receive adequate and competitive salaries and
other administrative supports, and the grantee agencies can balance off the
increases axparienced in their in-direct cost allocation pools.

Administrative Recommendations

L] That Administration on Children, Youth and Families conduct a 3 year cost analysis
study of 20% of the Head Start grantees to determine where development and
administrative costs have increased. Based upon this 3 year analysis, adjust the
percent breakouts within the Head Start Line-item budget to be representative of
the increased cost to administer a program.

L] PC-Cost be updated and revised for ease of use by a computer novice and include a
report function which would pravide directors and fiscal officers cost information
for making decisions on program costs. and yearly budget allocations.

i
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Issua 10: The allocation of Head Start supplemental training and technical
assistance funds to Indian grantees are insufficient for most
grantess to addross the training needs of staff, parents and
volt;fmaors, particularly the mandated qualifications for teaching
staff. .

Indian grantees have difficulty accessing and securing resources to address the
various T/TA needs in all component areas, disability services and program management.
Securing qualified consultants is expensive as a result of extensive travel requirements,
focal in-kind resources are scarce and qualified consultants are not available locally.
Without the additional support by AIPB, grantees would not be financially able to attend
regional and sub-regional training events, let alone finance and maintain qualified teaching
staft as required by the Act. Implementing ard maintaining the CDA or equivalenc
requirements in 1994 will place a hardship on most Indian grantees and may limit the
frequency of training opportunities for other staff, parents and volunteers. Additionally,
the base grant, one-time supplemental grants and quality improvement funds are typically
allocated to meet the baseline service needs of families which restricts the amount of
these funds that can be allocated to trainin.g costs for staff, parents and volunteers. In
actuality, the "supplemental training funds™ are the only funds which support training and
technical assistance activities of local grantees. The Head Start Bureau‘s method for
allocating training funds to grantees on a proportionate bases, and not on demonstrated
need or unusual circumstances, affect the smaller and medium size grantees at a greater
degree than larger grantees.

Legislative Recommendations

L] Section 640. [42 U.S.C. 9835] (e) be amended to include specific reference to

Head Start programs operated by tribal governments and that factors be include
which address the unique and uncommon needs of Indian communities. Particular
reference is requested for the method in which training funds are allocated to Indian
grantees and other quality improvement efforts

Section 640. {42 U.S.C. 9835}(2)(C) and Section 648. U.S.C. 9843] (a) and (b)(1)
be amended to address the unique and exceptional training needs of Indian Head
Start grantees and that special consideration be given to appropriating additional
funds to meet these needs above the proportionate level of funding as determined
by the Secretary.

Section 640. (42 U.S.C. 9843] (a)(2) be amended to include one National training
and technical assistance provider for the provision of all training and technical
assistance services to Indian grantees as provided by technical assistance support
centers and resource access projects. Sufficient funds be set-aside for the National
Indian training and technical assistance provider to sufficiently address the needs of
all Indiangrantges in the Nation and to collaborate and coordinate services with
other T/TA projects and contracts awarded by the Administration. Ample funds be
set-aside for the National Indian training and technical assistance provider to
sufficiently address the needs of all Indian grantees in the Nation.

Administrative Recommendations

L] The formula for allocating the proportionate level of supplemental training funds to
Head Start grantees be devised so that muitiple factors other than a given base
leve! and number of children served be conside “d. Factors which should be
considered are: location of grantees in remote and isolated areas; the level of non-
compliance with Head Start rules and regulations; difficulties in meeting the
mandatory teaching staff qualifications, attrition rate of management staff and
teaching staff, and the availability and accessibility of institutions of higher
education, etc.
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Issue 11: The expansion of Head Start services is essential for meeting
the needs of preschool Indian children residing wvithin the
Jurisdiction of tribal governments throughout the Nation.

Many of the existing Indian grantees are stifled by expanding Head Start services
due to the availability of adequate facilities, limitations placed on grantees vshen serving
their membership living near but outside their service area, and federa!l and tribal conflicts
in verifying the estimated number of eligible child population. There are approximately 500
federally recognized tribes in the Nation. Currently approximately 140 of these tribes are
providing Head Start services. Many potential Indian grantees have sufficient population
to justify one classroom but cannot address the Administration on Children, Youth and
Families’ mandate of a minimum of two classrooms. Additionally, potential grantees are
discouraged from making application for Head Start services because an existing non-
Indian grantee is providing services within or close to tribal jurisdictional lands. As a result
of the Head Start Bureau’s expansion strategies, many indian preschool aged children lack
the opportunity to participate in Head Start services which are or could be provided by

existing and/or new tribal grantees who could address these childrens’ distinct cuitural
needs.

Legislative Recommendations
» The Head Start Act of 1992 be amended to include language which provides funds
specifically for expansion of services into tribal communities not currently receiving .
Head Start services provided by tribal governments. Special emphasis should be
placed upon designating coalitions of tribal governments as grantees when
population data indicates the effsctive and efficient operation of a Head Start
program is unlikely due to the estimated number of eligible preschool children.

The Head Start Act be amended to include language which requires the Secretary
of Heelth and Human Services to permit existing and new expansion indian
grantees to provide Head Start services in situations where over lapping Head Start
service areas exist between Indian and non-indian grantees, on or near tribal
governments’ identified service areas.

Administrative Recommendations

. The Secretary of Health and Human Services direct the Head Start Bureau to
develop and implement detailed plans, procedures and guidance for existing and
new expansion grantees which contain multiple alternatives for program planning,
preparation for implementation, staffing, training and orisntation, etc. The plan and

procedures should be outlined in incremental phases of development and projecied
over a 2 year time period.

The Administration on Children, Youth and Families develop and implement a
strategic plan for encouraging potential Indian grantees to make application for
Head Start services. This plan should include the provision of T/TA for guiding the

pianning and development of program implementation planc, grant applications, and
tribal council and staff orientation.
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Phone
(402) 978-2200

P.0. Box 747
Winnebago, Nebresks 68071

STATEMENT OFM WINNEBAGO HEAD START
DIRECTOR S TO THE SENATE COMMITTEES ON
LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES AND ON

INDIAN AFFAIRS REGARDING INDIAN HEAD START
March 25, 1994

Good morning Mr Chairmen. I am Ho-Chunk-He-nook-ink-ga da,
Winnebago Woman. I also answer to Marian Holstein. I will
celebrate seven years as the Head Start Director next month
on my birthday. I am honored to speak to you today about
some of the special needs of our Tndian Head Start childien
and families. And I hope to impress upon you the necessity
for some corrective measures needed to be taken on §.1852,
the National fiead Start Act reauthorization. These measures
are vital if we are to continue serving the neediest, and if
wve are to continue with quality programs on our reserva-
tions.

I weculd like to thank the two Chairs of the Committees,
Senator Inouye and Senator Kennedy. as well as Senators
Kassenbaum and Senator McCain, for their being part of
alloving us to share our vision of Indian Head Start with
them, and indeed the vision for all children across our
great country.

Our Winnebago people started leaving the Green Bay, Wiscon-
sin area commencing with the Treaty of 1832, and on their
fifth move by the U.S. government finally settled in Nebra-
ska in 1866. We are located in the northeast corner of Ne~-
braska along the Missouri River, and ve share a common
regervation border with the Omaha Tribe. Our reservation
has a population of approximately 1,200 and is 96% Indian.
Hovever,  if it vere not for the lack of housing, we would
undoubtedly have more Tribal members returning home to the
reservation, as the current waiting 1ist for housing totals
150 families. The median age is twenty. oOur prior unem-
ployment figure was 49%, and this year is at 9%, due to the
recenit economic development begun by the Tribe.

)
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Our program is funded for 56 children, and we provide the
only early childhood services for pre-schoolers on our res-
ervation. The parents appreciate and are proud of our
program. We infuse as much of our Winnebago language as
possible into the everyday classroom setting. We realize
how important our language is to the preservation of our
culture. :

Our parents tell us that their children know more of our
language than they do, and our staff are learning along with
our children. We have increased the number of words that wve
teach, so that when a Head Start graduate leaves the program
he has learned 141 Winnebago words. We have been imploring
the local public school for the last four years to continue
with vhat we have started, and last year they developed a

.language committee under the auspices of our Tribe and we

hope the teaching of our language in the elementary grades
will soon begin. We feel our Head Start was instrumental
in bringing this about, not only because of the language ve
teach, but also because three of our former Policy Council
members have gone on to become school board members.

I believe the reauthorization of Head Start with all the
quality inclusions is key to regaining the losses of the
American family, and the inclusions of Indian specific
language for Indian Head Start programs is critical to our
Indian families. I speak of our stand in support of waiving
the income guidelines on all reservations, or allowing the
Tribes as sovereign nations to establish theirxr own income
guidelines.

The intentional decimation of the Indian family was success-
ful, but not complete. We, more than any other people have
lost generations through intentional governmental policies.
And the attempte Indian Head Start programs make to restore
the pride and legacy in our children that was once ours has
presented me with a challenge 1ike none other that I have
experienced. I was a Deputy Sheriff in Monterey County, CA
before I moved back home to bring my training home to my
people. While waiting for funding of our Indian police:
force,I thought I might as well give Head Start a try. Well,
it's been the toughast and most stressful job I have ever
had, but also the most rewarding.

our Hezd Start programs are more often than not the first
program of a preventative nature our families encounter with
such comprehensive services. The restoration of the Indian
family are pretty tall orders, but we are here to say it is
a task we are willing to undertake, with your support and
prayers. When I speak of the decimation of the Indian
family consider my own story.
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I never knew my grandparents. My father was on his own since
he was eleven years cld. His mother died young, and he was
placed in an Indian boarding school. He ran away twice.

The second time riding a freight train to Florida so he
wouldn't be caught and returned again. My mother was orphan-
ed early and taken away from her grandparents to be sent to
boarding school. While she did not forget her language, the
indoctrination of English .only was too much for her to
overcome in those days, and she did not teach us Winnebago.

I can't truthfully say I have always been proud to be Indian.
Not when as a young child I was called nigger and when attend-
ing college I was called squaw and the usual sounds anglos
make when they think they are imitating Indians were made as

I went by. But I believe the two years I lived in France

as a young woman made the difference. Most Europeans are
accepting of another's culture, and at last I was encouraged
to be who I was without governmental interference.

This is the pride we strive to instill in our Head Start
students, and we may be doing the job on our own, because
our young parents are still struggling with their own
cultural identities-and they don't have the opportunity to
spend time in Paris.

We need to be able to serve each child and their family on
our reservations, because each family 1living there is
impacted by the poverty and the alcoholism. There is no
escaping, only learning to cope. And while the Indian Self
Cuotermination Act is all well and good, it may mean we have
Tribal members in jobs that will make their children ineli-
gible for Head Start income wise, but these parents may be
earning these wages with only a GED.

By waiving the income guidelines on reservations you would
not be penalizing those families who are taking advantage of
the opportunity for employment offered by Tribes who are now
experiencing some economic development in the form of gaming
facilities, and are finally catching up with mainstream
America. And these gaming concerns have unsure futures, for
they could be gone tomorrow if the Donald Trumps of the
world who call for legislation only to improve their own
personal finances are allowed to succeed. And those with
concerns about the addictive tendencies associated with
gaming might better serve society by looking at alcoholism
and all related health costs the selling of alcohol inflicts
upon America.

It is also important to understand some of these wage
earners may be totally new to the job market, never having
held a job before. And if they are now experiencing abusive
behaviors, what do you think having more money will result
in? oOur children need us now more than ever. So do the par-
ents. We can provide financial planning or tips on how to

‘ buy a car. Head Start allows us to do that if that's what

our parents need. And yet without some corrective measure
regarding income guidelines on reservations in S. 1852, Head

Start may be gone when we are needed the most.
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As mentioned earlier my reservation does not even have
adequate housing, let alone suitable facilities that would
allow us to expand. And I have heard Head Start fathers say
we could stick build a center cheaper and better than buying
a modular. And I for one do not want to be another to con-
tribute to government waste. Allow us to build =|afe long
1asting facilities.

The last arex I would like to dimcuas with you today is how
funds are allocated between Migrant and Indian Head Start.
While I appreciate the complexities of administering migrant
programs, the disproportionate funding between the two needs
to be rectified. It is my duty to bring this up on behalf
of our Indian children and to call for what once was an
equal set aside to be returned to at the very least.

1 am also a board member of the National Indian Education
Association, the largest association of Indian Educators in
the country. And I am chair of the first Early Childhood
Education Committee. At this time I have written testimony
from NIEA that I would like to submit to these joint
committees, that are supportive of,the National Indian Head
Start Director's Association's Advocacy Agenda. I _am also a
board member of this association.

1 would be remiss in my duties if I did not point out note
the many- words of wisdom and encouragement I received from
Winnebago elder, Reuben Snake who is on his journey to the
spirit worild.

I would like to thank the two Committees for hosting this
joint hearing, and to especially thank Senator Inouye for
his continued concern for the education and welfare of all
of our Indian children. He certainly is a man of his word.
I recall his address at the White House Conference on Indian
Education when he said that he would consider those resolu-
tions and the final report, of which many of the early
childhood issues brought up then are reflective of our
reasons for being here today, as his marching orders. And
he continues the battle on our behalf.

In conclusion I would 1like to thank all o. our Indian elders
vho have gone before, those who held on to our traditional
ways at great personal sacrifice, so that we today have some
thing to build on and to hold on to. And thanks to our
children, for they are the reason I and many like us here
today are compelled to continue the struggle to be the great
nations we once were.
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TESTIMONY OF LINDY TRUEBILOOD
HEAD START DIRECTOR (605) 847.5170
OGLALA SIOUX TRIBE
U.S. COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES AND
U.S. SENATE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
JOINT HEARING ON
RE-AUTHORIZATION OF THE HEAD START ACT
MARCH 25, 1994

Hihani waste-Good Morning, I am Lindy Trueblood, Director of
the Oglala Sioux Tribe's Head Start Program on the Pine Ridge
Indian Reservation. I am very proud and thankful to have been
selected as one of our many Head Start family members to present
testimony in this joint hearing. As a Head Start Director, I am
most grateful to be able to address the needs of Indian Head Start
‘and present testimony on S$.1852, Head Start Act re-authorization
legislature, in the company of such compassionate friends of Indian
Country. My Tribe sends it's sincere thanks to Senator Inouye,
Senator Kennedy, and it's appreciation to Senator Kassebaum and
Senator McCain for their advocacy in the area of not only Indian
children's needs but also children throughout the nation.

The Oglala Sioux Tribe is°ﬂthe second largest Indian
reservation in the United States and extends over 7,000 sduare
miles. It is located in the Southwest corner of South Dakota and
currently records a population of 19,246. The Oglala Sioux Tribe
adnministers a Head Start Program that serves low income children
throughout 54 communities within our reservation. our first
program was funded in 1968 and now has an annual budget of
$2,323,736.00. We currently serve 594 children, however, there
remains many more unserved children throughout our reservation.
The 1990 Census indicated that 1059 American Indian children ages
birth to five live on the Pine Ridge Reservation and over 75% of
Indian families with children five years old and younger live under
the poverty level. Our 1993 Community Needs Assessment indicates
that 794 Indian children are low income, and 79 additional over-
income children would be eligible for Head Start services for a
total eligible population of 873. Mr. Chairman, many preschool
aged, at risk Indian children do not get the opportunity to
participate in such comprehensive Early Childhood Development
Programs due to current rigid eligibility gquidelines for Indian
Head Start programs. Please, allow our Tribes and well informed
organizations such as the National Indian Head S$tart Directors
Association to assist in drafting modified eligibility criteria
that reflects the uniqueness of Indian Tribes and Reservations
and is in the best interest of our children and families.
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Shannon cCounty, within the boundaries of the Pine Ridge
reservation continues to he recorded as the poorest county in the
United States, however, it is not a statistic we are proud of.
Unfortunately it does contribute to the fact that many of the meals
we serve our Head Start children on Fridays is the last nutritious
meal they have until returning to Head Start on Monday morning. We
must have increased funding to intervene and nurture our most
valuable resource-our children during their most formative years of
development.

In Indian Country we view our Head Start classrooms as a safe
and happy place for a Head Start child to spend time away from
hore. For some, Head Start classrooms become a refuge or temporary
“safe house". It is for this reason we request that existing
legislation disallowing coastruction of Head Start facilities be
amended to permit Indian Head Start grantees to construct
facilities for the Head Start programs rather than purchase modular
units. While modular facilities look nice and transport easily,
they do not withstand the great distances, sometimes thousands of
miles from the manufacturer, to get them to remote communities such
as Eagle Nest district located on the Pine Ridge reservation and
100 miles North of the Tribe's central businessg area in Pine Ridge
village. OUR CHILDREN NEED TO FEEL AND BELIEVE THAT THEIR
CLASSROOMS ARE SAFE, SOUND AND FOREVER HERE TO MEET THEIR NEEDS.

I would like to also address an issue that I was once a victim
of and subjected my own children to out of fear and shame. It is
called Domestic Violence, something recently referred to as yet
another enemy by Secretary Shalala. I believe that through our
children we may be able to impact and help alleviate the ugliness
of Spouse Abuse. (both emotional and physical) because they truly
bare the telltale evidence of victims of Domestic Violence. Their
eyes are dark and heavy from no sleep as a result of listening to
the never ending cursing, screaming, slapping and hitting sounds.
Bruises point to physical abuse, yes, unfortunately they will catch
one of the blows meant for Mom or Dad. Ironically they try
desperately to hide these bruises out of fear of something very
frightening that they know little about, nor should they ever be
blamed for.

Many of our Head Start children's parents are trapped in a
very painful cycle of spouse abuse (verbal, physical and
emotional). Many are too ashamed to turn to family, friends or
Human and Social Service programs. I was very ashamed to share the
pain I endured until a dear friend pointed out how I was hurting my
children as much as I was being hurt by staying in an abusive
relationship. I then asked for and received the strength,
knowledge and support that I needed to break this terrible cycle,
Unfortunately, there are hundreds of mothers and fathers still out
there, not realizing they are hurting each other with an audience
of 0-5 year old children, the innocent victims. We must try to
help our children and their families break this painful experience
of Domestic Violence and replace it with the Head Start Experience.
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With more funding for Social and Human Services in Head Start, I
truly believe wa can impact this problem by sending skilled home
visitors into the troubled areas and refer them for professional

assistance. Our Indian Health Service provides some assistance,
however, they tco have limited funding and unfortunately Human
Services is usually not a prioritirzed health care service because
it is not always assessed by observation of physical conditions
until it has gone too fa: or simply is too late. As greater
demands are being placed on Indian Head Start grantees, we continue
to face many challenges in accessing and providing services to
eligible Head Start children. Indian Head Start programs must be
able to increase funding levels in order to realize quality
improvement effewbs.

The formula for allocating Federal funding levels for Head
Start grantees should take into consideration the actual cost of
providing services to children and families. Only then can we
truly impact and brighten the future.of our children.

In conclusion I wish to dedicate my efforts as a Head Start

‘Director and parent in working toward providing Indian Children and

families with information and assistance provided by Head Start
that they need to apply in living a healthy, happy and rewarding
life. I also wish to thank both Committees and especially Senator

Inouye for your efforts and concern for all our children of Indian
Country.

I would be more than happy to provide you with more
information and answer any questions you might have.

“pila Miya" - Thank You

"MitaKuye Oyasin"
All My Relatives
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TESTINONY OF WINONA SAMPLE
Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indiana

BEFORE THE SELECT COMMYTTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
“INDIAR HEADSTART PROGRAMSY
Sirs:

Thank you for this opportunity to voice both sy concerns and
strong support for the Indian Headstart programs. '

I have had the privilege of having visited, for work-related
reasons, almost every reservation which has an Indian Healdstart
Program. For many years, I was the Education Specialist for the
National Indian and Migrant Program Division out of Washington DC.
In that capacity, I visited most programs and for several more
years 1 have been a member of Reviewing Teams doing on-site pro-
gram reviews, I was also Chief of California Indiun Health
Services with twenty-eight urban and rural Indian clinics undexr
my jurisdiction. I have had wide experience with Indian Reserva-
tions, urban and rural programs,

My first concern is for the lack of Headstart Prcgrams for
urban Indian children as well as "hordertowns" which aire adjacent
to reservations or rancherias. These children do not have early
education in which they can participate. Indian families are

displaced persons, much like immigrants when they leave the

boundaries of their reservations. They become disenfranchised
from their usual federal rights. Families do not easily nox
quickly become an active participant in local programs which are
non-Indian and unfamiliar. Urban Indian groups must have the
opportunity to provide Headstart in cities which have a high con-
centration of Indianas. There should be Set Aside monies for

-1 -
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Regional Prograas to serve off-resexvation children in rural areas.
The American Indian Program Branch currently funds about 500
Indian Headstart children in California although the state has
the second largest Indian population in the United States. The
State of California Office of Child Development doas s worse job
of funding Indian Child Care. There are a fawer number than 500
Indian children; There must be a set agide for states in order to
assure the Indian children have access to their own programs.
Secondly, Secretary Shalala demanding (and rightly so) high
quality Headstart program performance. This can't happen in Indian
programs until the training system is changed. There is only one

national training contract for all Indian Headstart. This system

trains directors, fiscal officers and tribal chairmen in funding

terns and conditions, program compliance aad sdministrative plan-
niug. However, it does not get down to the front line. The staffs
at the local level who are directly working with families and

children. Money must be distributed in a different

manner so

these people can have on site training in clusters close to home.

Indian people in genaral learn best by obaetvation and on-the-job
training through demonstration model centers snd/or with mentor
teachers going on site st regular intervals. This could be easily

planned through funding such groups as Indian Community Collages

or funding such groups who are already organized and have annual

conferences (i.e. the Southwest Indisn Directors Association or

the Northwest Indian Directors Association).

My third comcern is the caliber of people who are hired to

work in adwinistration, congultants, and prog-am reviewers. Ten or

-2 -
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twelve years ago, I testified at an Indian congresgional hearing
in California held by Califormia congressmen and chaired by Rep-
resentative Don Edwards. I said this then and I ask again that
people hired to work with Indian Headstart programs have criteria
for being hired. The faderal government allows employees to wmove
from department to department to department without specific

. specialties to work in the new area. There is only one person,
for instance, in the present American Indiau Programs Branch ad-
ministration that had early education background or gocial service
background. None of them are Awerican Indian. I do not demand that
all Indian people be hired to work with Indian programs. However,
I do demand that people hired have some experience working with
Indians. At least, they must be sensitive to culture and tribal
needs with intensive training to be given to all non<Indian
employees prior to going into the field.

Finally, the tsams that go into the field to review programs
should also have working knowledge of Headstart, experience in
the component area that they are reviewing and some prior experi-
ence with Indians and Indian culture. I have personally been on
many teams in which there have been people who have naver had
Headstart experience, component experience such as early educa-
tion, parent involvement, social sarvices, etc.,--and have never
known Indians or been near a reservation!

Thank you. I ask again for the best trained and most sensi-

tive pecople to work with Indian Headstart.
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TESTIMONY
National Head Start Association
March 25, 1994
Joint Hearing of
the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs and
the Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources

on
Indian Issues regarding Head Start Reauthorization

1 would like to thank you, Senator Inouye, Senator Kennedy, and members of your
committees, for conducting this very timely hearing. As in the past, the Head Start
community is grateful for your continued support and dedicated interest in the Head Start
program. As with many Head Start events this past year, this is a historic event and one in
which both committees should have a great deal of pride.

My name is Sarah Greene. [ am actually here today in three capacities. First, as former
teacher, education coordinator an *-zctor of a Head Start program in Manatee County,
Florida. Second, as a member of Donna Shalala‘s Advisory Committee on Head Start
Quality and Expansion and third, as the current chief executive officer of the National }ead
Liart Association. My comments will come from my experiences as a Head Start advocate
who began my Head Start career in 1970. Since that time I have spent considerable time
conversing and working with Head Start parents, staff, and leaders across the nation. I think
that the true leaders of Head Start are those who are daily working with families and children
as they face the struggles of poverty and other prevalent social pressures. 1am pleased that
you have acknowledged the importance of these individuals at today's hearing.

I am also pleased that you acknowledged the importance of the National Head Start
Association by asking for our representation at this hearing. The National Head Start
Association is the membership organization representing 721,000 children and more than
2,000 Head Start programs in America. It is the only national organization dedicated
exclusively to the concerns of the Head Start community., NHSA is a private, not-for-profit
corporation governed by a 49 member board of directors composed of a parent, staff,
director, and friend representative from each of the i2 regions. Ten out of the 12 regions are
geographical regions. The other two regions span several states-- Region 11 representing
Native American children an their families and Region 12 representing migrant children and
their families. Consequently, there are four members of the Native American Head Start
Association on the National Head Start Association Board.

In September 1993, the NHSA Board of Directors endorsed the Advocacy Agenda of the
National Indian Head Start Directors Association.

In my testimony today, I would like to emphasize that part of the magic of Head Start is that
you can visit programs from coast to coast and find many of the same activities, the same
standards, and the same expectations for children and their families. This, of course, is due
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to the fact that each Head Start program must adhere to strict program performance
standards. ‘This is magic because while there is this commonality, there is also a uniqueness
that comes from the ability for programs to design their approach based on the characteristics
and needs of the local community. We as a Head Start community take pride in this national
alliance, but we do realize that some aspects of all of our programs— this certainly includes
Indian and migrant programs—may require some special attention.

One area of concern that requires special attention is that of facilities. Tribal Head Start
grantees have experienced difficulty over the ycars— as have all Head Start programs- in
acquiring adequate and safe facilities. The National Head Start Association is concerned that
the current Head Start reauthorization legislation does not grant Head Start programs the legal
authority to construct facilities. This is critical for quality expansion of Head Start programs.
In many zreas of the United States, and very predominantly in Tribes, there are no facilities
to purchase, rent, or renovate.

The National Head Start Association recently conducted a survey to obtain a better ~.
understanding on the status of facilities and the impact of expansion. As many as 525
agencies responded to this survey, including 45 grantees in Region 11. ‘This represents
approximately 40 percent of the Indian programs. The results revealed that 41 programs
were having difficulty acquiring facilities:

40 identified lack of facilities to rent

39 identified lack of money to purchase facilities

36 identified lack of facilities regardless of funds

34 commented that they expect the problem to continue.

We don't want to see Head Start centers across the United States characterized by portable
units. Because Head Start programs are growing and not able to construct facilities— and in
many areas there are limited or no facilities to purchase—- portable units are being purchased,
A portable unit is a temporary solution. In many instances, construction would be less
expeasive than the purchase of a portable unit.

‘This situation must be addressed for both Indian programs and all Head Start programs during
the 1994 reauthorization.

The proposed legislation clarifies that training and technical assistance (I/TA) funds shall be
focused on program and management deficiencies, training and career development needs of
staff, and strategic planning and needs assessments to guide program expansion. While the
National Head Start Association supports this emphasis on T/TA, we are concernad the
current T/TA system is fragmented and not riecessarily attuned to the needs of Head Start
programs. Before the current system is built upon or a new system is initiated, there should
be a review to identify strengths and weaknesses of the existing system.

The National Head Start Association is recommendi.g that 3 percent of the existing funds be

. set aside for T/TA. Currently there is a 2 percent set-aside. The National Head Start
As ciation would like to recommend that with these additional funds:
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® Long-distance learning capabilities be included in the T/TA funding. Currently there is a
demonstration project in place that develops, produces, and delivers training live by '
satellite to Head Start teaching teams in remote and isolated areas of the United States and
its territories. Eighteen percent of the participants are Native American. According to an
evaluation conducted by an independent contractor, over 92 percent were pleased with the-
results of these effocts. I must add that there is no way in this testimony to capture the
enthusiasm of the participants I have spoken with who have been involved in this effort.

College credit be associated with some aspects of Head Start training. From the | .
information NHSA obtained from the most recent Head Start Program Information Report
(PIR) educational staff in Indian programs are almost exclusively relying on a Child .
Development Associate (CDA). The CDA, a competency-based credential, is certainly an
important piece of the Head Start career development program, but in many instances, ;
programs could use additional training funds to work with colleges and universities to (____
attach college credit to the training they are currently receiving. The earning of this credit’
would provide a "head start” to Head Start staff to continue to work toward higher -
degrees. Currently, 34 percent of Head Start staff are former Head Start parents. y

/ N
State office in each state be established as a satellite of a regional training system. Indfan)
programs are in 24 states. This makes the current training system not easily accessible bi{)
all tribes. In this type of system, there must be assurances that provisions would be madﬂ
to provide appropriate training to tribes,

The National Head Start Association has gone on record as being opposed to the existing
eligibility guidelines for Head Start entry, The working poor on the borderline of poverty
have demonsicated the need for Head Start services. Families may qualify for WIC,
Medicaid, free lunch, and subsidized housing, but make too much money to have their
children enrolled in 2 Head Start program. The Head Start eligibility guidelines are the
lowest for any of these federal programs and other federai service programs offered by tribes.
This problem becomes intensified on reservations when Head Start is most often the only
preschool early childhood program operating within the tribal community.

The National Head Start Association recommends that children and families participating in
other federal programs are automatically eligible for Head Start.

Also in the area of Head Start eligibility, the National Head Start Association recommends
that the Bureau of Indian Affair's definition of "tribe” be consistent in the Head Start law.
Since Head Start began in 1965, many Native American families have moved off the
reservations, but live nearby. These children are not permitted to attend Head Start on the
reservation. This again is a another example of inconsistency in federal regulations.

Before ending my testimony, I would like to comment on Head Start quality. There have been
major attacks on the Head Start Program during the last year. Many inaccurate statisiics have
been used to berate the effectiveness of Head Start. Head Start is a program thet Sus been
successful in improving the lives of many low-income children and their families. It's a
human service program-— a grass roots prograi...
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Research confirms that program quality is one of the strongest factors in a successful
intervention. In a recent study of 32 Head Start classrooms presented at the Head Start
Research Conference, quality stood out as the strongest predictor of positive outcomes for
children. In another study at the same conference, quality Head Start programs were cited
fur their ability to impact violence and gang activities.

During the 1990 reauthorization of Head Start, the National Head Start Association lobbied to
ensure that "quality” was addressed. It was apparent to many of the Head Start leaders that
Head Start could not continue its growwth unless Congress was willing to address quality.
Fortunately during the 1990 reauthorization, Congress did a set-aside for quality initiatives.
We would like to commend the members here today who displayed the leadership to address
quality issues during the 1990 reauthorization. Although these funds were greatly needed,
they were certainly not sufficient to remedy years of inattention to quality.

The National Head Start Association would like to applaud the administration for furthering
their commitment to this quality set-aside in the 1994 reauthorization. The bill emphasizcs
the need for programs to use the quality funds and not be restricted to the 25 percent.

1 would again iike to emphasize ine importance of working with federal staff to see that these
quality initiatives are implemented. There are Native American programs that have never
seen a federal monitoring team. It is imperative that as Head Start grows, federal staff grow
to accommodate the program. In some regions, there are fewer federal Head Start staff than
before the large expansion efi. s. This necessitates more time for paper work with less time
spend on technical assistance to grantees. When investing in quality, we must be aware that
part of the quality team is a the federal level. As the rest of the government downsizes, our
goal is for the federal Head Start staff to be "rightsized.” We also support language in the
Head Start Act which directs the Secretary to provide "Indian Preference” to positions within
the Head Start Bureau office responsible for meeting the needs of Indian children.

Head Start does work. It provides children and their parents with a foundation that is needed
by families as ihey begin to cope with the realities of public school and other social pressures.
The Head Start Act Amendments of 1994 builds upon the existing strengths of the program
while strongly embracing partnerships. The partnership that is initially needed to launch these
findings is that of a bipartisan Congress and administration moving forward with the total
involvement of the Head Start community to make these recommendations reality both
through reauthorization and through significant increases in funding. This committee today
has certainly demonstrated an outstanding willingness to join together to discover more about
the needs and concerns of a special member of the Head Start family. The National Head
Start Association commends your efforts and commitment to all children and their families.
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- Nationsl Head Start Association
- Research and Evaluation Division
Internal Briefing Paper - 3/24/94
“Characteristics of Native American Programs”

In order to more effectively advocate for issues of importance to Native American
Programs, Government Affairs requested information regarding similarities and
differences between Regional and Indian Programs Branch (AIPB) programs. The table
below summarizes information that R & E currently has on file. There are a number of
significant (p < .05) differences when comparing the two (see Table 1 below).

Discussion:

A number of differences emerge from the data currently available and these will each be
discussed. But first, it is important to emphasize the similarities since these are the issues
that will help to bind all programs together during our reauthorization efforts. 4

* The average number of classrooms per center is approximately the same (2.55
. Nationally and 2.66 AIPB Programs). This can create a problem in operating efficiency.
- Studies of children’s programs have consistently shown that operating efficiency goes
down when centers have fewer than 3.5 classrooms. As we argue {2r our facilities issues
this should be kept in mind.

—_ » With the exception of Locally Designed Options, there appears to be no significant
. differences in allocation of slots to the different operating models (i.e., Part-Day, Full-
oY Day, Home-Base, and Variation in Attendance). Although AIPB programs are numerically
— less likely to offer Full-Day programs, the differences are not statistically significant
o (Regular 22.13% AIPB 14.49%, p > .10). Given the increasing need cited by the Quality
- Committee for these services, both types of programs may need help in addressing this
. issue.

* As of 1993 Program Information Report data, the percentage of enrolled Infants and
Toddlers is very similar (3.21% Nationally vs. 2.63% AIPB). If this continues to be an issue
for NHSA concerns then it will effect both groups.

* From the NHSA's preliminary data on facilities, Regional and AIPB Programs both
report extremely high rates of difficulty obtaining adequate facilities to deal with
expansion now and in the future, It will be equally important to all programs that our
legislative agenda include options for programs to address these issues.

¢ Also from the facilities data, it is apparent that both types of programs tmay have very
high needs to construct facilities in some parts of their service areas. Nationally 57.48%
indicated that even if they had the money there were no suitable fazilities to buy. On the
AIPB side this number was 72.319%, reflecting the more rural nature of the programs.
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However, regardless of the similarities, there continues to be differences between
regional programs and those funded by the Indian Programs Branch. The question to be
answered by future research is, which of these differences is due primarily to the rural
nature of most Native American Programs. We have attempted to offer explanations for
some of these differences and have discussed each below.

* Clearly the biggest differences berween the two types of programs relate to size. The
average Head Start program nationally has an enrollment of 356 children, served out of
6.4 centers and a total of 16.3 classrooms. The Native American Programs are
approximately half this size with an average enrollment of 150 children, 3.2 centers and
8.5 classrooms. Program size plays an important role in efficiency (see above).
Purthermore, current regulations mandate activities that cost the same to carry out
regardless of size. As we advocate for quality money, it will be important to establish
some of the “fixed costs” of operating a Head Start Program, regardless of size.

« Although the percentage of classroom and home-base staff having a CDA is similar
between the two groups, there is a highly significant difference when other degrees are
counted. Nationally, 53% of all classroom and home base staff (this includes teacher aides)
have a degree in early childhood and/or a CDA. With the Native American Programs less
than 45% have the same. This may be one of those differences related to the rural vs.
urban issues, but it clearly indicates that AIPB programs are more reliant upon CDA
training than Regional programs.

* Native American Programs are twice as likely as Regional Programs to be using a
Locally Designed Option (3.37% vs. 1.42%). This could very well be a matter of
differences between definitions of LDO's between AIPB and other Regional Offices, but
it is an interesting difference that should be explored further.

* While there were no significant differences in all other ages served, Native American
programs are twice as likely as Regional Programs to be serving 5 year old children
(12.11% vs. 6.19%). This most likely results from a lack of accessibility to kindergartens
on reservations, which forces programs to use Head Start for kindergarten. It may be
necessary to advocate changes in funding within the Bureau of Indian Affairs so that more
Tribal Governments can operate Kindergarten on their reservation.

* Native American Programs are much more likely to provide multiple year ensoliment
than Regional programs (30.28% vs. 20.48%). This may very well be related to the issue
with S year olds above.

* Due to the language of the current legislation only Tribal Governments can be grantees
for AIPB funded programs. Because of this Native American Programs make up a
significantly less part of the “Agency” budget and the “Agency” overall administrative
costs. This is likely to be the case with other programs funded to either Government
Agencies or (to a lesser extent) School Districts. Further information will be forthcoming
on this issue as the NHSA Administrative Cost Study is Completed.
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¢ While Head Start nationally has expanded by almost 60% since 1987, Native American
Programs have grown by less than 29%. This could be a potential source of division that
we must address. There could be a good explanation for this difference, but it is
important that we keep this in mind in our dealings with the Bureau and the Native
American Programs.

* Native American Programs are more than twice as likely as Regional Programs to
operate out of Grantee-Owned facilities. This is more than likely due to the nature of the
Tribal Governments who, in many cases, own all of the public facilities on a reservation.
There is also likely to be similar findings with School District and Government Agency
Grantees.




107

Table 1 — Program Differences/Similarities
Native American “rograms (AIPB) and All Programs

i %"
&% Do

Classroom/Home Base Stall with Degree or CDA ™ 53.0006 4955% |
Classroom/Home Base Stall with CDA Only 1 35.85% 40.02% |
. [Average Number of Centers 1(*) 0.40 3.20
. [Average Number of Classrooms 1% 1330 850 |
[Average Center Size (Classrooms) 1 255 2,66
5% Children in Part-Day Program 1 34.41% 26.75% |
. Children in Full-Day Program 1 22.13% 14.49%
K . % Children in Home-Base Program 1 G.95% 7.37% |
% Children in Variation in Attendance 1 35.04% 47.99%
[p% Chiidren in Tocally Designed Option 1) 1.42% 337%
Bé Children Under 1 Year OId 1 0.94% 0.86%
% Children 1 Year Old 1 0.55% 0.65%
K6 Children 2 Years Old 1 1.33% 112%
% Infants/Tod Jers Served 1 3.21% 2.53% |
[f6 Children 3 Years OId 1 27.00% 30.55%
% Children 4 Years Old 1 ¢3.41% 54.30%
5% Children 5 Years Old 1% .15% 1Z11%
% Children 6 Years OId 1 0.13% 0.05%
% Children Served 2 Years or More 1% 20.45% 30.28% |
[#6 NonEnglish Speaking Familics Q) 21.18% 1407%
[Average Share of Agency Budget 2(") 43, 27.40%
[Average Share of Agency Admin. Costs 2(%) 43,50% 10.50%
1954 Funding per Child 3 3375843 3416180
[Rate of Expansion Since 1987 3" 59.88% 28.8%%
96 Reporting Facilities Problems with Expansion 4 78.94% 81.11%
% Not having Problems that Expect Future Problems P S0.46% | 43.3%% |
[#% Possibly Needing Construction 3 ~57.48% 72.31%
|9 Grantee Owned Facilities Q) 5.95% 1475% |
Source Codes: 1 = 1993 Program Information Report (PIR)
2 = 1993 NHSA Administrative Costs Survey
3 = 1994 Head Start Bureau Fact Sheet
4 = 1994 NHSA Facilities Survey
Notes: * = Differences are statistically significant (p < .05
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MILLE LACS BAND OF CHIPPEWA INDIANS

Executive Branch of Tribul Government

Statemeri by:
MARGE ANDERSON, CHIEF EXECUTIVE

Good moming, Mr. Chairmen, and Members of the two Committees. My name is
Marge Anderson, and T am Chief Executive of the Mille Lacs Band of Ojibwe Indians,
located in northeastern Minnesota. [ thank you for holding this hearing. It is a great honor
to appear today before this Committee. ’

I want o begin by givin; stmple fact from our reservation. Before most of our
young people who have pursued  _undary education degrees became College Graduates, they
were Indian Head Start Graduatcs first. This is how important Indian Head Start is at Mille
Lacs.

I'am very proud to be a Head Start Grandparent. As a tribal leader and a
Grandmother, 1 have attended countless Head Start Graduation Ceremonies. It is my dream
to one day also atiead the college graduation ceremonics of each of my grandchildren. If that
dream comes true, Indian Head Start will deserve much of the credit and thanks.

LI Eligibii
Unfortunately, our ability to serve Indian children at Mille Lacs through Head Start is

being weakened. And children are the victims. We need you to strengthen Indian Head Start
by allowing us to serve all of our children who wou!3 otherwise go without any pre-school

The problem I am speaking of deals with income eligibility guidelines, which dictate
who we can serve oa our reservation. At Mille Lacs, thanks to Indian gaming, our poople
tuvcbemthebeneﬁciniesoflmmmdousnewbominecononﬁcdevclopmm. Where
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Mille Lacs Band of Qjibwe Statement on Indiar Head Stare, 3125194
three years ago our uncmployment rate was nearly 50%, todsy unemployment is nearly zero.

However, many of our familics are being penalized for bec: ning employed. They are being
forced to choose between a stable job and a quality pre-school education for their children.

There are two good rzasoas to suthorize Indian tribes to serve alt Indian childi on
through Indian Head Start Programs. First, it will not cost the fedesal government one extra
dime. We seek to maintaig our finding, not increase it.

¥ Sccond, the United States is legally bound to provide for the education of Indian
g . children. While the United States has a moral responsibility to ensure that all children across
: these lands bave access to a quality pre-school education, only in the case of Indian children
i Unless the law is improved, the United States will have
broken yet another promise. We need authosization to serve sll of our children, regardiess of
income.

At Mille Lacs, we are funded to serve 69 children. Fourteen of those children are
technically “oves-income® by Head Start standards. However, Head Start guidelines only
allow us to have 7 over income children. So we clearly have a problem, and will eventually
lose our program if the law is not changed. We cannot mect the "magic" number of income
eligible children which the federal government requires us to serve. Ordinarily, this might be
considered & "victory" against poverty. But instead it is a great tragedy, because these "over-
income" people are stili poor. Nearly all of our familics who are now over the Head Start
income guidelines are still eligible for other federal assistance such as WIC, Medicare, and
A Housing Assistance, and alt are still eligible for assistance through the Child Food Care
Program. Clearly, these are not wealthy people.

As an example, of the 14 over-income families whose children are ineligible at Mille
Lacs, 2 of those families are lcss than $50 dollars over the annual allowsble income
guidelines, and one of those children is a "Special Needs® child. Four families are $390 -
$2930 over income, two with single parents.

The remaining families are anywhere from $8,000 to $15,000 over income, but five
of them only reached that point this year because they just became employed. Keep in mind
that the first response from the federal government is to increase the fusaily’s required rental
contribution for HUD housing. Expenses increase. And to be told that, furtherraore, your
child is no longer Head Stari eligible and you must finance private pre-school only further
penalizes these families to the point where they are better off on weifare.

Some may ask us, “Why don’t you tribes just use your gaming revenues, rather than
depending on federal funds?" The answer to that is simple. At Mille Lacs we are already
supplemeating Head Start as much as we can. We recently spent $2.3 million of our own
reveaues on an elementary school, half of which houses Indian Head Start. We spent nearly
$1 million on a triba! daycare for children to attend after Head Start rccesses each day. But
even the daycare is in trouble. Many of our people cannot yet afford fees. While our
daycare operating expenses are about $400,000 annually, we only collect about $30,000 in

R fees from parents. The Band is supplementing the rest right now, but we have done all we
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Mille Lacs Band of Qjibwe Statement on Indion Head Siar:, 3/125/94

can. We cannot reverse 150 years of poverty overnight. Aad as a Tribe, we cannot keep
Indian Head Start alive without your assistance.

There is another reason why Congress should allow us to serve all of our children.
Mr. Chairman, the issue of income eligibility is 2 problem faced by most Indicz Head Start
programs in our State of Minnesota. If the federal government forces our programs to close,
the result would be discriminatory and have a disproportionate impact on Indian children
throughout our State. No Indian child on a reservation in Minnesota will have a Head Start
opportunity, regardicss of how poor they are, because Indian Head Start would die and there
would be no other program to serve them.

For a population with the highest teen suicide rates, the highest percentage of high-
school drop-out rates, teen pregnancy, and countless other social problems, that would be a
tremendous injustice.

IL_Scrvice Arca

A second critical issue to the Mille Lacs Band involves the Administration’s
interpretation of the service area which tribal grantees are allowed to serve. Because of the
definition of "reservation® in the National Head Start Act, the Administration interprets our
service area as being limited to children residing directly “on® the reservation. We need the
law changed to allow us to serve all children residing “on or ncar® the reservation.

It is our understanding that every agency which serves American Indian people within
the Department of Health and Human Services as well as the Department of Interior aliow
tribal providers to serve Members living “on or near” the reservation, the sole exception of
Head Start.

We believe that this was an unintentional oversight in the way the law was originally
written, because surely our children who receive all other services on the reservation should
not be excluded from attending Indian Head Start. We ask that you correct this error
during this reauthorization.

IIL_Quality Issucs and Program Defundiag:

S.1852 specifically includes a provision which would permanently defund grantees
who have problems involving quality within their Head Start Programs. While we support
such stringent quality requirements, we are concerned that the language could inadvertently
resuit in the permanent foss of Head Start for Indian children.

Oftentimes, grantees in the non-Indian Head Start world are CAP agencies, schools,
or non-profits. If a grantee is penalized with permanent defunding because of a quality issue,
the existing Head Start program will essentially be up for grabs via a competitive application
process. Most likely, the children served by the Head Start facility will not miss one day of
school because another grantee simply picks up the program.
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Miti Yacs_Band of Ojibwe Siatement on Indian Head Start. 3/25/94

However, this will nct occur in most cases with tribal grantees. Because in most
instances the tribe itself is the grantee, if that tribe is permanently precluded as a penaity
from ever becoming a Head Start grantee again, there will not be another grantee to pick up
the program. There is generally not more than one Indian tribe on an Indian reservation.
This means that the childcen are the victims.

We are not asking for waivers on quality issues. Indecd, we need to ensure that our
children attend the highest quality Head Start programs possible. However, we believe that
speculcoundu:honshouldbegmn(edwmmngthathembalgrantwmbeoome
defunded, that adequate technical assistance, time, and intervention are available to the tribal
grantee to allow them to come into compliance on any outstanding quality issues.

I¥. Conclusion

I want to tell you a painful part of being an Indian. As long as I can remember,
society has looked down on us. How many times have I heard, “Why don’t you Indians just
get off your feet and do something for yourselves?®. Well, at Mille Lacs, we've done
something. We’ve created jobs. But it is clear that some segments of society are aot happy
about that. In typical “Catch 22" style, - they don’t want us eaming money, but they don’t
want us poor cither. Some of our People have decided that Society simply doesn’t want
Indians at all. And for the federal government to penalize our People, when they are just
geiting off the ground financially, only reinforces that message.

I will conclude by giving you an example of a working parent from Mille Lacs.
There is one parent on our reservation who is a single mother with three children, earning
$17,000 a year. She just learned that her youngest child is not Head Start ¢ligible, because
by federal guidelines, she is eaming too much money. She is one of the most hard-working
self-determined people I know, which is why sbe is so angry about the fact that she may have
to quit her job. She cannot afford private pre-school on her salary and still provide proper
care for her two other chikdren.

You might oot be able to fix the problemns nationwide, but if it will not cost any
additional money, why not fix it for Indian families?

As a tribal leader, ! do not come before you today with any formal education or
training. My education was achieved through the “School of Hard Knocks®. But it need not
be that way for today’s young Indian people. Indeed, it must not be. As a tribe, we are
doing all that we can to fulfill our responsibility to our children. But do not forget, it is you,
the Congress, who shares in that responsibility, and it is indeed a legal ooe.

I am here today to request that the Congress remember it's trust responsibility to ali
Indian tribes and people, especielly toward our Indian children. This will not cost any more
money, and it is the right thing to do. Education is all that we have going for us Indian
tribes. Do not deny our most precious resource, our childreu, the right to a Head Start in
life.

Mille Lacs Band of Qjibwe Statement on Indion Head Start, 3/25/94
Thank you again, for this opportunity to testify. I also want to commend your

~hardwosking staff, who have been absolutely outstanding to work with. We could oot ask for

better, more professional assistance.

e
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TAOS PUEBLO, NEW MEXICO HEAD START
REAUTHORIZATION ACT S. 1852
Statement of Oral Testimony

Friday, March 25, 1994
Washington, D. C.

Introduction

Good morning Mr. Chairman. My name is Carl N. Concha, and I am the
Governor of Taos Pueblo, New Mexico, where we have a Head Start
Program. I am very honored to be here on behalf the Taos Pueblo
TPribe to present our views on S. 1852, the Head Start Act
reauthorization legislation, and to address the needs of Indian
Head Start.

I also want to thank the two Chairs of the committees, Senator
Inouye and Senator Kennedy, as well as Senators Kassebaum and
Senator McCain, for their great leadership in the area of needs of
Indian children as wel! as all other children nationwide.

Description of Tasos Pueblo & Head Start

maos Pueblo is located in rural north central New Mexico, at an
elevation of 7,800 feet. Taos Pueblo lands encompass 95,000 acres
of wilderness, grazing land, irrigated agricultural land and
populated areas. We have 2,200 enrolled members and 1,750 live on
or immediately adjacent to our lands.

Taos Fueblo was designated as a World Heritage Site by the United
Nations and is famous for the ancient five and six stoxy adobe

structures which are the best surviving examples of classic
Puebloan architecture. The Pueblo, surrounding lands and culture is
the only "living" community with this important designation.

Taos Pueblo has benefited from the Head Start Program since it was
established on our lands during the summer of 1965. Our program is
accredited by the National Association for the Education of Young
Children (MAEYC) and expanded last Yvear from serving 34 to 54
children and families. It employs 12 Tribal members, including my
wife Deborah, who is the Education and Literacy Coordinator.

Our current staff ‘includes 2 Head Start alumni and 3 former Head
Start parents. One of our lead teachers, a Head Start graduate, is
pursuing a masters degree in Early Childhood Education. Our staff
and parents sponsor scholarships for Head Start graduates and have
assisted students attending Stanford University, the University of
liew Mexico and Weslyn College.

Taos Pueblo Head Start has typically enrolled children from other
tribal backgrounds who live on our lands or in the nearby Town of
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Taos, and includes children with Navajo, Oklahoma, Arizona, Hopi,
Lakota Sioux and Acoma Pueblo Tribal affiliations.

Our program was selected as a pilot site for the Substance Abuse
Initiative funding and we are expanding our services to include an
Home Based Option and to serve children in the 0 -.3 year ages.

TImportance of Head Start to Taos Pueblo

The focus of our Head Start is on empowering families. The mission
of the Taos Pueblo Head Start is to “provide a culturally
appropriate early childhood education program for Native American
three and four year old childrer. The program will provide
comprehensive training and educational opportunity enabling parents
and staff to enrich their lives."

our community has issues in the areas of education, health and
disability, social services and employment. 30% of our Head Start
parents do not have high school diplomas; medical concerns of our
children include those with respiratory and ear infection, baby
bottle tooth decay, weight issues and congenital anomalies; one-
fourth of our eligible work force is unemployed; and, the Head
Start Health Advisory Committee reports that the most serious
health problem facing the Pueblo are psycho-social in nature
culminating in alcohol and drug abuse, and child abuse and neglect.

Head Start is the only service available to our people that can
provide emphasis and focus on the circle of issues effecting our
community through the its component organizational structure.
Through the Head Start planning and implementation process, we, as
a Tribe, have a framework not only to guide Head Start, but to
blend community needs and priorities into the larger picture of
issues which affect the majority of the tribal population.

Head Start is the only service that brings the community together
for involvement in a process to share information and reach
consensus on issues through the Community Needs Assessment.

But, perhaps, more important, Head Start is the only )
educational service available on our lands for the preschool
children in our community.

Head Start is vital in training our children in the cultural
traditions by speaking our Tiwa language in the classroom. The
foster grandparent program brings elders together with our children
in an atmosphere of family and closeness. .

Our cultural preservation is assisted through the presence
of Head Start and it is for these reasons that we support the swift
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reauthorization of the Head Start Act. However, there are specific
Indian Head Start issues which should be included to improve the
legislation. We are here today to ask your support of these
changes. ’

Legislative Improvement Issues

SOVEREIGNTY - Keep Indian Head Start as Region 11 - a distinct and
separate program

Indian nations are sovereign entities and the relationship to the
Federal Government is Government to Governhment. The bureaucratic
structure needs to be organized to facilitate and acknowledge the
sovereignty of Federally recognized Indian Tribes.

The current manner of organizing all Indian Head Start Grantees,
which are the Tribes themselves, not the Head Start Centers, under
Reglon 11, recognizes tuls unique relationship - and sovereignty.
To decentralize Region 11 and include it under the geographic
umbrella serviced by one of the other 10 regions would be
detrimental to the unique relationship that 1Indian Tribes
rightfully have with the Federal Government.

To 4include other programmatic areas in Region 11, such as,
Migrants, dilutes the intent of the separate Region for Native
Americans.

I ask your support to legislative changes that would strengthen our
sovereign legal relationship; assist in advocating for Indian
preschool children; enable the Federal Government to operate in a
knowledgeable and experienced capacity with tribal governments; and
allow for maximum coordination and planning with other Federal
agencies mandated for Native Americans.
FACILITY CONSTRUCTION - Permit Indian Grantees to use funds to
construct facilities and waive the third party purchase
requirement

We received funding to expand our services from 34 to 54 families.
However, the present facility is too small to adequately service
the increased number of families. Although funds s'ere approved and
added to our budget in the amount of $62,000 %Zox renovation, there
were no existing bulldings available to accommodate 54 children and
staff. Asbestos removal, a costly expense, is required in the
current bullding renovation/new construction project under
consideration.

Because the Tribe is the "grantee" we were further denied the
ability to build and lease a building to our Program due to
inflexible regulations that state we must enter into agreements
with third parties. The current rules are too restrictive in view
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of the limited options and unique building situations Native
Americans are confronted with on their Tribal lands.

We.recommend legislative changes to allow for new construction and
major renovation funds. The third party purchase requirement should
be eliminated for Indian grantees.

SERVICE AREA - Include "pear reservation designation®

Taos Pueblo Head Start serves all Native American children. Also,
due to the lack of housing on Tribal lands, some Tribal members
live in the nNearby communities. Of the 54 families enrolled, 15
live off of Tribal lands and we cannot provide transportation to
them. The regional Head Start in town, which has a waiting list,
refers Native American children to our program, Again, no
transportation can be provided outside of our service area.

The BIA Pay School on our lands provides transportation to all
students whether 1iving on our lands or in town. Similarly, IHS
provides services to eligible Native Americans without regard to
where they choose to live.

To include the "npear reservation designation“ language in the
amendments is part of the consistency criteria improvements needed
in rederal programs. Now is the time to enable the making the
appropriate changes to the legislation.

15% ADMINISTRATIVE COST LIMILATION - Reconsider limitation and

focus on program cost using accepted buslness methods

It is understandable that the focus of Head Start funds are there
primarily to assist the families in need. The methodology of
limiting the administrative funds to 15% across the board is not
realistic and creates severe restrictions in recovering the true

administrative cogt and in designing realistic program
requirements.

<

Applying the 15% rule restricts the recovery of demonstrated
administrative costs to just $10,464 instead of $73,750. The
chortfall of $63,286 is not made up except by under employing the

In conclusion, I want to that the two Committees for hosting this
joint hearing, and specifically thank Senator Inouye for his
tremendous leadership and' concern for the welfare of all our Indian
children.

I am pleased to answer any questions you may have at thig time.
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Fax: 505/758-270%

RESOLUTION ENDORSING
EAD START "1993-1994 ADVOCACY AGENDA"

the Taos Pueblo Governor’s Office is the duly-recognized body of tribal
government which is responsible for assuring the health, economic and social
well-being of the Taos Pueblo community; and

Taos Pueblo operates an exemplary Head Start program and is committed to
local and national efforts to strengthen and extend the benefits of Head Start
throngh policy and administrative actions; and

the staff of the Taos Pueblo Head Start Program have shared our concerns about
the program with the National Indian Head Start Directors Association
(NIHSDA); and

the NIHSDA has developed a "1993 and 1994 Advocacy Agenda" based on
eleven major concemns common to a majority of Indian Head Start grantees.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Taos Pueblo Governor's Office hereby
endorses this Advocacy Agenda and enthusiastically supports the efforts of the National Indian
Head Start Directors Association in securing its congressional approval and administrative

implementaticn.

CERTIFICATION

The foregoing resolution was adopted by the Taos Pueblo Governor’s Office at a duly called

mesting held on

the <7 day of D7, , 1993 at whxch time a quorum was present, by

a vote of /£ in favor and & opposed.

?pt--Josc C. Safmora, Gow{e or

ATTEST:

. Governor

fé:y F. Martinez, Tribal Secretary
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Good morning, Chairman Inouye, Chairman Kennedy and Members of the Indian
Affairs and Labor & Human Resources Committees. My name is Loretta Metoxen and [
am Vice President of the Oneida Tribe of Indians of Wisconsin. I have served as an elected
Member on the Oneida Business Committee since 1967. I am also a Head Start Parent,
Grandparent, Aunt, and Friend. With me is Ms. Pamela Ninham, Director of Oneida's
Head Start Program. Ms. Ninham is also the Tri-State Regional Representative for the
National Indian Head Start Directors Association Representative which includes
Wisconsin, Minnesota, and Michigan.

On behalf of the Tribe, I would like to thank you very much for inviting us to
testify at the very first hearing on Indian Head Start. We are especially grateful to Senator
Inouye for his unwavering commitment to American Indians and Alaska Natives.
Investment in our children must be our highest priority. After nearly 30 years, it is about
time that the Congress focus on Indian Head Start Programs. My testimony will focus on
issues regarding Head Start Reauthorization and their potential impact on the Oneida Tribe.

" Oneida's relationship with the Federal government dates back to 1777 when the
Revolutionary War campaign came to an end and Gencral George Washington took his
weary army to Valley Forge. Chief Skenandoah (The Deer) was an unwavering friend of
the Americans and fought against the British invaders in all the wars along the Mohawk
River and surrounding territory. It was he and his Oneidas who saved Washington's

starving army at Valley Forge by bringing them several hundred bushels of Oneida white
com. :

Today, the Oneida Tribe of Indians is located on the outskirts of Greenbay,
Wisconsin. We have more than 12,000 enrolled members, with approximately 40% living

.on or near the reservation. As of March 1, 1994, the unemployment rate was

approximately 12%. Households whose income was provided solely or in part by State or
Federal (non-employment) sources were at 12.1%. These figures have improved in
conjunction with the Tribe's economic development ventures, particularly when one -
compares the rate of growth over the past few years. At this same period of time in 1988,
the Oneida Tribe employed approximately 450 people. Today we employ approximately
3,000 people, and by the end of FY 1994, this figure will reach 3,400.

Head Start is an integral part of Oneida's Early Childhood Department. The Early
Childhood Department is dedicated to: 1) developing the "whole child" - sociadiy,
cmotionally, intellectually, and physically, through total involvement with the child's
family and community, empowering children to their full potential; 2) fostering each child's
uniqueness through age-appropriate planning and implementation of curriculum in a safe,
secure, stimulating environment; 3) improving quality of education while protecting the
integrity and preserving the spirituality and cultural traditions for all families and for future
generations.,

The Oneida Tribe has been an Indian Head Start grantee for 29 years, since Head

Start was implemented naticnwide. We began by serving 35 children in a summer
program. Today we serve 141 children through our center-based and home-based
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programs: 108 Federally funded center-based slots; 15 State funded center-based slots; and

18 Tribally funded home-based slots. All of the Federal and State funded slots are filled by

Indian children who meet the current Head Start Income Guidelines; the Tribe provides

funding for children who do not meet these guidelines (i.c. they are "over-income”). We

currently have 25 staff members including a Director, Parent/Health Coordinator, Social

(S:crvkees Coordinator, Teachers and Aides, Bus Drivers, an Administrative Assistant, and
ook.

Because of Head Start's importance to our children, our Tribal Council recently
passed Resolution #1-20-93-A which states that the "Oneida Tribe will develop plans to
provide early childhood education to all tribally enrolled or cligible to be enrolled 3 and 4
year old children within the Tribe's service area.” This resolution aims to ensure that all of
our children, not just the poorest children, will have the benefit of Head Start.

on_Legislation

In general, the Oneida Tribe supports the "Head Start Act Amendments of 1994"
(S. 1852) and is encouraged by the Clinton Administration's strong commitment to Head
Start. However, we are very concerned and greatly disappointed that despite efforts to
impact the policy-making process involved with Secretary Shalala's Task Force, there is
not one Indian-specific concern incorporated in this legislation. Even though the National
Head Start Association officially adopted and approved the Advocacy Agenda of the
National Indian Head Start Directors Association, complete with legislative and_
:ta)dlrlnigismgivc recommendations, not one single Indian-specific issue was included in the

ill, S. 1852.

In order to wholeheartedly endorse this legislation, we belicve that the unique
concerns of Indian Tribes must be addressed. Specificaily, there are five issues that we
belicve must be incorporated in any Head Start legislation: sovereignty; construction;
income cligibility; service area; training and technical assistance. With respectto S. 1852,
there are also quality control and technical assistance provisions that may have
(unintentionally) serious ramifications for Indian Tribes.

i Sovereignty
Time and time again, Indian Tribes must make the trip to Capitot Hill to remind the
Congress of the Federal government's trust obligation to American Indians and Alaska
Natives. The United States of America not only has a moral obligation, but a legal
obligation, to provide Indians with education, health, and other vital social services. These
are obligations are based on hundreds of treaties in which Tribes ceded their land.

Every President since Nixon has affirmed the government-to-government
relationship that exists between Tribes and the United States, including President Clinton.
It is crucial that Head Start Reauthorization legislation include language that affirmos this
govermnment-to-government relationship. Congress should ensure that Indian Head Start
grantees remain a separate entity under the American Indian Program Branch, known as
Region 11. We have heard for many years now the threat of consolidating the Indian Head
Start Programs with the Regional Head Start Programs nationwide. Although the Clinton
Administration does not seem inclined to regionalize the Indian Head Start Program, we
believe that statutory language is needed to clarify this issue.
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Current law does not permit any Head Start grantee to use Head Start funds to
construct & facility. Grantees are, however, permitied to purchase, lease or renovate
facilities. In the case of Indian Tribes, there are rarcly vacant buildings on the reservation
available for purchase, lease, or renovation. The only viable option for Tribes is the
purchase of "modular units”.

At Oneida, we were essentially foroed to purchase one of these modular units,. We
implored the American Indian Program Branch to help us find another way to secure a new
building, but were told that our only optior. was to purchase a modular unit. We were
awarded a grant of $185,000.00 -- the cost of the modular unit.

The modular is essentially four pieces of tin, and, of course, arrived unassembled.
The Tribe had to pay (from its own funds) a contractor approximatety $200,000.00 to
"construct” the modular. Then the Tribe had to pay for "extras” such as heating units,
flooring, landscaping, fencing, sidewalks, a handicap entrance ramp, a driveway, a
security system, and an overhead sgrinklcr system (as required by Wisconsin State Code).
These extras added exactly $419.705.95 to the totai cost of the modular unit, for a grand
total of $604,705.95! More than six hundred thousand dollars for a modular unit -- that
breaks down to almost $6000.00 per child! All because Head Start grantees are prohibited
from constructing facilities.

Senators, this is positively ridiculous! For $600,000.00 we could have built a

" brand new, structurally sound, state-of-the-art facility. Instead, we have what the

community calls the "chicken coop.” Despite all the extras and renovations, the facility still
has a serious heating problen. ‘the ducts are on top of the building instead of underneath),
the tile flooring is loose, the linoleum flooring that replaced the tile flooring is buckling, the
floors and walfs contract and expand depending on the weather. In addition, the kitchen is
too small, there is little ventilation (we had to install a window), the water heater had to be
replaced, the fumace is malfunctioning, the ceiling is sagging, and someone's foot even
went through the floor! The modular does not come equipped with rain gutters, causing a
problem with the water that now drips on to the steps. The water freezes on the steps,
causingldﬂ'xem t0 become quite hazardous. And, this $600,000.00 modular unit is only two
years old!

Although current law docs it the purchase of facilities, and considering that the
Tribe contributed more than $400,000.00 for the modular unit, it would seem logical that
the Tribe itself could construct a new facility and then sell it to our Head Start program.
However, Head Start regulations do not permit grantees to rent or purchase from
themselves. To rent or purchase, grantees must enter into agreements with "third party”
entities.. This is impossible for Indian Hes . Start grantees since the Tribes, not the Head
Start programs, are the grantees. This third party requirement must be waived for Indian
Tribes. Non-Indian grantees, at the very least, have the ability to deal with third parties.
Tribes do not. There is simply not a level playing field with other non-Indian Head Start
Programs when it comes to purchasing facilities. S

Current income cligibility guidelines for Head Start are much more restrictive than
nearly all other federal programs such as Medicaid, Child Care Food Program, WIC,
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JTPA, Food Stamps and HUD. At the very least, the guidelines should be consistent with
other federal program income eligibility criteria. Oneida believes that all Tribal children
should be eligible for Indinn Head Start, regardless of income. As stated before, Oneida
adopted a resolution to develop a plan to provide Head Start for all our age-eligible
children. A copy of this resolution is attached.

For too many years, Indian children have lived in the poorest of conditions. Head

.. Start has been one of the few Federal programs that has truly made & substantial difference

in improving the lives of our children and families. We believe that by not allowing Tribes
to serve all Indian children, the Federal government will be depriving only a handful of
Indian children of the wonderful benefits that their peers enjoy, only because they are
slightly less poor.

At Oneida, we are serving 100% of our income cligible children. We currently
have 30 age-eligible but over-income children on our waiting list. If we were to provide
Head Start for all of our age-eligible children, we could serve an additional 60 children (an
addition of three classrooms). ost all of our children still qualify for the Child Care,
Food Program (CCFP). For CCFP, the current income eligibility ceiling for a family of
four is only $17,420.00/year. By most accounts, these families are still considered very
poor. :

While we are able to fill all of our federal and state fund Head Start slots with
income eligible children today, the day will come when we may not have ¢nough income
eligible children under the current ceiling (for Head Start, the current income eligibility
ceiling for a family of four is only $13,400.00/year). This is largely due to the economic
develepment taking place on our reservation. For some Tribal members, this is the first
time in their lives that they are working, bringing in a steady income, contributing to the
economy. Why should they and their children be penalized for working? Isn't the goal of
Head Start to foster a child and his family's full potential? For our Tribe, the loss of Head
Start would be tremendous.

Many Indian Head Start Directors are finding themselves in the unbelievable
position of feeling happy for families that are working themselves out of poverty yet fearful
because the program has potentially lost another child. For most Tribal families, there are
no other altematives for carly childhood education than Head Start.

There is legislative precedent for waiving the income eligibility criteria for a
segment of Indian Head Start grantees, the Alaska Native programs. Under what has been
historically known as the "Gravel Amendment” (adopted in P.L. 97-35), all Alaska Native
children can be served by Head Start on criteria based not on income but rather on "poverty
of access.” We urge the Congress to adopt language that permits all Indian and Alaska
Native children to participate in Head Start, regardless of their family income.

Any Head Start Reauthorization legislation must include a provision to permit
Indian Hea: Start grantees to serve all eligible children living on or near the reservation.
As Head Start grantees, tribal governiments are currently restricted from serving their tribal
members and other Indians who reside just outside their reservation boundaries or
historical tribal arcas. ‘
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The Administration for Children & Families uses the outdated "on reservation” rule

.which only allows grantess to serve children living ghysically on the reservation. This is

inconsistent since all other agencies within HHS and all BIA programs apply the "on or
near” reservation rule. This rule, based on 2 Supreme Court case, essentially allows Tribes
to define their service delivery area. .

Indian children who are income-eligible, but live off the reservation, are eligible to
participate in the regional Head Start Program. For instance, some of our children could
attend the Head Start Program in Green Bay, part of Region V. However, the Regional
programs have long waiting lists for income eligible children and often tell families with
Indian children that they have their own program on the reservation. Consequently, we
have income-eligible Indian children living off the reservation who could be (and prefer to
be) served by the Tribal Head Start Program, but are prohibited because of current statute,
sind are not welcome in the Regional Head Start Program.

Oneida's Head Start Program participates in the Early Childhood Professional
Development Network (ECPDN) Demonstration program. ECPDN employs state-of-the-
art distance leamning technologies to deliver training to teaching teams of Head Start
teachers, aides, and parents in remote locations throughout the United States and its
territories. Technologies employed include video teleconferencing delivered by satellite,
telephone autobridge, and fax. The ECPDN training involves two primary trainin
activities: live, intcractive video seminars and telephone discussion groips. As with all
distance learning éfforts, technology allows the creation of a community of leamers despite
the physical distances separating them. '

At Oneida, we have four teams of three participating -- a lead teacher, teacher aide,
and parent. The cost of participating is only $75.00 a team for three semesters. We receive
the satellite hook-up at the University of Wisconsin-Green Bay. This university
atmosphere has engendered an added desire on the part of participants to pursuc a college
cducation. Asa Yesult of this enthusiasm, the University named the course "Head Start
101" and issues three credits for cach semester of the program for those participants
wishing them. Head Start 101 eamns cach participant a total nine college credits in the field
of Early Childhood Education. An added bonus of this program is the video taping of each
session. We use the video tapes to reinforce a topic, to train new participants, and to
conduct parent inservices.

We understand that this program is just a demonstration project, and that funding is
set to expire this year. Oneida urges the Congress and the Administration to continue and
further develop this program, making it accessible for all American Indian and Alaska
Native Head Start Programs. We believe that the curriculum should be expanded to include
culturally relevant issues about American Indians and Alaska Natives.

Conclusion

Chainnan Inouye, Chairman Kennedy and Members of these Committees, we truly
hope that you.will not allow another 30 years to pass by without addressing the unique
concerns of Indian Head Start. None of the provisions discussed iavolve an increase in
appropriations. We are not asking for more money. We only ask that some policy changes

be made that will allow Indian Head Start to develop to its full potential. 'We ask this not
for ourselves, but for our children and for our children's childeen.

. Thank you very much for this opporiunity to testify before you at this historic
hearing. I would be happy to answer any questions the Committees may have at this time.
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The Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians is located on 21,000 acres of reservation trust
lands located in eight counties of east central Mississippi. The tribe has nearly 6,000 members,
fifty percent of whom are under age 17. The improvement of early childhood health and
education conditions on the reservation has been of primary importance (o the tribal government
for many years. The Choctaw Head Start Program currently serves 208 three-five year olds and
was established in 1971 as one of the first tribally operated programs on the reservation. During
the past twenty years, however, the conditions on the Choctaw reservation have changed
dramatically as the resuit of successful community and economic development.

As is the case with many Indian communities, tribal demographics and community
settings within which Indian Head Start programs operate are rapidly changing. The Mississippi
Band of Choctaw Indians now operates nearly all resstvation services including all healin,
education, law enforcement and social services. In addition to the nearly 1,000 employees
working for tribal government, the tribe has created over 1,500 private sector jobs through
tribally controlled or owned enterprises. As a result, nearly 70 percent of women on the
reservation work. Despite these dramatic increases in reservation employment, incomes of tribal
members remain low and the lack of adequate child care options continue to place children at
risk for social and developmental delay.

The rapid change occurring in Indian communities and the national debate concerning the
quality and effectiveness of Head Start provide an opportunity for the re-evaluation of Indian
Head Start Programs. From more than twenty years of experience with the Choctaw Head Start

Program, I recommend that the following issues be considered during Head Start reauthorization,

Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians Page 1
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Eligibility for Indien Head Start Services

The report language accompanying the Human Services Reauthorization Act of 1990
called for a reexamination of eligibility requirements for participation in Head Start programs
operated by federally recognized Indian tribes. The report recognizes the success of federal
actions to assist tribes in moving adults into tribal enterprises and private sector jobs, and
encourages the Department of Health and Human Services to develop modified eligibility criteria
for use on Indian reservations. The report expresses concern that tribes successful in eliminating
dependance on federal assistance programs will not be penalized for their success by denying
Head Start services to children who are marginally over income.

The need to examine the eligibility requirements lies at least in part du¢ to the changing
demographics on Indian reservations and an historical lack of educational and socio-economic
opportunities for Indian people. The majority of parents’of Indian Head Start participants are
young and increasingly employed in low-wage, entry-level positions created by successful
reservation economic development projects. As the result of employment of one and sometimes
two parents, there are a sizable number of educationally and socially deprived, but marginally
ineligible, children who are unable to be served by Head Start.

It is my recommendation that income eligibility requirements for Indian children be

increased to 150 percent of the federal poverty level and that tribes be allowed to establish a

sliding fee scale for over income families and for families above the federal poverty level. This

would allow tribes to both serve the working poor who are only marginally over the federal
poverty level and to integrate center-based Head Start services with other child care services that

operate on a for fee basis.

Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indiars
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Issues Relating t5 Tribal Sovereignty

I urge that in the reauthorization of Head Start that tribal governments be given increased
flexibility in the design and administration of reservation Head Start programs and that Indian
Head Start programs be viewed within the concept of the U.S. Govermnment's trust pesponsibility
for the education of An;erimn Indian children. Children from rural Indian communities suffer
from not only economic isolation but from social isolation and educational neglect as well. Herr
at Mississippi Choctaw, 90 percent of tribal members still speak the Choctaw language in their
homes, and 68 percent of Choctaw aduits have less than a high school education or completed
their high school education through the reservation GED program. Within thig context,
comprehensive quality pre-school services such as those provided by Head Start are an integral
part of the overall educational system.

Program Flexibility

The successful implementation of Indian Head Start programs must include increased
flexibility for the local design of programs. There is great diversity among tribal populations
and community settings, and resources are not consistently available within Indian Country.
Therefore, it is not conceivable that one model of services be applied to all Indian Head Start
programs. Most importantly, Indian programs need to be given increased flexibility for (1) the
design of fuli-d.ay and full-year programs with flexible hours of operation for accommodating
the needs of vorking parents, and (2) the positive integration of Head Start services with other
child care and education programs.

The Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians is attempting to develop a comprehensive

system of quality child care services that provides multiple options for parents integrated into a

Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians Page 3
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seamless delivery system. Our objective is to create 8 uniform system of program requirements
for quality of service, parent invoivement, health and safety, and parent fees. If successful, all
families on or near the reservation will have the same range of available child care services with
similar responsibilities and requirements for participation, regardiess of the funding sources used
to support those services.

For this to be successful, Head Start must allow tribes greater flexibility in the sharing
of program resources as well as in the establishment of program eligibility requirements.

Parent and Community Involvement

An important function of Head Start is the involvement of parents in the development and
education of their children. Indian Head Start programs, however, must be given flexibility in
the design of organizational structures for formalization of parental involvement in program
decision-making. For Indian programs operated by tribal governments, the role of parent
councils in policy development, program administration, and personncl management must be
integrated into existing organizational structures. The role of Head Start Parent Policy Co .cils

should not duplicate or conflict with existing tribal policies.

For programs operated under tribal councils with regular reporting and review by the

local council, it may be more appropriate to establish Head Start Parent Advisory Councils rather
than Parent Policy Councils. The role of the advisory council would be to facilitate participation
of program parents in existing decision-making structures.

Additionally, as Head Start programs become more closely integrated with other
preschool and early education programs, policy and administrative structures must provide &

broader forum for decision-making.

Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians
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Kksyes of Program Management and Administration

Elimination of Non-Federal Share Requirements

The majority of Federally recognized Indian tribes operate relatively small administrative
organizations and rely on federal funds for nearly all operations. There is no local tax base and
all major ser_vices systems, i.e. schools, health clinics, law enforcement and social services, are
federally funded. Additionaily, the bulk of reservation infrastructures and buildings were also
developed with federal assistance. As a result, it is extremely difficult for Indian tribes to
identify non-federal resources to contribute to Head Start Programs, and many tribes are
discouraged from applying for Head Start services or expansion funds.

Funding of Full Indirect Costs for Indian Head Start Programs

For Indian tribes—the majority of whom operate ‘administrative systems supported by
Indirect Costs Agreements negotiated with the Inspector General's Office within the U.S.
Department of Interior, the statutory restriction of administrative costs for Head Start programs
to 15 percent of total program costs prohibits them from coliecting all but a fragment of the
indirect costs associated with operation of the program. Any indirect costs collected from DHHS
must been taken from within the 15 percent of direct program funds and only after other direct
administrative costs such as the salary and fringe benefits for a program director and secretary
are cousidered.

The elimination of the 15 percent restriction on administrative .costs for Indian tribes or

the establishment of a separate contract support fund for Indian Head Start programs would

climinate this problem.

Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians Page 5
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Quality Improvement and Expansion

Before Head Start is expanded to serve additional children, programs must be given the
opportunity to improve and expand services for exisiing participants. To date, program
expansion is limited to the expansion of services to unserved children. Efforts to expand Head
Start, however, must first assure that programs deliver quality services and are able to meet the
needs of existing participants.

Program improvement and expansion is needed in the following areas:

L expanded resources for fi. day full-year services

= increased compensation for staff to allow higher qualifications for teachers and
to reduce staff turnover

= improved staff development and training

= expanded services to younger children ages 0-3

Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians Page 6
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MISSISSIPPI BAND OF CHOCTAW INDIANS g & PHILADELPHIA, MISSISSIPP! 29350

OFFICE OF THE TRIBAL CHIEF X8 4 TELEPHONE (601) 856-5251
FAX (801) 858-7533

April 5, 1994

Honorable Daniel K. Inouye
Chairman

Senate Committee on Indian Affairs
SH-838 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510-6450

Dear Senator Inouye:

Z Rd L-YdV 96

'am writing to you in regard to the Head Start Reauthorization legistation (H.}{ﬁ382
and S. 1852) currently before Congress. Recently, 1 testified before the joint hearing of the
Senate Committee on Indian Affairs and the Senate Committee on Labor and Human
Resources. 1am including a copy of my testimony with this correspondence.

Tribal Sovereignty and Eligibility Requirements for Indian Children

T urge that the Tribal Sovereignty of federally recognized Indian tribes and their
subsequent right to sclf-determination be recognized by the reauthorization of Head Start and
that Head Start be viewed within the purview of the U.S. Government's trust responsibility
for the education of Indian children. Key to the sovereignty of Indian tribal governments is
their ability to make local decisions concerning the design and operation of services in
accordance with the needs of local communities.

The report language accompanying the Human Services Reauthorization Act of 1990
called specifically for a re-examination of the eligibility requirements for participation in
Head Start programs operated by federally-recognized Indian tribes. It ig my
recommendation that income eligibility requirements be increased to 150 percent of the
federal poverty level and that tribes be allowed to establish a sliding fee scale for families
above the federal poverty level, or that federaliy-recognized tribes with communities of one
thousand or less population be allowed to serve up to 50% ineligible children. Children from
our rural Indian communities suffer from not only economic deficit, but also from social
isolation and limited edueational opportunities as well.

Non-Federal Share

T recommend that the non-federal share requirement be eliminated for Indian tribes. It
is extremely difficult for Indian tribes to identify non-federal resources to contribute to Head
Start Programs, discouraging many tribes from applying for Head Start services or expansion
funds. There is no local tax base and the majority of federally-recognized Indian tribes
operate administrative organizations that rely on federal funds for nearly all operations such
as schools, health, law enforcement, and social services.

*CHOCTAW SELF-DETERMINATION®
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Honorable Daniel K. Inouye
April 5, 1994
Page 2

Full Funding of Indirect Costs

[ also recommend that the 15 percent restriction on administrative costs, which
prohibits Head Start programs from collecting ali but a small fragment of the real indirect
costs associated with the program operation, be eliminated for Indian tribal governments with
negotiated indirect costs agreements with the U.S. Department of the Interior. Alternatively,
a separate contract support fund for Indian Head Start programs would eliminate this
problem.

Health Services

I am concermned that with the significant cuts in the 1995 Indizn Health Service
budget, and the confused Health Care Reform arguments, preventive services such as dental
and physical exams for Indian Head Start children are at risk and may result in the reduction
of services or greater costs in the operation of the program.

Quality Improvement and Expansion

Efforts to expand Head Start programs must first assure that programs deliver quality
service and are abie to meet the needs of current participants. Program involvement and
expansion is needed in the following areas: expanded resources for full-day, full-year
services; increased compensation for staff to reduce staff turnover and recruit/retain more
qualified staff; improved staff development and training—including programs that lead to
postsecondary degrees; expansion of services to children 0-3; and funding to conduct
research on the local level (o assess short- and long-tern gains due tc the Head Start
program.

[ thank you for your concern for Indian Head Start Programs and your attention to
these significant issues.

Sincerely,

Chief

Enclosure
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TESTINONY ON S. 1852

NATIONAL HEAD START ACT REAUTHORIZATION
Good Morning! Honorable Senator Kennedy and Honorable Senator
Inouye. Members of the Committee on Labor and Human Resources
and Members of the Committee on Indian Affairs.
My name is Caroline Yellow Robe. I am an enrclled member of the
Gros Ventre and Assiniboine Tribes of the Fort Belknap Indian
Reservation in North Central Montana. I am the Head Start
Director of the Head Start program at Fort Belknap. We currently
serve 190 students. We have 3 centers located at the Agency,
Lodge Pole and Hays and are working on setting up another.
I am very honored and humbled to be invited to testify on behalf
of the Gros Ventre and Assinboine Tribes and to make you aware of
the issues that effect the needs of the Indian Head Start
Programs and my reservation.
I want to thank, Senator Inouye and Senator Kennedy, as well as
Senators Kassebaum and Senator McCain, for your tremendous
support and leadership in the area of meeting the Educational
needs of Indian Children as well as all other children in this
country.
The Fort Belknap Indian Reservation is 40 miles from north to
gouth and 30 miles east to west. We are 30 miles from the
Canadian border. We have 5000+ enrolled members, plus 450
decendency members. There are 2,407 living on the Fort Belknap
Indian Reservation and 2593 living off the reservation.

As parents and grandparents we can all agree that OUR Children
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and GrandChildren are very precious to us.

I would like to share a Quote with you, From Sitting Bull, Chief
of the Sioux, "LET US PUT OUR MINDS TOGETHER AND SEE WHAT KIND OF
LIFE WE CAN MAKE FOR OUR CHILDREN."

The decisions that are going to be made in regards to Head Start
will effect the lives of our children today and the seven
generations yet to come.

Head Start is the ONLY program that provides hope for the future
and a safe haven for children living in poverty. Head Start is
the ONLY program that extends a helping hand to parents and gives

the parents a feeling of self-worth.

Twenty nine years ago, I was a Head Start parent 'in Havre, MT.

On May 17th I will have completed 15 years as the Head Start
Director at Fort Belknap. With the help of Head Start and the
encouragement of the Havre Head Start program I applied for a
Head Start Teacher Aide Job and was hired 29 years ago. I went
to college and obtained a B.A. In Elementary E4d and a M.A. with a
Duel Major: Elementary Education/Early Childhood Education.

I am not here to brag about myself, but to make you aware that
Head Start helps not only the children but parents as well.

Dawn Bishop Moore, Head Start parent, is here attending this
hearing. She has numerous volunteer hours and is truly a
dedicated Head Start parent.

I began in Head Start 29 years ago, in a Regional Head Start
Program. The issues that are being addressed today, are some of

the very same issues that was hindering program quality then.
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1. Eligibility Criteria ~

2., Facilities

3. Sovereignity

4. Training and Technical Assistance

5. Service Area

I would like to direct my comments on the following issues: 1.
Eligibility Criteria 2. Facilities 3. Sovereignty 4. Training
and Technical Assistance.

ISSUE NO.l ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA

HEAD START is the only Pre-School available on Fort Belknap.
Some of the families who we serve may be over the Head Start
income guidelines, because for a family of two (2) the income is
$9,840. For a child to be eligible for Head Start. But the same
size of family can have an income of $17,466 and be eligible for
Free Lunch in the Child Care Food Program.

At Fort Belknap there are 425 people on public assistance with
the average income of $3,227. There are 634 households with
income below $9,999. There are 761 children between the ages of
1-5 years. 452 of these 761 children are Indian. The dropout
rate is 53%.

Parents understand that by attending Head Start their child will
be better prepared and ready for the public school system. The
Head Start Program is where the curriculum is culturally and
developmentally appropriate. The Head Start Program is where the
. children receive 3/4 of their daily nutritional needs. The Head

Start Program is where the Indian Children acquire social skills
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and develop self help skills that will help them to succeed in
the public schools. The Head Start Program is where each Indian
child develops cultural pride in being an Indian.

By allowing all Indian Children to attend Head Start it will help

to prevent drop-outs, drug abuse and alleviate other social

problems.

ISSUE NO. 2 FACILITIES

Most of the infrastructure requirements are provided by the Fort
Belknap Community Council and its workings with other federal
agencies. There exists a critical need for additional
infrastructure buildings. The Fort Belknap Tribal Health
Department is being housed in the Milk River Shopping Center,
which also sexrves as classrooms for the Fort Belknap College.
Existing programs are forever being shuffled around. At one of
our Head Start Centers we moved three times in one year. Every
spring when school was out we had to pack up all our classroom
equipment and playground equipment and put them in storage until
Fall. There exists a need for additional buildings for Head
Start, Classrooms, Day Care Facilities, Kitchens and
Administration Offices.

Fort Belknap has grown tremendously, but the growth has been
thwarted because there is no room to grow, due to the shortage of
facilities.

To date there are 365 families on a waiting list for homes, not
counting single adults. Some have been on the waiting list for

14 years.
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Livestock grazing and small grains farming contribute to 60% of
the Reservations economic base. Fort Belknap was subjected to a
drought in 1991 and are still feeling the effects. The Drought
Impact Aide that was applied for and received was immediate. It
did not allow for remediation of future losses of income. The
drought drastically reduces the harvest and consequently farmers
have less income to bid and lease land from the tribe.

The Fort Belknap Community Council does not have the financial
rescurces to build and provide adequate facilities for Head
Start. At present we cannot afford to rent a building if there
was one to rent.

Two years ago, 1 received Expansion funds which included three
modulars. The price of the modular doubled from the time I
submitted the grant to the time I received the Grant Award, from
$48,000 to $89,000. I have submitted a requesi to purchase two
(2) buildings and renovate one.

At one of our new Expansion Centers, it is a community and
collaborative effort. A single grandpa, who igf raising his 3
year old grandson, donated 2 acres of land to build a Head Start
building on.

A lot of funds are wasted each year, renovating buildings and
having to mov . because some else needs the buildingp and can
pay rent.

By authorizing construction funds, it would allow programs to
plan for the future enrollment and the inclusion of infants and

toddlers. At present this caniot happen as most programs have
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double sessions. Which is classes in the morning and classes in
the afternoon using the same facilities.

Construction would allow buildings to be built that would not
only serve as Classrooms, but as Teacher Training Lab Séhools.
Parents would have a place to attend training and hold meetings
and parent activities.

ISSUE NO. 3 SOVEREIGNTY

Each Tribal Council deals with the Federal Government on a
Government to Government Basis.

The American Indian Program Branch is an office funded by Set-A-
Side funds specifically for Indian Programs. These funds are
never enough. The Indian Tribes have to compete with each other
for funding. Even though our needs are the same and even though
every Head Start Grantee (Tribal Council) has to comply with the
Head Start Performance Standards.

The American Indian Program Branch must remain a separate office
from the Regions. We do not have the vast populations to compete
for funds whenever they become available. We need to have an
office that is sensitive and understanding of the needs of all
the Indian Tribes and Alaskan Natives.

There also needs to be an "INDIAN DESK" in the department of
Health and Human Services. An Indian person who can sit at the
TABLE on behalf of all Indian Tribes and Alaskan Natives.

In order to find solutions to the many social problems effecting
all communities, Indian people must be part of the Collaborative

Effort.
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For instance, the Hezd Start Bureau is in the process of
developing a Transportation Policy. Because of the unigue needs
of the Indian Reservations, the BIA, HUD and TRIBES must be apart
of this policy making effort.

Head Starts must maintain 85% attendance. Because of bad or
impassable roads this requirement is impossible to comply with.
The BIA has a low budget for road construction and road
maintenance. HUD builds houses where there aren't any roads or
any plans to build roads.

All this effects the ability for tribes to comply with the Head
Start Policy 85% ADA.

By keeping the AIPB office, the needs of our Indian and Alaskan
Native Head Start Programs will be dealt within a timely manner.
At one time a Specialist was placed in the Denver Region VIII
Office. He was responsible for the Indian Programs in MT, WY,
Idaho, and Utah. He was there 3 years before we even knew he
existed.

ISSUE NO. 4 TRAINING AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE

In order to provide a Quality Head Start Program, we must have
trained professional staff. The training Budget for Fort Belknap
Head Start has dwindled each year, from $18,000 in 1980 to $8,686
in 1994, $4,343 is for General T & TA and $4,343 is for CDA
training . Even though the number of staff have increased from
16 to 40. We cannot compete with the Public Schools for
Certified Teachers. If we were to hire 10 Certified Teachers and

pay them what the Public School pays, it would cost our program

g S
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$200,000 from a $650,000 budget and this does not include fringe
benefits.

Head Start Programs are required to provide the following:
1. A Comprehensive Developmentally appropriate and Culturally
Relevant Education to the Children.
2. Provide Education to the Parents, Staff, Grantee and
Community on goals of Head Start.
3. Coordinate Health, Nutrition, Dental, Medical, Vision, Social
Services, Disabilities Services and Parent Involvement Services.
4. Provide training for the parents as policy makers, parent
policy council members, Head Start Regulations, Operating
responsibilities and Fiscal Management.
S. Provide a resource and referral service for Head Start
Parents, Plus assist parents who are in crisis.
6. Coordinate and provide CDA Training for Teachers and Teacher
Aids.
7. Provide Training on all the Head Start Components to the
staff and parents.
Staff must receive training BEFORE the Children arrive.
Even with a College Degree, it does not eliminate the need for

Head Start Specific training. A lot of Teachers have never heard

about Fetal Alcohol Syndrome Awareness and Prevention until they

attended a Workshop sponsored by Head Start. They have not heard
about Developmentally Appropriate Activities until they attended
a Head Start training session. Programs that are out of

compliance need to have Technical Assistance funds, so that
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Consultants can be brought in to provide assistance to improve

and make the necessary changes for programs to come into

compliance.

In order to have a QUALITY HEAD START PROGRAM, there has to be

adequate funds appropriated to provide the necessary trainings

and technical assistance.

THANK YOU FOR YOUR VALUABLE TIME AND ALLOWIMNG ME TO SHARE SOME OF

MY IDEAS AND CONCERNS REGARDING THE INDIAN HEAD START ISSUES.
It is great that this Hearing is taking place on INDIAN AND

ALASKAN NATIVE HEAD START PROGPAMS. In conclusion I want to

thank the two committees for hosting this joint hearing and

specifically thank to Senator Inouye for his tremendous

leadership and concern for the welfare of all of our Indian

children.

I would also like to invite you to visit the Fort Belknap Head

Start program whenever you can come to Montana.

I would be pleased to answer any questions which you may have at

this time.
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Grand Portage Head Start
P.0. Box 368, Grand Portase, Minhesota 55605 (218) 4752234
March 23, 1234

TO: Senate Committee on Indain Affairs

FROM: Julie Lessard, Director
Grand Portage Head Start

RE: Head start Reauthorization Act
§.18¢52

"Good Moraing, Mr chairman. My name is Julie Lessard and I am the
Director of the Grand Portage Head Start Program in Grand Portage,
Minnescta. I am very honored to be here on behalf of the Grand
Portage Eand of the Chippewa Indians to present our views on

S. 1852. I also want to thank the chairman and Vice Chairs of
these two committees for their tremendous work on behalf of Indian
children.

Grand Portage reservation contains 56,300 acres of wocded ard
rugged terrain and is about 150 miles northeast of buluth,
Minnesota in the extreme tip of land which 1s bordered by Lake
Superior and Canada. The community consists of 350 peopla, of
which 15% are under the age cf six. Head start has been serving
the children and families of our community £or 24 vyears. We
receive federal funds to serve 15 children and state funds to serve
S childrern. At <his time we are experiencing a decrease in
children ages 3 -6, however, by 1995-95 the number of children to
be served will increase by 5%. Unfortunately, these children and
their families may not have Head Start services available tc them.
The restrictive income guidelines will eliminate 57% of the
families with age-=l:gible children and we may lose our program.

Our Head Start 2rogram is the only early childhood program
available within a 40 miles radius. Also, one would have to travel
5 hours to reach ancther Head start Center. wWithout the Head Start
program in Grand Portage, the children would not have a quality,
culturally sensitive pre-school experience to prepare them for
public schcol and more so than possibly any group of children
nationwide, Indian children need this vrogram. Our Head Start
provides a positive base of seif-identity for our children with
tha integration of the Ojibw: culture into all apspects of our
program. cultural enhancement :ncludes Ojibwe language classes for
childr2n and parents, participat:ion in seasonal activities such as
wilé ricing, fishing, zollecting maple syrup, and involvement of
elders in tha classroom. .




Page 2

Of the issues specific to Indian Head Start programs, ourparticular
concern is the restrictive income guidelines. As I stated before,
57% of “he potentially eligible families for Head Start next Year
will exceed the income guidelines. Our reservation has experienced
a dramatic growth in our economic development which has effected
the income statis of the majority of families living in the
community. With money generated by the 1854 Treaty, a casino was
built and the wood products industry was expanded. These two
tribal business have provided employment opportunities to our
families. These parents are now able to join the work force and
have become more self-sufficient. However, these families have now
become the "working poor", for example, in Grand Portage a half
gallon of milk costs 50% more than it does in Minneapolis. We are
not talking about high wage earners, the majority of the families
over the income guidelines for Head Start are still eligible for
other federal assistance programs. These children qualify for
free or reduced lunches provided by Child and Family Food Program,
but can't get into the Head Start Program. Parents are trying to
return to our community but the fear that there may be no Head
Start or housing available prevents their return.

We fear that soon we may lose our Head Start program because we
will not have enough income eligible families to f£ill the 15 slots
currently funded. We will have one third of our children in a
quality educational program and the other two thirds will have
nothing available to them. This one third includes the 10% of
funded slots that can be over-income. This should not happen.

We understand there is precedent to deal with the Native American
population differently. 1In 1979, I believ:, the Gravel Amendment
was adopted to the National Head Start Act, which is known as the
wpoverty of access' provision. Whereby, if a community meets
certain criteria, it can serve all children whether or not they are
income eligible. Unfortunately, we have been lead to understand
that this provision only applies to Alaska Native Village programs.
We believe our community meets all the criteria set forth in that
Amendment and question why this piece of legislation applies only
to Alaska Native Village programs. we ask that the Congress
include language to amend S.1852 which would allow tribes to serve
as many Indian children as possible, regardless of the income
eligibility guidelines.

I conclusion, I want to thank the two Committees for hosting this
joint hearing, and specifically thank Senator Inouye for his
tremendous leadership and concern for the welfare of all our Indian
children. I also want to thank your excellent Committee staff, who
have shown great concern about the future of our Head Start program
at Grand Portage. On behalf of the Band, we sincerely appreciate
any assisstance which you could provide to ensure that our children
have a Head Start program to attend next year.




TANANA CHIEFS CONFERENCE, INC.
122 FIRST AVENUE
FAIRBANKS. ALASKA $9701-4857
PHONE (307) 4528255 FAX (907) 451-8036

"Good Moming, Mr. Chairman. My name Is Sarah Kuenzi and { am the Director for the
Tanana Civiefs Conference, Inc. Head Start serving the interior of Alaska. |am very honored
to be here on bahalf of the Alaskan Hea Start programs to prasent our views of S.1852 the
Head Start reauthorization legisiation, and to address the needs of Alaskan Native Head
Start families and children. | aleo want 1o thank the two Chairs of the Committees, Senator
inouya and Senator Kennedy, as wall as Senators Kassebaum and Senator McCain, for their
leadarship in promoting the cause of indian children as weil as all other children natlonwide.

There are 12 Head Start grantees in the State of Alaska; 7 grantess are Region XI (American
indian Program Branrch) and 5 are Region X. Alaska Head Start programs serve 2,645
families with chiidren , ages prenatal to school age, of which 71% are Alaskan Native. The
unserved/underserved population in Alaska is approximately 8,000 children and families of
which 48% are Alaskan Native.

Woe live in a State with threa major cities, where two of the major cities are linked by a road,
the one road feading In and out of the State, where there are no counties. We live In a State
whare the majority of the Alaskan Native population kvas in smali, rural remote villages
acoessible only by smali alrplane or boat. Villages where people are dspendent upon a
subsistence lifestyle and cultural heritugo. Vi-'ages with imited health resources; a Doctor
and Dentist visit once a year and a Public Hsalth Nurse makes evary effort to visit quarterly,
whare 48% of the communities are without piped water and sewer systems. A land that Is
rich in beauty and bounty, where living requires constant vigilance and strength and anergy,
whera there are few, if any, kixuries. Thase are the areas that are the most difficult to serve
and the most costly to serve; where the most need exists.

One Reglon X Alaskan grantee is a Federally recognized Reservation. Six Reglen XI
granteas in Alaska are Native Non-Profit organizations which were organized under the
Alaska Native Land Claims Settiement Act to represant and serve the tribes in idertified
regions. The tribal status and govermnment to government ralationships must be maintalned
in indian Heed Start programming.

The Tanana Chiafs Conference, inc. (TCC) represents 43 Athabascan indian tribes in a
geographic services area covering 236,000 square miles, three-quarters of the State of
Alaska. The TCC Head Start provides comprehensive early chitdhood education and care to
185 families and children kiving in 10 villages along the Yukon River.

| strongly support S.1852 - reauthorization. We need to protect the integrity of the Head Start
philosophy which has made Head Start programming successtul for the last 29 years and to
identify changes which will continue the success of programming in the 21st Ceantury.

The following are four points which | wish to make that are spedific to Head Start
programming in Alaskan Native villages. | believe these points should be inciuded in the
language of reauthorization to improve the integrity and intent of Alaska Native Head Start
programming.
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1, Eacllitiaa

The Region Xi Head Start programs In Alaska provide both Center base and Home base
programming to famikes. Faclities are becoming more of an Issue as grantees expand to
new communities and as existing faciities fall hexith and sanitation Inspections. Capital
Improvement funds (State) have been instrumentat in the original construction of Head Start
faciities. These funds are no longer as prevalent and therefore communities are searching
for funding to construct facikties. Renovation of existing facikties would be more costiy than
new construction. The current option of purchasing modulars has been feasible for the
grantee In Southeast Alaska, however existing modular construction Is not feasible for the
wastemn, northern nor Interior villages due to extreme weather conditions. Head Start
programs (Tribes) need tc have the option to construct facilities.

2 Povedy of Accass and Income
Head Start is a program for families In the State of Alaska. Head Start programs must have
the flexibility to provide servicas as determined by the needs Identified by the community and
the famikes. Rural, remote vikages are small communities with populetions of less than
1,000 with the majority of the famikes reicted to each other. The villagas are inaccessibie In
a traditional ssnse (nC roads), have minimal heakh services, and have imited educational
experiences for aduks and children. Employmaent opgortunities in the villages are limited by
remcteness and the cost of kving Is determined by freight costs and distances.
The "poverty of accuss” nuling shouid be accessible to all tribal programs, siting that
reservations also have limited access to resources and educational experiences for children
end aduls. Currently the Administration does not consider the "poverty of access” ruling as
outside of the siate of Alaska. The needs of famiies shouid be more of & priority
than the income that they are able to eam. | suggest that Sec. 645(a)(2), sentence 1 be re-
wiitten as follows: "Whenever a Head Start program s operated in a community with @
population of 1,000 or less individuals and/or-", This language would Insure that Head Start
opportunities are avallable to all children living In small communities, reservations, vilages.

A.__.Proarmmming to intants and Toddiars

The Alaskan population is a young population, with several areas of the State experancing
population explosions. The Regilon XI Head Start communities in Alaska have Identifled that
sorvices beginning prenatally and continuing to school age are of great importance. Issues
that support this focus Include & rise In teen births, and children born atfacted by substances
{akoho!, cocaine, etc.). In small rural villages, services to only three or four year olds is not
appropriate. Instead, sarvices to families, beginning prenatally and Including eiders and
community service providers are appropriats. A comprehensive Head Start that begins
sducational programming and support for pareris prior to birth and continues to school age
(and beyond with transitioning) provides the time to actually faciitate and Impact families.

{ suggest that Sec. 645 Includa language aliowing for prenatal to compuisory school age
Head Start programming In communities with a population of 1,000 of less.

The Head Start granteas In the Stete of Alaska are encouraged that the reauthorization has
added a new section "Programs For Famikes With Infants and Toddiers”. Howevar, there Is
concem thet this is a new Initiative and does not bulld upon the successtul programming of
the Parent Child Centers. The lenguags also suggests that Parent Chiid Centers would not
continue past 1997. Assurance needs to be made to Parert Chlid Center grantees who are
provk:ing quality programming and are within guidelines, that programming will continue
past 1997.
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Qur Head Start programs are training sites for parents and community members which
pravide quality comprahensive early childhood services to children. Comprehensive early
chiidhood education and care training is the foundation of a quality Head Start program. The
- Child Development Associate credentialing program has provided an avenue for Head Start
Education staif to be recognized for their competance. in this field. 1 would like to present
three issues under this heading.
4) Staff credentials
Head Start programs located In rural ramote villages do not have a qualified resource
tase for staff. Villages have imited, if any training opportunities. Hea:l Start Is the one
program that provides employment as wall as competency based training. For many
aduits in our villages this training Is their first opportunity to increase thelr skills and
knowledge. The State of Alaska doas not provide an Earty Childhood Teacher
certification. The Unive sty of Alaska Goes not provide an Early Chiidhood Education
degree program. Theruom our only option to comply with “statf qualifications® is to
provide training so that statf may complete the CDA assessment.
b) Timelines for completion of a Training program
Thae TCC Head Start statt training program is comprehensive and requires a minimum of
L 1.5 program years to complate. The first year of employment, 2il education statt begin in
: the training program which covers the 13 functional areas
of CDA. Staff are allowed one program year, Septembsr to May, to compiate this training
program. The next prograrm year, beginning In September, staff p with the
requirements necessary to complate the CDA assessment process. Staff are usually
ready to apply for assessment by February. This means that the assessment will take
pface during March - June of that year. The language of the legislation does not take into
consideration the time invoived In providing training through a distance delivery system.
! would suggest that the walver system allow for Head Start staff to obtain a CDA
credantial within two years of hire where circumstances and location are such that
opportunities and resources are limited.
¢.) Cost of Tralning:
This training Is usualiy provided by our Head Start component coordination statf during
on-site visits and through tele-conferencing. This process Is very valuable, however very
time and energy consuming. The Tanana Chief Conference, Inc. Head Start program
receives $5,000 for the CDA/T&TA programming. We have seven (7) staff who have
applled for CDA Assessment this year at a cost of $8,700. The cost of a CDA credential
fora TCC Head Start staff person Is $2,800 and includes only the costs for on-site travel
and teleconferencing. It doos not Include statf salaries as the trainers/advisors are aiso
component coordinators. There are seven more statf who will be completing their CDA
requirements for FY85.
Costs for Pre-Service training, parent workshops / training opportunities are above and
bayond these costs and are taken from direct program funds.
The language of tha Head Start reauthorization is supportive of training and identifies the
Importance of competent staff. This language does not recognize the reality of providing
such tralning nor the feasibility of community membaers being *quaiified” prior to hire.

1 would ¥ke to thank the two Committees for hosting this hearing and for allowing me to testify.
I would also ke to thank Senator Inouye for his cutstanding leadership and concem for the
welfare of all our Indian and Alaskan Native children and support him in his continued efforts.
If you have any questions, | would like to answer them now.

e
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ALASKA HEAD START
Community & Rural Development Divislon-DCRA
FY83 REPORT

Mwbawwmmmmmmm
young children and their familiss througls:

Grants to 11 grantees across the state;
Comprahenaive services 1o over 2,500 chiiiren and families in 79 communities;

Local hire of low income parents as toachers, aides, cooks, program administrators that
provides them with career opportunitios and course work through the stato university system
that can lsad to an A.A. and B.A. dagree, CDA (child development associate certificats).

Management information system.. ChildPius Ili for colleciion of planning information from
Head Starts statewide;

Monitoring of Head Start programs in partnership with Region X and the American Indian
Program Branch from Washington, DC. These week long monitorings review grantee's compii-
ance in all Head Start performance standerds;

Alasias intersgency Commities on Young Chitdren, representing DCRA, DOE, HSS, DPS,
DEC. The committee meets quarterly in the Govemor's Conference Room;

Head Start Health improvement initiative thet has pubkished a draft of standards of practice
for dentists working with young children (particutarly in rural Alaska), educational materiais for
parents and providers, WIC, infant Leaming Public Health Nursee. Mental heatth information
buudmafafmlymmmodolmmwilbomodbyptwldommdmmm Some of

Alasica's Children
mwamhmmmmmmhmjummooe
HSS, DCRA
-facilitated the first coltaborative work plan for the Interagency Committee on Young Chikdren
-whi publish a directory of services for young children in departments throughout state gov-
emment
-supported the establishment of the Alaska Head Start Association that includes famides,
friends staff and will be part of the national Head Start network
-produced two Head Start spots for television, with the Governor's Media Center on “Parents
as Teachers® and "Dental Health®
-Plans for Head Start in Alaska with the Head Start Directors and Region X and American
Indian Program Branch, HeadSnnAuodaﬁonbrnoonﬁnuumdwvbubfbwm
young children and their families that supports solf
-pmvidostmnsmonplannhgforHe.dStanhmll‘esmpubucwmooi
-reviews siato department data systems on services 10 low income young children in the state

ERIC..
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ity
In-Kind Start Grants
$2,241,876 $8,496,281

P 7

AT WORK FOR FAMILIES AND
CHILDREN THROGUGH . . .

Head Start, Collaboration Project
Child Care, Economic Development
JTPA, JTPO, STEP. Community Regional Planning
of Education
Preschool Certification
1

Ever: Start
School Funding
Department of Ervdrenmental Consarvation
Environmental Health
Villzge Safe Water
Departmaent of Heslth & Seclal Services
Public Health
Family & Youth
Menal Health
Disbilities
Public Assistance
Preject Pride—Anchorage School District and Head
Start Transition Preject

$1
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W_ho Do We Serve?

I 34 G34%)

Efigible Head Start Children
ol Chikdren Ager -5 in Aluska = 47,905

Ekglble Chlidren Served
2,645 (23%)

Eliglble Children Unserved
11,345 (77%)

Families/Communities Served
2,377




1562

—— Alaska Head Start Program ———

FY93

Who Provides Services to Head Start Children?

Staff with Chiid
. . Development
Bilingual Staff L . Assoclate Degree
39% SE L . 21%
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Health Status Report
v
Medical/Dental
Total Children Served = 2,645
u Completed medical screening 1,870 (71%)
< 18% need medical fokow-up
n Completed dental screening 1,903 (72%)
32% need dental follow-up

Immunizations

u 90% (2376 ) of Alaska Head Start children have completed immunizations

P

§ <60% of chitdren nationwide have completed immunt

At Risk/
Total Chikiren Served = 2,645

u Diagnosed Handicapped 119 (300)

u Chikdren At Risk 55% (1,462)

Risk foctors include:
¢ child poverty
¢ poor emotional heaith
* Physical/sexusl abuse
¢ substance abuse in home
¢ developmental delays
¢ chronic heaith problems
¢ environmental factors (lack of water/sewer, etc)

— Alaska Head Start Program ——

160
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Investing In Prevantion and Healthy Chiid Development

All children ne. J @ Healthy Start, a Head Start, and a Fair Start if they are going to grow up happy, weil-
educated, and productive. A number of investments thet get children off on the right foot in Iife have
been proven to work andto save public doliars. They need to reach every eligible chiid immediately to
enaure that no chiid is left behind, We need to change the terms of the debate from how we can afford to
make these investiments to how we can afford not to.

A Heslthy Start
Al children need basic health care. For every child:

$1 on chikdhood saves $10 in later medical costs
immunizations

$1 on comprehensive materity saves $3.38 in iater health costs
care for pregnant women

$1 on food and nutrition counseling saves $3.13 in Medicaid costs dus to

Good preschool and comprehensive chiid cars heip children get ready for school, keep up in school, and
prepare for future work.

$1 for quality preschool education, saves at lesst $3 in later special education,

A Falr Start

All parerts need adequate Income. Al perents should support their chiidron to the beet of their ability.
Children’s parents need jobe at decent wages, incomne supports, fair tax policks, and pald parental leave
20 that parents have an option to remaln at home to meet chikiren's needs. Parents aleo need quakity
child care If they chooes to work outside the home. Preserving famikies through femily preservation
sarvices rather than breaking them up through foster care, and decent, stable housing rather than home-
less shelters must be Incorporated in social policy for all children and families.

§1 for comprehensive job trning  saves $1.48 in later crime, weliare,
education, and support services and other costs and lost tax revenues
through the Job Corps
$765 a month for homelessness saves $3,000 a month o shekor a
homeless family in a holel

$4,500 per family for lamily pre- saves $10,000 for one year of foster family
presarvation services that help care for one child

THE STATE OF AMERICA'S CHILDAEN-1800
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ALASKA
Peccent of children Angthec child is bom nto
in poverty, 1889: 10.9% {rank: 3) poverty every 6 his, 12 min
All Races Vinie Black Latino _l
Child popuation, 1900 Numnbes 172,344 121,184 7.508 6765]
Childeen a8 a percent of Percant 313 22 3.2 7.9
state pop , 1900
|incidence of low Percant 4.9 45 8.7 NAJ
ipht, 1980 Rank 1 1 1 NA|
a8 peroent of all birthe)
Peroent of bables bomn 0 math Patoent L] 26 NA NA]
rectived lnde of NO prenaial cer Ronk 11 1 RA NAJ
1000 (as u percent of all bicthe)
Births to teens, 1989 Percent 10 8.5 12 NA]
(as a percent of all births) Rank 1" 13 2 NAJ
Percent 6.9 5.7 13.8 NA|
Totsl rade, 1990 Rank 47 a 2 NA;
Youth unempioyment rule, Perosnt 163 156 NA NA]J
1960 } Rank 3% 42 NA NAl
*9.2 Alsska infants died for every 1,000 live birth In 1389 (ranic 20) (change, 1900-1889: -25.2%)
* In FY 1990, Alaska ranked 2nd In child care expenditures per child in the state,
* 24 parcent of Alaska's 3- 10 S-year olds were envolied in Head Start in FY 1990
* ki 1992, one worker could cace for § six-month-0lde in an Alaska child car center
(recommended maxismum: 3 or 4)
‘S p of Alaska who Sth grads In 1964 gradusted In 1988 (rank: 43)
* Alasica spent $1.99 per pupll in its 19 bast fundad school districts for avery $1.00 spent
In its 19 lowest funded district in 1967-1988.
* Children wece §7.3 percent of Aleska's Medicaid reciph hut d for only
H3p of Medicald spending In KY 1980.
* Child support was collected in 21.4 p of Alaska cases In FY 1930 (anlc 13).
* Ranting a mod y 2-beck " cost 8$.9 p of the i ofa
person eaming ihe minimum wage in Alaska in 1981 (rank: 4§)
* 3,552 Alnaka children were in fcater cars on the last day In FY 1999,
* There were 7,716 reported cases of child abuse and neglect in Aleska in 1$90.
Nele: The dute en fosier care and en chikl abuee and neglect cannet be compared betwean sisies.
CHILDAEN IN THE STATES-108@ L 2 CHILDREN'S DEFENGE FUND

s
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How Much Ddés It Cost?

Cost Per Head Start Family/Child

— Alaska Head Start Program —

for Comprehensive Services*
State $2,042
Federal $3,629
Community (in kind) $953
Future Savings
for the State

For every $1.00 invested per child, the State saves $4.75 in future costs of
special education, public assistance and crime, so that:

The state spends 35 million
and saves $26.5 million

Total Doliars Invested in
Head Start Famiiles and Chiidren
State Share 45,585,045
Federal Share $8,496,281
Community (in kind) $2,241,876
* Comprehensive Services inciude

¢ health services *  Parent involvement/education

¢ mental heaith/wellness o disabilities

* nutrition * training, jobs, career development

o physical * education

$-7
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Pruntext proviasaby enc || v

76433 - 94 - 6

A%

] ALASKA HEAD START
s
) FYS0 FY91 FYg2 FY93
Communitiss HS serves 62 68 75 78
State Share $ 3,963.8004,772,509] 5,648,174 5,585,045
Federa! $ 5,371,502 5,533,669] 7,011,565 | 8,498,281
Community $ 1,681,313]1,841,988}1,883,339] 2,241,876
State cost per child 2,016 2,168 2,333 2,042
Fadsral cost per chiki 2,731 2,659 2,896 3,629
Children served 1,967 2,081 2,421 2,645
§ Families served 1,813 1,967 2,138 2,377
Children at risk 1,046 947 979 1,462
Diagnosed handicap 215 263 286 300
X Scresned-medical 1,700 1,613 1,787 1,870
g - Screened-dental 1,467 1,498 1,812 1,903
h p Immunized 1,732 1,763 2,150 2,376
- HS statf 348 380 417 469
Staff is/was parent 211 225 217 218
Bliinguis! staff 160 161 179 185
With CDA credentials 94 93 91 97
Ago: Prenatal 38 23
0-1 75 100
1-2 96 85
2-3 148 163
34 920 1,012
4-5 1,144 1,262
Volunteer hours 44,710 59,374 66,487
4
s
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Alaska Head Start State Collaboration Project
*Kayutkutulluni Oepg/ml!eq—Workmg Together

Mordpe Wbd, Alswia Hoad Start Ssase Colladesration Projocs

he Alaska Head Start State Collaboration grant

is starting its sccond year of “helping cach other
work together.” The grant comes through the
governor's office to the Department of Commu-
nity and Regional Affairs, State Head Start Office,
Juneau, Alaska. The five year $500,00 grant was
awzrded to the State by the U.S. Department of
Health and Human Services. State match funds for

the grant are 20%.
The Project’s goals are:

s to supportffacilitate working on ide
community, family based models of preven-
tion, using Flead Stars comprehensive ser-
vices as a model;

* 10 be a statewide contact and reseurce on a
continusim of comprebensive services to low
income young children and families
tlnwg/mt‘l:ljfkﬂ.

* L1k mpﬂﬂ I/ o ‘m.
ments and ionships &

The Health Training and Technical Assistance
Project’s final meeting was held in September. The
T/TA working group reviewed the goals and accom-
plishments for this three year project and began as-
for the continuation of T/TA through the
new Head Start TASK training centess. A final re-
port for the project will be published in ]anuzry
The Alaska Interdep mcnul C on
Young Children has produced a two year collabora-
tive work plan. This work plan represents the priori-
ties for young children in the State Departmenes of
C ity and Regional Affairs, Education, Health
and Social Services, Environmental Conservation and
Public Safety. The Committee meets quartesrly and
its members are the “experss”™ in carly care, educa-
tion, and health in these departments. The collabo-
ration project will publish the first state depacement
Directory of Services for Young Children in

agency and ent proj and

e
and federal agencies have programs
Sor )vungdn'én—n

Whore the project s new . .,

The Alaska Head Start Health Improvement
Inidative on dental health and family wellness will
be a primary collaboration task. The cfforts to pro-
mote appropriate, cultural family centered services
to Head Start has broad ranging implications for
use throughout the state. The project continucs w
collaborate with Indian Health Services, dentists,
WIC, Infant Learning, preschools, and child care
prog through ings and confe In-
formation on nutrition, getting ready for the den-
tist, curriculum activities for classroom and home
have been piloted. Family centered standards of care
for dentists treating Head Start aged children has
been appiuved by the American Academy of Peds-
atric Dentistry and the Alaska Dental Association.

juction with this

Thisyeara id dum ofag;
between three nujor state departments; Community
and Regional Affairs, Health and Social Services, and
Education will be signed by commissioners. This
MOA is 2 model for services for Head Start children
with disabilitics in Alaska. Local Head Start Programs
can use this for the faciliration for local plans. The
MOA includes and recognizes child care as part of
this continuum. As these services are expedited for
Head Start children, other state children's progr
may replicate the process.

Two “Head Start Minutes” were produced as tele-
vision media spots by the collaboration project and
the Governor's media center. The subjects are dental
health and parents as the child’s first teacher.

Alaska now has 2 brand ncw Head Start Associa-
tion that will have it’s first satewide meeting in Janu-
ary, 1994. Ron Herndon, President of the National
Head Start Association, Alaskas First Lady and Hon-
orary Chair of Alaska Head Start, parents, staff and

N-1
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friends of Head Stare will attend.

Advisory committees and conferences have given
the collaboration project the opportunity to partici-
pate statewide in planning for and linking services
for our children and familics. We sit on the advisory
committee for the statc’s Health and Socia! Services
Children’s Health Plan; the Protocol Committee for
Maternal and Child Health, Public Health Nursing;
the University of Alaskas full inclusion project; the
Child Care Task Force; the Head Start Directors’ As-
sociation; the Alaska Training and Technical Assis-
tance Support Center; and have been a resource for
Healthy Alaskans 2000.

Alaskas Children is the quarterly collaboration
newsletrer. The publication reports Interdepartmen-
tal news, special projects, collaboration issues, events,
profiles of child advocates . . . It is a statewide publi-
cation concerning collaborative issues and ad 4
for young children. In a remote state like Alaska, which
is twice the sized of Texas, Alaskas Children has be-

come a welcome forum for many ECE professionals.

What's Next in *woosk een ye! jidenei
{werking together)

The basket maker in a remote Aluskan village
plans her weaving carefully. She must take into ac-
count the purpose, the continuity of design, conser-
vation of materials, the market, the strength of ex-
ccution. So for us, the collaborative challenges un-
fold and must be woven into the fabric of our state’s
service. As we work to meet our objectives, new ones
present themselves. We will move into transition pro-
gramming possibilities with Chapter 1 and migrant
education. Our resource guide on children's services
will help define collaborative priorities statewide, the
Alaska Head Start Association will provide advocacy

for the statc’s programs during expantion and change.
Our health focus jooks at partnerships with EPSDT
as a beginning place for exploring better services for
Head Start.

The collaboration project has beca a “lightning
rod” for young children’s issues. We are capturing the
state history of advocacy for young children over the
last 20 years chrough a “time line” so we can move on
without losing the valuable work done by a variety of
public, private, statc and federal resources for chil-
dren in Alaska.

The State’s technology and information systems
on children’s programs and services need to be re-
viewed, integrated for utilization of planners and man-
agers.

The challenge is *ilakluta caliluta (working to-
gether) for the future. Ie will continue to bean oppor-
tunity for meeting our goals and objectives, be open
to revision and change, to know when to refer, when
to facilitate and to remain objective and non-partisan
while working in the political, ever changing state
burcaucracv.

On September 10, 1997, our headline should pro-
claim that the successful Alaska Head Start State Col-
laboration Project has improved services to young
children in Alaska. It will have been accomplished
through system reform supported through

o *Kayutkuislluni Ocpghalleq - “helping each
other work together”, St. Lawrence Lland Yupik-
Savoonga and Gambell, Alaska —John Waghiyi,
Jr.

* *Whosh een yei jidanei - “working together”
Tlingis languaye, Southeast, Alaska —Nora
Dauenbasuer

* “lakluta Caliluta - “Working Together” Cupik
language, Chevak, Alaska—Teresa Pingayak.

N-2
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Alaska Head Start Association

In June of 1592, training and technical assistance was presented to a group of people with a

vision to create an Alaska Head Start Association. By-laws, policies and procedures, budgets,
- . and dues schedules were drafted by this dedicated group; and on February 19, 1993, during a
- slatewide teleconfersnce, the Alaska Head Stast Association became a reality.

o The purpose of the Alaska Head Start Association is to support the Alaska Head Start commu-

. nity, to advocate for chikdren and families, and to provide training and professional development
opportunities. Representatives of various members of the Association will meet periodically to
plan and carry out activities for the target groups, i.e., parents, staff and directors; and to pro-
mote Association activities. The Association is organized as a non-profit organization for chari-
table, educational and literary purposes.

I Guidance for the Association will be provided by an Executive Board and six standing commit-
tees. The Board will consist of nine elected members, of which at least 3 will be program par-
ents, 2 program directors, 2 program staff and 2 friends. Board members will be elected at the

R Association annual mesting. The standing committees will include: Planning and Development.
S -+ Communication, Networking, Training, Election and Membarship, and By-Laws.

An annual meeting of the membership will be heid in January of each year. Regular mestings of
. the membership will be held at times and places designated by the membership. Teleconfer-

: ence and telscommunications will be utilized to provide a broader participation in Association
meetings.

Tho Association will consist of directors, staff, parents and friends affiliated with Alaska Head
L Start program.s The Association will be supported by dues paid annually by members of the
— Association. Individuals who wish to support the Alaska Head Start Association are encouraged
L fo join. Dues for "friends" of Head Start are $20.00.

The Alaska Head Start Association now joins a nationwide network of Head Start organizations:
The National Indian Head Start Directors’ Associe .~ and the National Head Start Association.
Thess powerful organizations represent local, state .nd regional interests through the formula-
tion and promotion of a nationwide policy agenda and advocacy agenda. These agends ad-
. dress legislative and poficy issues and other arsas of concem within the Head Start programs.
o Kay issues that are included in national agendas include:
> savereignty
> Jurisdiction
> Eligibitity
> Full Funding

167
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> Training and Technical Assistance
> Service Expansion

> Construction

> Costs of Operation

> 20% Match

> Administrative Costs

> Full day/full year

> Wages/Benefits/quality set aside
> Prenatal to age three programs
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Hesd Start Expansion

As a ragult of increased fedaral funding for the Alaska Head Start Program, four Head
Start programs began serving more chiidren this fall. These programs include:
Saxman, Kawerak, Chugiak Children's Services and Faitbanks Native Assoclation.

Tiingit and Halda Central Councll - Saxman Head Start Center Becaussof a
creative and procuctive partnership with the City of Saxman, a new Head Start Center
wiii be opened in Saxman in November. A new addition on the Saxman Community
Hall houses a conter for 20 Head Start children and thelr families. Children, ages 3 to
5 will attend the program Monday through Thursday from 9 to 1pm. Prior to the open-
Ing of the actual center, the children wers served through a home based Head Start
Program. The program provides a home visit of 1 1/2 to 2 hours once a waek for each
Head Start child and their famlly. The City of Saxman provided temporary offices at
City Hall for Head Start staff prior to the opening of the new Head Start Center.

Kawerak Expansion furding from Head Start and a partnership with the Bering Straits
School District will provide services for an additional 49 children in three different sites.
Head Start comprehensive servicos will be extended into the existing school district
preschool programs at Brevig Mission, White Mountain and Tellar, Alaska. Thase
services Include additional training for existing staff, providing health and soclal ser-
vices and establishing a parent council to proivde input into the program and services.

Chuglak Chiidren's Services Expansion funds are providing new opportunities for 12
Big Lake/Houston area children and their lamilies. A new home based program will
serve 4 years olds in the area with comprehensive Head Start programs through a 1 1/
2to 2 hour weekly hcme visit. The children and family members will alsc participate in
a center based experience three times a month, Chikiren will be transported to the
Wasilla Head Start Center or on various fieid trips on the program's new 22 passanger
bus. The bus may travel as much as 100 miles to transport the children to and from
thelr homes to Wasilla. Cloge to 30 appiications for this new home based program
were receivod by the Chuglak Children's Services.

Falrbanks Native A lationn On September 13, a new Head Start Center opened
in Fairbanks. The new center will serve 60 Native Head Start children and their fami-
lies. Twelve stait members will provide comprehensive services to the children and
familles. Of the 12 staff members at the center, six are Native Alaskans. Two of the
Native teachers at the center have elementary school teaching certificates, Associate
or Earty Childhood Education certificates. The new center will have three classee per
day: moming, mid-day and afternoon seesions.
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THE ALASKA HEAD START HEAITH
IMPROVEMENT INITIATIVE

he Alaska Head Start Health Improvement Ini-

tiative (AHSHII) has been created in response
to government willingness to focus service improve-
ment resources on the Head Start population in
Alaska. AHSHII is the zdmmurrauve and oxgzmu-
tional umbrella for three i now
underway to improve the health of prqchool chil-
dren in Alaska Head Start programs. These projects
are: The Family Wellness Neods Assessment, The
Health Scart Denual Project and the Technical Assis-
tance and Training Project.

We now know more about how to prevent and treat
children’s health problems than is reflected in the
care available to preschoolers in Alaska Head Start
programs. With greater emphasis on meeting the
health care necds of children and mothers, new gov-
emment prevention efforts bolster the health of Alas-
kan infants and toddlers. However, the scarce health
care resources available to the 1800 preschool chil-
dren in Alaska Head Start programs remain prima-
tily focused on solving acute or emergency health
problems.

For maximum bencfit, early health care investments
for children zero to three years should be mainained
through the preschool years. Finding so[uuons dm
will have lasting i ires 2 multi-d i
view. Quick fixes © unpmve health care do not work.
Existing family and system screngths must be har-
nessed to a collaborative problem solving process.
Stratcgics that improve health care access, increase
the numbers of qualified health carc providers, and
reduce the fragmented condition of the health care
system in ways that Head Start families find most
uscful and acceptable must be identified and acti-
vated. Each of the ASHII projects, described on the
following pages, is designed to build new strategies
to improve our children’s health.

With a philosophy of family and community em-
powerment, Head Start is ideally suited to playa piv-
otal role in improving the health of preschool chil-
dren in Alaska, but coordinated planning among
government systems is needed 30 scaroe health re-
sources target those children who need them most.
Alaska must invest in the future :hmuzh cmphasiz-
ing p jon for i y

b
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The Family Wellness Needs Assessment

he goals of the Family Wellness project is 1o de
scribe the home eavironments of Alaska Head
Start children, the impact of that environment on
their behavior and activities, as well as that

in their eatly ymn.Thae risks are known to muld-
ply and compound over the childhood years. The
result of these nslu may not be identificd until the
hildren reach ad and b part of the

could be created or enhanced to build resilient (or
protective) factors that would reduce stress in the
child’s environment. The project was carried out in
partnership with the Alaska Native Health Service
and the Alaska Head Start Program.

The project design includes three interconnected tiers
cof information. Tier One was designed to outline the
facts of life which can imfluence the capacity of Head
Start families to protect and nurture their child

daunting Alaska suicide statistics for older adoles-
cents and young adults, For this reason, Head Start
realizes that it is imperative to begin efforts to offsex
these risks in very eardy childhood.

We know from the literarure thar many children at

risk will have resilience to overcome risk factors even

if there are two or more present in their lives, We

also know some stratcgies to reduce the risks and w
hance known p ive factors.

This work, completed in 1991, outined
for further study.

9

Ticr Two gathered information about the

The challenge for the Alaskan Head Start system and
all other children’s advocates in Alaska is to build on

ment surrounding the Head Start child; specifically
information concerning his or her family and com-
munity. Ticr Three gathered data about the individual

the existing knowledge of ways to reduce the nega-
tive impact of these risk factors while simultancously
building on the natural strengths and resilience of
these children and their envi

children’s behavior which could then be examined in
the context of the family and community informa-
tion, The neceds assessment for Tiers Two and Three
were designed overa 18 month period and identified
both areas of risk and protective factors. Interview
questions posed to parents explored such areas as
caregivers for the child, the stresses in the child’s life,
and both the stressful components and the support-
ive factors that are present in the parent's and/or pri-
mary caregiver’s life. The advisory commitee chox

Head Strt needs to promote resiliency as the cen-
tral goal for the children and families it serves, so
that young children are positively supported in their
longterm development. This will require a thought-
ful marriage of the knowledge of the risks posed to
children and familics with the knowledge that the
enhancement of protective qualities promotes this
very resilience. Where risk

fac(on, protective factors, and Head Start intersect,

to use kinship mapping (family trees and
as the method for identifying family members and
bers of ded support sy

Findings from the completed necds assessment show
that not all of the 2,529 children participating in
Alaska Head Start programs currently exhibit overt
effects as a result of exposure to mulkiple risk factors

dom must be applied to identify how
best to use or enhance existing resources to support
Alaska Head Start programs in meeting the goal of
family weliness.

For further information: Sally Mead, AHSHII,
Project Director, Prevention Associates, (907) 272-
6925.
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Health Start Dental Project

he Health Start Dzntal Project was conceived

as 3 focused effort to discover and address the
causes of egregiously high races of dental decay
among young children in Alaska. In 1989, Dr.
David Jones and a team of dentists went 1021 com-
munities and measured the amount of dental decay
among 708 Head Start children in Alaska. This cf-
fort revealed that Alaska Head Start children have
some of the highest rates of dental decay in the coun-
try.

* Rural Head Stare children have three cimes
more decay than urban children.

* 30% of children have dental disease by Head
Start enrollment at age three.

* 229 of the Alaska Native Head Start <hil-
dren had no decay; 65% of the non-Native
children had no decay.

*  45% of the Head Start children needed treac-
ment.

* Average cost of treatment for one child was

$162.

Mzjor accomplishments of the
project include:

development

Work began in October in the three pilot sites,

i.c. Tununak (a Yupik village of 350 on the Bering
Sea coast), Nome (a regional hub in the roadless
area), and Anch (a multi~cultutal program in
Alaska’s largest ctty) Parent meetings were held,
individual interviews were conducted, surveys were
pleted, informal di were held with staff

and | parents. In Nome and Tununak Head Start
parents were hired to fill the position of Dental
Advocate. Dental Advocates are responsible for de-
livery of the Oral Wellness Curriculum on home
visits, and served an important function in facili-

—

tating the pilot tests of dental care delivery. In An-
chorage, Head Start staff have done needs assess-
ment with families, and the dental pilot and Oral

Wellness Curriculum will be completed this sum-
+ mer.
Standards
Concunendy, the Providers Work Group
drafted 2 Swndards of Care 4 P
rating  the

best practices ‘
as set forth by M'{ dﬂ*’s“' me.
Academy of Pe-

diatric Dentistry,

as well as signifi-

cific material. The d=velopment and piloting of an
anticipatory guidance form has also been accom-
plished, to assist dentists in discussing prevention
those of a prominent school of dentistry. We look
forward to g work on anticipatory guid-
ance, guided by the resules of the pilot tests and

the American G
(O

cant Alaska-spe-

with parents. We know that our efforts parallel

dialogue with the above mentioned authors.

Future Directions

This project has undertaken many exciting ini-
tiatives on a community level, a grantee level, 2
dental provider level, and a policy level. Individual
families and Head Start seaff, dental providers and
state policy makers arc excited and cager to con-
tinue in the promising direction set. Three
“knowns” have been powerfully reinforced through
project experience to date:

* To prevent rampant caries in rural Alaska,
Head Start must work with families, reach-
ing children before they enter Head Start ac
age three.
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Head Start noeds to promote resiliency as the central goai for the children and
families it servos, 30 that yourg children are positively supported in their fong-
term development. This will require a thoughtful marriage of the knowledge of
the risks posed to children and families with the knowledge that the
enhancement of protactive qualities promotes this very resilience. Where risk
factors, protective factors, and Head Start intersact, collective wisdom must be
applied o identify how best 1o use or enhance existing resources to support
Alsska Head Start programs in meeting the goal of family weliness.

For further information: Sally Mead, AHSHII, Project Director, Prevention
Associsles, (907) 272-6925.
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The supply of dental professionals serving
rural Head Suart children is inadequate.

* Heaalth behaviors change slowly; only a cul-
wurally appropriate message delivered over
time will empower parents to better protect
their children’s health.

The pilot demonstration currently under way
affords a modest test of new approaches and pro-
vides a foundation for future program development.
Over the next two years, the Dental Project will
concenerate on using the results of the pilot test to
further refine our prevention approsch in the pilot

prog and on

service improvement needs dn:un be addressed by
the project.

A deiled report on the project and recommen-
dations for future project activities is available

through the Alaska Head Start office.

The Alaska Statc Head Surt Collaboration
Project, DCRA will continue to facilitate, 2nd sup-
port, replication and expansion of the health model
o other appropriate early childhood providers across
the state.

N-1¢
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PROJECT PRIDE

Parents and Partners Responsibly Involved in Development and Education

¢ad Start provides comprehensive services to low-
income children and their familics in the areas

of education, health, parent involvemenr and social

services. Research indicates that

childeen enrolled in Head Start

were more advanced in their

cognitive and social de-

velopment and were

healthier than their

peers who did not at-

tend Head Start. However,

longitudinal data indi-

cates thar by the third

grade, these carly gains

made by Head Start

children had largely

disappeared. This finding, known as the “fade out ef-

fect” is believed to be caused by the lack of continuity

principal collaborators, state agencies, Native organi-
aations, community health care providers and con-
sultants assisted in the development and planning of
this project. Funding for the projecr included both
federal grant monies and support from the Anchor-
age School District.

Key slements of Project Pride inclusde:

¢ Tarents are involved as participants and decision
makers in every componant of the project. Parents
will be trained as wiminers for other parents.
Funds will be made available to each demonstra-
tion school to pay up to 465 hours per site to hite
parent workers at the school. This component pro-
vides an i job skills training and
serves as an important role model for children who
sce their parent being actively involved in the school.

in philosophy, methods, services and envitonment
berween Head Start and public schools. While Head
Start children enter school “ready to learn™; public
schools rmay not be “ready to teach”.

The federal Administration for Children and
Youth, through a scries of federal public school dem-
onstration grants to some states, is studying this “fade
out effect” and conducting research on how it can be
eliminated. In 1991, the Anchorage School Distric:
and Alaska Head Start was awarded cne of the grants
to d hes in supporting
children and families as thcy move from Head Start
through kindergarten and the first three grades of
public school. A comprehensiveand complex collabo-
ration - Project Pride was established berween six An-
chorage elementary schools: Chugiak, Creck Side Park,
Faitview, Russian Jack, Ursa Major and Williewaw;
three Head Start agencies: Kids' Corps, Chugiak
Children's Services, Southcentral Foundation; and the
Univeosity of Alaska Anchorage. In addition to the

Al el s panicipaling in the project will fol-
low a culturally and develop lly uppropriate
model. The Head Szan Creative Curntulum will
beusedasa idi

Head Start and publlc schools.

Comprehensive family support services including
health and social services will be made available to
all children and families enrolled in the demon-
stration site classrooms.
Twelve family service assis-
tants hired by the project
will provide services “
on an as needed

basis.

Transition plans L

for incoming kinder-

garten children and
children who would be
transitioned through
public school. Plans will

be developed jointly by <

I

N-i1
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principals, teachers, Head Start agencics, project
staff and parents. Individual transition plans in-
clude 2 portfolio of records and representation of
children's work transferred berween Head Startand
the clemenuary school.

* Training for parents, school district teachers and
staff and project personnel, on all aspects of the
project is provided.

* Each demonstration school will develop 2 com-
prehensive parent invol plan,

* A comprehensive project evaluation will be devel-
oped and conducted by the University of Alaska-
Anchorage.

The first year of the project was devoted to project
planning and development, hiring staff, formulating
evaluation criteria and establishing committees o
direct the project.

The second year of the project began the first
operational year in the six schools. During the sec-
ond year, plans for the proiect’s evaluation compo-
nent were developed, and training provided for data
collectors and data collection begun.

The third year of the 1993-94 school year will
begin the third year of the grant, Two grades of chil-
dren will be involved in the project, Kindergarien
and first grades.

Long term goals of the project include:

1. To develop successful strategics where the Anchor-
age area Head Start programs, parerits, Anchorage
School District and other community agencies join

ac

together, in a collaborative cffort, to plan and
implement a coordinated and continuous program
of comprehensive services for low-income children
and their families beginning in Head Start and con-
tinuing through kindergasten and the first three
grades of public school.

2. To test the hypothesis that the provision of these
continuous services will maintain and eahance the
carly benefits attained by Head Start children and
their familics

. To determine the impact (outcomes) on children
and families when comprehensive Head Start-like
services are delivered over a period of time after
the child has entered clementary school.

. Based on the fiodings from the project, to make
recommendations to the Anchorage School Dis-
trict, Head Start agencics and the community that
p the ful gies of the project.

W

Ly

Activitics for the project usually are recom-
mended and developed through 4 working commit-
tees: curriculum, parent invol social services,
and transition. The project staff, teachers and a great
number of voluntcers then work on completing the

activitics.
AI (R [

g g for continuation of the project
beyond the third year has not been guaranteed,
project staff 2t exploring all services in order to en-
sure information can be collected on children cur-
rently enrolled in the project through the third grade.
For more information on Project Pride. contact
Lauralee Ahlman, Project Director at 269-2133.

T ke Fish /!
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ALASKA LEAD START DIRECTORS' ASSOCIATION
Preaident: Sarah Kuenzli President-Elect: Liaa Doichok
Secretary: Jackle Tagaban  Traasurer: Charlie Johanaon

ASSOCIATION OF YILLAGE COUNCIL
Theo Mcintyre, Director

PRESIDENTS

Helen Morris, Director P.0.Box 8

P. 0. Box 219 Matlakatia, AK 90026
Bathel, AK 99350 w: 886-5151

w: 5433157 FAX: 888-7907

FAX: 543-5590
BESOQUHCE CENTER FOR PARENTS &
CHILDREN '

Valerie Larson, Director Eileen Cummings, Program Managar
P. 0. Box 310 1401 Kellum Street

Diliingham, AK 99576 Fairbanks, AK 90701

w: 842-4059/1-800-478-5257 (907) 456-2885

h: 842-5017 FAX: 8424108 FAX: 4518125

CENTRAL COUNCIL OF TLINGIT & HAIDA
INDIAN TRIBES OF ALASKA

Jaciie Tagaban, Director .
320 W willoughby Avenue, Sults 300 Manager

Juneau, AK 99601 P. O. Box 200908

w: 586-1432/1-800-478-1432 Anchorage, AK 99520

FAX: 588-8970 w: 279-2511/1-800-478-7227
h: 788-5048 FAX: 279-8343/1-800-479-6343

Parent-Child Program
CHUGIAK CHILDREN'S SERVICES Sharon Trish, Menager
Charlle Johanaon, Direclor P. O, Box 925

P. O. Box 670233 Bethei, AK 99559
Chugiak, AK 90567 w: 543-3401, 3341
w: 6888011 FAX: 543-4434
FAX: 688-8013 h: 5433161

Roseann Turner, Acting Director
Head Start Program

SOUTHCENTRAL FQUNDATION

EAIRBANKS NATIVE ASSOCIATION

Ruse Christensen, Director Lisa Doichok, Director
201 First Avenue 670 W. Fireweed Lans
Falrbanks, AK 89701 Anchorage, AK 98503
w: 4564909 w: 276-3343

FAX: 458-5311 FAX: 265-5825

Sarah Kuenzii, Director

122 First Avanus

Fairbanks, AK 99701

w: 452-8251 X3172, 1-800-478-6822
FAX: 450-3850

h: 4884537

Sandi Haynes, Director Pam Gingue, Director
3710 E. 20th, Sutto #2 P. O. Box 459

Tok, AK 99780

w. 3835159

FAX: 883-5180
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FRIENDS OF HEAD START
REPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY & DERA UCATION
REGIONAL AFFAIRS Kxthi Wineman, Jan Smith, Jean Aiter
Marilyn Webb, Brent Cappell 801 W 10th Street, Suite 200
P. 0. Box 112100 Junesu, AX 99801-1884
Juneau, AK 99811-2100 Kathi: w 485-8706
465-4861(Marityn) Jan: w 4658703
465-48652(Brent) Jean: w 465-2842
FAX: 466-3212 FAX: 465-2000
AMERICAN INDIAN PROGRAM Technical Assistance Support Center
BRANCH Alaska Satellite

Lee Flelds, Rm. 2231

Don Wyatt, Rm. 2232

Head Start, Rin. # (2231 or 2232)
Mary Switzer Building
Washington, D. C. 20201

w: 202-205-8437(Les)

w: 202-205-8900(Don)

FAX: 202-205-6721

REGION X

Ken Snyder, Gioree Davie
Raglon X M/S RX-32

2201 6th Avenue
Seattio, WA 98121

w: 206-615-2557

FAX: 206-815-2574

RESQURCE ACCESS PROJECT
Cari Oimstead

P. 0. Box 1491

Portland, OR 97207

w: 1-900-547-8887 x48156

Etfrida Nord
P.0.Box H
Juneau, AK 99611
w: 465-3150

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH &
SOCIAL SERVICES
Karen Pearson
. Saction of Famlly Heelth
P.O.Box H4 6
Juneau, AK 0811
w. 274-7626
FAX: 277-61t 4

010604

Olrector, Sally Moad

Coordinator, Bonnie Kittredge
Staff, Boriny Headley, Michele Flynn
101 East 9th, Suite 108
Anchorage, AK 90601

w: 2726925

FAX: 272-6946

INDIAN HEAD START DIRECTOR

ASSOCIATION

Linda Kills Crow, President
Osage Nation of Oklahoma
Osage Agsncy Campus
Pawhuska, OK 74058

w: (918)287-1246

FAX: (914)287-4320

Ms. Lare’

1805 Bunker Stroet
Anchorage, AK 96503
w: 786-1771

FAX: 706-1749

Jane Atuk

Early intervention-intant Learning
1231 Gambeli

Anci-orage, AK 98501

wi 272-2542

FAX: 274-1384
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TESTIMONY OF THE NATIONAL INDIAN EDUCATION ASSOCIATION
SUBMITTED TO THE
SENATE INDIAN AFFAIRS COMMITTEE AND
THE SENATE LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE
JOINT HEARING ON
INDIAN HEAD START RE AUTHORIZATION

March 25, 1994

The National Indian Education Association (NIEA) is pleased to submit this
statement for the record with regard to re authorization of the Head Start Program
and in particular to address the concerns and needs of the Indian Head Start
Programs located on Indian reservations in the continental United States and
within Alaska Native communities. We have also provided separate testimony on
Head Start appropriations to the Senate Labor, HHS, Education and Related
Agencies Subcommittee.

The National Indian Education Association (NIEA) is a unique organization whose
membership of over 2,000 individuals includes and represents American Indian
and Alaska Native educators and learners of all ages. NIEA believes that education
must support and enhance traditional cultures and values, and enable Native
learners to be contributing members of their communities. NIEA believes that
education is vital to the future of American Indian and Alaska Native people and
their communities and nations.

NIEA is directed by an all-Indian Board of Directors whose 12 members are elected
from various regions of the country. NIEA is a non-profit agency, founded in 1969
in St. Paul, Minnesota. This year the organization is celebrating its 25th
Anniversary. NIEA has a special interest in the needs of young Indian people, in
particular, those aged 0-5 years of age who would be eligible for the Head Start
Program. NIEA Board member Marian Holstein, a member of the Winnebago Tribe
of Nebraska is a Tribal Head Start Director.

i RIC
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Every year NIEA's membership meets for an annual convention and passes a
number of resolutions which serve as the basis for NIEA's advocacy agenda and are
used in meetings with Congressional committees as well with federal agency
officials. Six of the 1993 resolutions addressed issues of concern in re authorization
of the Head Start program. NIEA has also gone on record in support of the 1993-94
Advocacy Agenda of the National Indian Head Start Directors' Association
(NTHSDA). This agenda discussed 11 issues of particular concern and importance.

NIEA will highlight those areas of special concern to our constituents and ask for
your committees' support in amending S. 1853, the Head Start Act Amendments of
1994, which was introduced by Senator Kennedy and others on February 10, 1994.
We have discussed these issues by topic area outlined in the bill. We do not have
comments on every section of the bill.

Section 2. Monitoring and Ouality Assurance. Among other things, this Section
directs the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services (DHEIS) to
establish program "outcome measures” to be used to evaluate on-going
effectiveness for each locai program. It also provides more intensive monitoring of
newly-designated Head Start agencies and programs which fail to meet minimum
quality standards. Poor performing grantees can be more readily identified and

as sted in improving their performance. If a program does not meet quality
standards it can be terminated and funds taken away.

For American Indian and Alaska Native grantees we recommend that the
American Indian Programs Branch (AIPB) monitor a third of all grantees at least
once a year. For poorly performing grantees a technical assistance plan should be
outlined and followed. There are at least 125 Indian Head Start grantees in the
country; therefore, at least 40 of these should be visited each year.

We are concerned that if a poorly performing tribal grantee had its grant terminated
there would be no other potential grantee in the area available to serve Indian
children on or near that reservation. Hence the need for closer monitoring and
technical assistance for those grantees that may be considered marginal.
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Section 5. Goal | Priorities for Traini { Techniczl Assi

The bills points out that funds will be used to address program and management
deficiencies, training and career development needs of staff and strategic planning
and needs assessments to guide program expansion.

NIEA again supports the legislative recommendations of the Indian Head Start
) Directors’ Association with regard to training and technical assistance needs. It is

) . important that language be included to address the needs of programs operated by
tribal governments. The allocation of supplemental training and technical
assistance funds to Indian grantees are not sufficient for most grantees to address the
¥ o training needs of staff, parents and volunteers, particularly the mandated
' qualifications for teaching staff. We ask that the Head Start Bureau reassess the
training and technical assistance needs of Indian communities in consultation with
the National Indian Head Start Directors' Association.

Additionally, we understand there is currently one training and technical assistance
provider for Indian grantees; however, there is not enough travel money for the
consulting firm to travel to all Indian programs in need. This situation needs to be
changed. A training strategy needs to be structured to meet the unique needs of .
Indian communities. Some of these communities and village are 80-100 miles or
more away from a college campus and it is very difficult to get training. In some
instances, a Head Start Program may be able to team up with a Tribally-Controlled
Community College for satellite training or send a skilled trainer to go on-site and
rotate training in the various communities.

Section 6. _ Allocation of Funds for P .

This section of the bill targets expansion funding to programs within each state
based on the number of eligible children currently not served, the concentration of
low-income families in a community and for the first time, on the applicant's
capability to expand services.

NIEA again supports the Indian Head Start Directors in their efforts to allow
American Indian tribal governments to determine their own eligibility for Head
Start Programs located on or near Indian reservations. The current financial

182
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guidelines are too restrictive and need to be expanded so that more low-income

children can be served. Of coyrse, first preference should be given to those families
that are the most needy.

NIEA also seeks legislative changes to the language in the Head Start Act which
would indicate the application of the “"on or near reservation” designation for
Indian Head Start grantees. This would be language similar to that used by the
Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA) in 25 CFR 20.1 (r). This mechanism permits tribes to
extend BIA and other social services to tribal members or other Indians within the
designated area.

We are aware of successful models for off-reservation Head Start Programs such as
the one operated in Rapid City, South Dakota. We would urge favorable
consideration of this type of model for future off-reservation programs.

Section 7. Allocation and Use of Funds for Quality Improvement.

NIEA supports amendment of this section, 644 (f) (1) (2) in the existing law, to allow
tribal grantees to construct facilities for use by the Head Start programs. Many
reservations suffer from a severe shortage of facilities to adequately serve the needs
of these early childhood programs. NIEA calls upon this committee to amend the
law in order to allow for construction of facilities. The law should also be flexible
enough to allow for grantees to rent facilities from tribal governments as well.

The "Final Report of the Advisory Committee on Head Start Quality and Expansion
supports this need and says.

"Consideration should be given to providing special authority for
Indian programs to construct facilities with Head Start funds due to the
lack of adequate faciliies on the reservation.”

The stated purpose of this committee, which was convened by DHHS in 1993, was
to review the Head Start Program and make recommendations for improvement
and expansion. There were two American Indian members of the Committee.

The Committee also recommended that:
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“The current policy which restricts Indian programs from serving
Indian children off the reservation should be reviewed. In addition,
the eligibility criteria for children on reservations should be reviewed and
consideration given to serving all children on reservations with high
poverty levels."

Administrative Cost Issue, NIEA shares the concern of the Indian Head Start
Directors regarding the 15% administrative cost allowance. Many Indian Head Start
grantees have difficulty in administering a quality program with the 15 %
limitation. We feel that this amount should be increased after consultation with the
project directors.

Start Bureau, A requests that the current law

as well as the 1994 Amendments

be changed to include a provision for Indian preference in hiring in the AIPB. A
similar provision was included in re authorization of the Administration for
Native Americans (ANA) in 1992. This agency is a part of the Administration for
Children and Families in DHHS. The Head Start Bureau also needs to seriously
consider reclassifying existing positions to the GS 12 and GS 13 Federal Pay Schedule
in order to attract more qualified American Indian and Alaska Native personnel.
Staff needs to be culturally sensitive to the needs of Native people in the field.

In summary, we thank the Chairmen of the Senate Indian Affairs Committee and
the Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee for allowing us to submit this
testimony and for holding this special hearing on the needs of American Indian and
Alaska Native Head Start grantees. NIEA is concerned about the needs of this

particular segment of our constituency and urges your committees to act on these
recommendations for change.
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PUEBLO OF ZUNI

£.0. BOX 33 EDISON R. WATO, SR.

ZUNI, NEW MEXICO 87327 ‘Counolan

" . AUGUSTINE A. PANTEAH
Councaman

CHARLOTTE T. BRADLEY
Counchaomen

OWENR, BOBELY
Counciwan

April O1, 1994

Honorable Deniel K. Inouye, Chairman
Senate committee on Indian Affairs
834 Hart Senmate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Honorable Inouye:

This testimony is on behalf of the Pueblo of Zuni and the Zuni He&'k':ﬁtart
Program. o

The Zuni Head Start Program has touched the lives of approximately 4,000
children and families since it began in 1965.

Abilities to serve more children in Zuni Head Start has not been feasible
because there are no existing facilities on the Pueblo to be considered as
possible sites for expansion.

The uniqueness of Indians living on reservations does impact Indian Head Start

Programs vhan it means serving more children through expansion because of
regulations against the construction of facilities.

Therefore, it is important that the voices of the Indian people be heard
through the Senate Comaittee on Indian Affairs regarding issues on the Head
Start Reauthorization Act.

Your support of the young children and families within the Puehlo of Zuni will
be graatly appreciated.

On Behalf of the Head Start Children, Staff and Parents,

Kathleen Romancito

Director
Zuni Head Start Program
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NAVAJO NATION WASHINGTON OFFICE

Wiritten Testimony of the
Navajo Nation
Before the
Senate Indian Affairs Committee
and the
Serate Labor and Human Resources Committes
on the Joint Hearing
regarding
Indlan Head Start Programs
held on
March 26, 1994

INTRODUCTION

On behalf of President Peterson Zah, the Navajo Nation would like to thank
Chelrman Inouye and Chairman Kennedy end members of the Committee on Indlan
Affalrs and the Committee on Labor and Human Resources for allowing it the
opportunity to submit its written statement for the hearing held on March 25, 1994
concerning $.1852, the Head Start Act Amendments of 1994. The Navajo Nation
appreclates the bipartisan support of the Head Start programs expressed by

membaers of the Committees, Congress and the Clinton Administretion.

The Nevajo Nation views this hearing as an excellent opportunity to present
Its views on tha Head Start Program, and provide the Commlittess with an overview
of some of the unique problems the Navajo Natlon and other indlan tribes face in
implementing thelr Head Start Programs. In addition, the Navajo Natlon would also
like to make recommendations on S. 1852 to ensure that efforts at Improving Hesd
Start programs Include provisions that target the unique needs of Indlan children.
The Navsjo Natlon hopes that we can continue to work together to improve Head
Start for the wali-being of our children, femilies, communities end the future of the
Navajo people.

THE NAVAJO NATION

The Navajo Natlon is the largast American Indian trlbe, with a total
population of 219,198 enrolied members {13 percent of all Indlans nationwide).
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The Navajo Reservation is 2iso the largest in size (36 percent of ali Indian lands in
the lower-48 states), spanning more than 17 million acres which extend into three
states: Arizona, New Mexico and Utah. Our land base is comparable in size to the
state of West Virginia. Within Navajo lands, there are three Navajo satellite
communities - Alamo, Canoncito and Ramah - located in central New Mexico and
the checkerboard lands in the Eastern Navajo Agency.

Although the Navajo Nation is rich in natural resourcas and possesses
tremendous economic potentlal, secio-economic conditions on the Navajo Nation
are comparable to those found in underdeveloped third worid countries. According
to the 1990 Census, the percentage of Navajos living below ths poverty level was
2pproximately 56 percent as compared to approximately 13 percent for the entire
United States. In addition, the median household ncome on the Navajo Nation in
1990 was $10,433. The corresponding figure fo" the United States in 1990 was
$30,056. Many of these conditions can be attrit uted to a lack of infrastructure.
For example, the Navajo reservation has 2,000 miics of naved roads while West
Virginia, which is roughly equivalent in size, has ove: 18,000 miles.

Navajo Nation Population and Educational Structure

The Navajo Nation is a young nation. The education and development of our
youth is extremely important to the future of bur peopie. According to the 1990
U.S. Census, approximately half of our people (75,084 of 151,105 Navajos)
residing on or near the Navajo reservation are below the age of 21. In addition, a
1992 Indian Health Service (IHS) survey renorted that approximately 15 percent of
the Navajo population is under six years of age. In the same survey, Navajo Area
IHS statistics also indicate that the population trend is expected to continue with
the Navajo Nation birth rate determined at 32.5 percent. This compares to the
1987 U.S. birth rate of 15.7 percent.

Due tec the size of the Navajo reservation and our population boom, the
educationa! system serving Navejo children is In tremendous need of expansion and
improvement. Navajo students are currantly served by six types of school systems
that exist on or near the Navajo reservation: 1) the New Mexico Public School
System; 2) the Arizona Public School System; 3) the Utah Public School System;
4) the Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA) school system; 5) contract/grant school
system; and, 6) mission/private schoois. The majority (at least 80 percent) of
Navajo students attend public schools.

Despite the number of schools that sarve the Navajo Nation, a significant
number of Navajos students attending thess schoois do not receive the quality
education they need and deserve. The Navajo Nation strongly believes that the
lack of competent school systems Is mainly due to: the lack of consideration to
Integrate the Navajo cultura into schools' curriculum and programs; tha shortage of

2

18




181

competent teachers; ineffective programs; inadequate school transportation and
school facilities; insufficient funding for ail programs including vocational and post
secondary institutions; and, inConsistent requiraments between differing school
systems.

These inconsistent requirements are due to the fact all schools on or near the
Navajo reservation must comply with their respective state's educational criteria.
This presents a unique challenge and problem as the Navajo Nation spans into three
states. Consequently, curriculum and graduation requirements vary by ragion
depending on Internal problems and developing curriculum for Navajo students.

Educational statistics of Navajo students such as, measures of achievement,
school completion, and college attendance indicate performance levels far below
those associated with our worst urban and rural educational systems. The schools
serving Navajo children are not providing them with the educational and social
opportunities that they need and deserve. To worsen matters, the Navajo Nation
government and its people do not possess the authority to address the bulk of
these problems.

In addition, Navajo students face added dilemmas due to the economic
conditions on the reservation. All too often, there is inadequate housing, lack of
water and indoor plumbing, lack of electricity, heating and refrigeration in homes as
well as the lack of funding for roads and facilities. As a result, Navajo students

) iditienal burd ide t} s f ive and fuci
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The Navajo Nation Head Start Program

Due to our young populatlon, socio-economic conditions, and educationat
structure, it Is cruciai that Navajo children be provided with a strong foundation for
educational and social development. Head Start Programs provide such a
foundation, and the Navsjo Nation's Head Start Program is no exception by

providing a number of important social and educational services to Navajo children
and famllies.

The Navajo Nation operates the largest Indian Head Start program with 128
centers located in communities throughout the entire Navajo reservation. In 1993,
these centers served an enroliment of 3,838 Navajo children. Head Start Program
sub-offices are located at each of the five Navajo Agencles with the central office
located at tribal headquarters in Window Rock, Arizona. The five Agencies are
further divided into 110 Chapters, which serve as the focal point for delivery of
services and information to community members. Those 110 Chaptsrs are
considered the service and recruitment areas for each Head Start Center. The
Alamo and Ramah satellite communitles contract services from the Head Start
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Program.

tmportance of Head Start Services Provided on the Navajo Nation

The majority of Navajo families maintain extended family relationships often
living in groups which include grandparents and relatives other than the immediate
family. Traditionally, children were raised within this secure network of.people
who cared for them and contributed to their education and social well-being.

Recently, however, this system of child development, coupled with
formalized education in schools, has begun to deteriorate due to the many external
forces which influence families and children. The teachings through strong family
interaction has been weakened with families drifting apart to follow jobs and other
opportunities not available near their homes. Our children often bear the brunt of
adverse impacts caused by these socio-economic changes. Consequently, these
voids have been created in the family safety net where children were once secure.

The Head Start program provides many families with an alternative for their
child‘s early education through a program which provides them the opportunity to
contribute on a daily basis with the design and implementation of programs most
suited to their needs and our philosophy of child deveiopment. A philosophy which
seaks to continually reinforce and pass on our people's heritage, traditions, culture,
and language in a system which also recognizes and teaches the importance of

skills, knowledge and qualifications necessary to deal with realities of our present
age and environment.

The realities we face now of limited opportunities, and general
underdevelopment in most essential health, ‘'education, soclal, and economic areas
will undoubtedly continue unless we respond with the Investments needed now to
prepare our chlidren, with the necessary skills, knowledge and tools to make those
important decisions to strengthen our Natlon. Our Head Start Programs wlli
continue to play an essentlal role in the future development of our Nation. The
Navajo Nation can only hope that future is one with unlimited opportunities,
strength and self-sufficiency.

Services Provided by the Navajo Natlon Head Start Program

The Navajo Nation Head Start Program provides a number of important
educational, social and health services to Navajo children and families that are
otherwise unavaitable on the Navajo Nation. Children enrolled in the Navajo Head
Start Program participate in a varlety of educational activitles that help with
positive development mentally, socially, emotlonally and physically.
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The Navajo Nation Head Start staff members are trained to teach and work
directly with children and parents. They provide children with a good environment;
the opportunity to learn and to experience success. The program emphasizes a
well-rounded environment allowing children to socialize and interact with others,
solve problems and experience things which add to their self-confidence and
improve their listening and speaking skills.

The Navajo Head Start curriculum contains elements of our Navajo Child
Development phllosophy through activities designed to introduce children to Navajo
history, culture and our traditional forms of teaching. Through this interaction,
children gain an awareness of their identity, language, culture, and appreciation
BN of their value in Navajo society.

To ensure good health for children we provide a program offering free
) medical and dental care including vision and hearing tests and needed
- immunizations. Meals and snacks served at our centers are prepared with high
’ regard for the nutritional content and tastes of children. Other services are offered
to assist children with special needs and disabilities.

Children are provided with transportation to and from their homes. Head
Start services are provided in facilities containing one or more classroom. For
those communities which do not have facilities, we offer a home-based program
which allows children to begin their Head Start experience in their homes. Head
Start teachers go directly into these homes to work with the children and their
families. Field trips to provide children with new experiences and opportunities to
learn are also added to the regular curriculum for students and their parents.

Our teachers and other staff members are sncouraged to improve their skills
and qualifications through a career development program involving local collages
and universities. This is coupled with a variety of job-specific tralning sessions
delivered on a regular basis to Head Start employees and the Central Parent Policy
Council. The Central Parent Policy Councll provides oversight to Head Start
programs.

In addition, the Navajo Nation Head Start Program is in the process of
designing and implementing some employment training, parenting skills
development opportunities for parents of Head Start children. One of the latest
initiatives involves development of cooperation agreements and linkages with other
Child/Family Health and Social Service providers so tha. children can be helped
with services they may need.

In short, the Navajo Nation Head Start Progium tries to examine the overall

needs of Navajo children and their families and attempts to assist them with the
best services to fit their situation. Without many of the important services
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delivered by the Navajo Nation Head Start Program, many Navajo children and their
families would not be afforded basic educational, social and health bensfits
necessary for their healthy and productive development.

THE NEED FOR IMPROVEMENT AND EXPANSION OF THE NAVAJO NATION
HEAD START PROGRAM

Underservice

Despite the Navajo Nation's success in implementing its current Head Start
Programs, the majority of Navajo children who are eligible to participate in Head
Start remain unserved. This is primarily due to the lack of adequate funding
through the indian Head Start Bureau.

According to the 1930 Census, there are approximately 19,665 Navajo
children between the age of 0-5 years. The 1990 census indicates that 62.6
percent of the Na'rajo Nation's 0-5 year population (12,144) live below the poverty
level. Therefore, the Navajo Nation Head Start Program estimates that in 1993,
approximately 8,224 three-to-five year old Navajo children who are eligibie for
Head Start Services will not be served by the Head Start Program. Qur current
leve! of funding is not adeguate for Head Start services to all children eligible
between the agas of 3-5 years.

Healith and Soclal Issues

In addition to not being able to serve the majority of its eligible children, the
Navajo Nation Head Start Program faces additional problems associated with basic
health and social needs of its children.

Out of 3,582 Head Start families, our "Family Needs Assessment” showed
that 2,031 families need some form of social services. The needs vary from
housing, chiid abuse/ neglect, unemployment, lack of transportation and illiteracy
among adults. Because of high unemployment on the reservation, many families
are leaving their original homesite and relocating to nearby urban areas.
Consequently, the children are exposed to, and experience Increased social
problems, such as juvenile delinquency, domestic violence and alcohelism. Families
who cannot find employment or provide adequate care and basic needs to their
children experience stress, depression and frustration. The conseguences to many
children are child abuse and neglect, alcoholism, drug and substance abuse and
effects of fetal alcohol syndrome.

A recent Navajo Head Start Dental Survey ldentified "major problems with
teeth” in Head Start children. The survey showed the following results:
approximately 55 percent had baby bottle tooth decay; 19 percent suffer tooth

<
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decay in half or more of their teeth; 47 percent suffer from tooth decay In their
molar teeth. These surveys indicate the continuing need to improve the heaith and
nutrition through effective community education programs. The habits that
contribute to the high Incidence of dental problems can be alleviated with proper
early intervention, when children are beginning to learn proper heaith care.

Furthermore, approximately 11 percent, or 382 Navajo children participating
in Head Start Programs have been professionally dlagnosed as having a disability.
The two primary areas of diagnosed disorders include speech and language
disorders (265) and health Impairments (41).

Because of sub-standard socio-economic conditions, the lack of health
facilities and social programs, many Navajo families cannot provide their children
with adequate care to fulfill all of their health and social needs. In order to
compensate for this lack of care and services, the Natlon Head Start Program
provides additional services to Navajo children participating In its program. To
ensure that quality standards are maintained when providing such services, the
Navajo Nation Head Start Program must devote further resources to accommodate
the additional health and social needs of Navajo children.

Unique Issues Facing the Navajo Nation Head Start Program

Besides the aforementloned bartiers, the Navajo Natlon faces other unlque
issues that present its Head Start Program with the tremendous burden of
attempting to serve Navajo children with only a fraction of necessary resources.

For instance, because of the geographical {solation and massive
infrastructure deficiencies of the Navajo Natlon, the Navajo Nation Head Start
Program is confronted with an abnormally high cost of transportation. Navajo
Nation Head Start buses commonly travel over 100 mlles a day In thelr everyday
routes. In addition, reservation gasoline prices are generally higher than off-
reservation fuel. Consequently, operating costs of transportation on the Navajo
Nation are substantially higher than those of other Head Start Programs. Moreover,
because of the lack of paved roads and harsh environment, the Navajo Nation Head
Start Program must pay higher maintenance/repair costs for Head Start vehicles.
As a result of its limited resources and the higher costs of transportation operation,

maintenance, and repair, the Navajo Nation is forced to limit the amount of its
services rendered to Navajo children.

In addition to higher transportation costs, the Navajo Nation Head Start
Program lacks adequate facilities to serve all Head Start eligible children. In fact,
the Navajo Nation Head Start Program's existing classrooms represent only a small
fraction of those needed to serve Its children. F=: i
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of other indian Head Start Programs, the majority of these classrooms are in
extreme disrepair and In need of major renovation and/or reconstruction.
Furthermore, a number of our classrooms are located in modular bulldings do not
present a permanent solutlon to the Navajo Nation's need for increased Head Start
classrooms. Again, because of the tremendous need and limited resources, current
funding Is not nearly adaquate for the Navajo Nation to address these issues.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Due to the distinct circumstances on the Navajo Nation and Indian country,
such as massive Infrastructure deflciencles, geographical isolation, high level of
poverty and young population, there Is a tremendous need to expand and Improve
the Head Start Program on the Navajo Nation. Without spacial attention that
specifically addresses some of these unique Issues, Navajo children who are eligible
to participate in Head Start Programs will continue to be underserved. The
foregoing should serve to highlight suggested changes which the Navajo Natlon
hopes will improve the situation of its Head Start Program.

In offering proposed changes to S. 1852, the Navajo Nation strongly believes
that the protection of our soverelgnty as a Natlon, a government and a people with
its own unique culture, language and traditions Is paramount. It is extremely
important that the Navajo Nation malntain government-to-government relationships
with fedaral agencles, borne out of treatles negotlated and legally binding, should
continue to be honored and reinforced. iy addition, It is Important that federal
agencies recognize their trust responsibllity to American Indlan tribes in carrying out
their respective sarvices. '

As a result, the Navajo Nation respectfully offers five recommendations. The
following recommendations are concerns the Navajo Natien has identified while
working directly with Head Start Centers and Parent Policy Counclls from local
communlties.

tribes, the Navajo Nation recommends that the Head Start legislation be
amended so that American Indian Head Start Programs are treated on a
separate basis, Currently, Amerlcan indlan Head Start Programs are
administered along with Migrant Head Start Programs which face unique
issues that are distinct from those confronted by the Navajo Nation and
other Indian tribes. This wouid help ensure that Head Start services provided
to indian children reflect their particular needs. In addition, this would better
enable tribes and the Head Start Bureau to determine more accurate levels of
funding for American indlan Head Start Programs.
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As previously mentioned, the Navajo Nation operates the largest Indian Head
Start Program. At the same time, however, Navajo children continue to
among the most underserved because the Navajo Nation's current Head
Start funding is not sufficient to serve the vast majority of Navajo children
who are eligible for Head Start services. As reflected by statistics on our
unserved and/or undeserved Head Start eligible children and families, this
trend is only expected to continue. In fact, because of an ever Increasing
popuiation and dramatle rise in demand for Head Start services, the Navajo
Nation firmly believes that this historic underservice will worsen. _Unlasg

(0 B 8 d arsg g H

The Navajo Nation supports proposed amendments to expand the
eligibitity of Indian chitdren residing In towns that border Indlan
reservations. As with other ~merican Indlan tribes, many Navajo
parents who reside In border communities wish to have thelr children
participate in the Navajo Nation's Head Start Program. In addition, the
Navajo Nation supports expanding the eligibllity criteria based on
income. While the Navajo Nation supports such language, however,
the Navajo Nation remains concerried that without additional funding,
expanding the eligibility criteria may in fact place an additional burden

on the Navajo Nation's Head Start Program. Therefore, the Navajo
A itions 0 6 0 0 at

. As praviously mentioned, the
Navajo Nation does not possess or receive nearly the amount of adequate
resources to fulfill the needs of our children with respect to transportation or
construction costs. Again, without special consideration by Congress and
the Clinton Administration, transportation costs wili continue to take up a
disproportionate share of the Navajo Nation Head Start Program's funding.
In addition, without special attention to address the overwheiming need to
construct new classrooms, Navajo children will continue to be underserved.

Due to size and increased need, many of the larger American Indian
tribes whose contract amounts are substantial, do not possess the
resources to meet the matching funds requirement. In the Navajo
Natlon's case, the current requirement of a 20 percent match as a
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condition for Head Start funding is extremely prohibitive. Our desire
to apply for additional funds to finance needed expansion of our
programs Is seriously compromised by a decrease In tribal revenues
and our difficulty in coming up with the required match in coming
years. i r

requirement for matching funds be iowered to better accommodate
the needs of iarger tribes such as the Nevalo Nation. -

CONCLUSION

The need to provide a solid educational, socisl, and economic foundation to
Navajo children is paramount to the future of the Navajo Nation. We reaiize that
much of the focus of S. 1852 will center on Head Start Programs on a broad basis,
however, the Navajo Nation strongly recommends that provisions be incorporatad
in the legislation to address some of the unique issues facad by American indian
childraen,

The Navajo Nation appreciates the opportunity to submit its written
statement for the hearing record and looks forward to the Committees’ favorable
consideration of its suggestions. The Navajo Nation looks forward to working with
the Senate Indlan Affairs Committee and the Senate Labor and Human Resources
Committee on further educationat initiatives, and hopes that we can jointly deveiop
and implament positive initiatives to benefit our children.

10
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Maxch 23, 1994

Senator baniel Inouye, p-Ha

US Ssnats Committee On Indian Affairs
838 Hart nldg,

Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Inouye:

As & member of the Navajo Nation and as a Head start parent, I
will be affected by certain jisaues regarding the HEad start
Reauthorization;y therefore I am respaotively requesting for your
support on the following:

1. The current income elgibility gquidelines excludes geveral hundred
Navajo children who are claggified high-income and therefore not
able to banefit from Head Start programs; this guideline must be
deleted which will allow ALL Navajo children an opportunity to
benefit from Heed gtart.

The elimination of the "on reservation" rule barring off-reservation
children from qualifying for ‘Head Start ssyrvtoas. This will allow
all Navajo children living outside the reservation boundariss to
attend Hsad Btart on the reserxvation,

With a severe lack of adequate facilities that ate saFe and wacant
on the reservation, the ragulation that precludes our Grantee, the
Navajo Nation, to LEASE or PURCHASE tribal facilities only stalls
-and hinders our potential for goowth and improvement across the
Navajo Nation. Tha deletion of this regulation will greatly
enhance the opportunity to acquire adequate and anvironmentally
safs facilitiee for my child and other Navajo children.

Institution of Indian Prefierence at the American Indian Programs
Branch of the HEad Start Bureau will bring a positive and
significant balance to all Native American Head start programs.
I want to ses more Native Americans at the National level and

to have equally representation from all Native children of
Head Start.

Under the ourrent Act, Granteas subjected to termination will not
receive priority designation or be considersd for rsapplication,
i ndian people and I want this changed, we
are continually striving to become a soveriegn nation. This will
affect all children in our tribe, some 12,000 strong and growing,

I do not want Head Start seruves to be cut from our nation.

Please consider making positive and child benefs ting changes to the
Hoad Start Reauthorization for my son, Kendrick, who is now 4 years old,
for my Head Start genter with 20 enrolled ohildren, and for my agenoy
(Fort Defiance,AZ) that has 720 children enrolled, and for my Navajo
Nation with only 2,500 enrolied with all others on waiting listas or

not baing merved, We nead your help and I am asking that you assist

us in onhancing Head Stert services today, and in the future,

Thank-you,

Bernadine Johns, Parent and Policy Council Member, Navajo Nation




Harch 23, 1994

Senator Daniel Inouye, D-Ha

US Senate Committes on Indian Affairs
838 Yart Bldg.

washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Inouye:

My name is Kendrick Johns, J am 4 years 0ld and live in Crystal,
New Msxioco.

I attend the Chee Dodga Head Start in my comhunity and have been
since September 1993, I enjoy going to school and learning

many new thinga sach day. I get to ride the bus snd I get to

be with other children. We gc on field trips, we hrva partiss
for birthdays and holidays, and we have lots of fun learning
about animals, food, manners, and especially our Native language,
My school is important to me.

Any ammendments to the Head Start Act will definetly affect ms
and all other Navajo children on our Navajo Nation. Plesse be
cognizant of our nesdsp I want all Navajo childrsn to be algible
regaxdless of income, location of home, and for our tribs to be
able to rent or leass facilities for us without any regulations
forbidading thea to do so. You must help me and others to ksep
Hesd Btart, becauee I am benefitting from it every dsy,.

Thank you for your support!

Kendrick N. Johns

ke nor CX %A@\

BJohns, I\Oth;
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INDIAN CHILD AND FAMILY CONFERENCE

3812 Central Avenue 8.E,, Room 205
Albwquerque, New Mexico 67108
Phonst 505/265-8344

March' 24, 1994

Honorable Senator Daniel lnovye

US SENATE COMMITTEE OF INDIAN AFFAIRS
838 Hart Building

Washington, D.C. 2010

Senator Inouye,

During the veek of March 7-10, 1994, the Southwest Consortium
of Indian Head Start Programs held its 13th Annual Indian Child
and Famil{ Conferenca (ICFC), In Albuquerque, New Mexico. The
lndisn Child and Pamjly Confcrence was well attended with 750
head start parents, staff, tiribal Jeaders and administrators
rcpresenting 64 of 119 1Indian Head Start Pro rama within the
American Indian Programs Branch (AIPB - Region XI}.

During the 1I.C.F.C., Parent, Staff, Tribal Laadors and
Administrators Caucus were held Lo address Indian Head Start
concarns and {ssues. These revolved around the eleven (11)
resolutions developed in June 1993, by the National Indian Head
Start Diractora' Association (NIHSDA) which will be presented to
the Joint Hearing of the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs on

Frlda{ March 25," 1994, on Indian Issuss regarding Head Start
Reauthorization Act of 1994,

Particular issues oaddressed by the Southwest Gonsortium
Caucuses are inclusive of the National Indian Head Start
Directors' Associstion with each identifying their priority
concarns psr ths attached resolutions:

' Parent Caucuai
UYead Start funds bc Pntit)ement oppase to Diascretionary.

154 Administrative Cost be charge to a set axida and not be
taken from the initial grant amount.

Create an Asgociate Commissioner (Desk) office to addreas
Indien Nation Head Start programa.

A Hoad Start Tralning Seminar Sponsored By
THE SOUTHWKEST CONSORTIUM OF INDIAN HEAD START PROCRAMS
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SW Consortium Caucus Issues Continued
Page Two

?ribai Leaders

Soverz2ignty of Indian Ration to recognize the Government
to Government relation with the Federal Govermment.

Establish an Associate Commissioner of JTndian Head Start
within Administration for Children and Families.

"Indian Preference"” be employed to address Indian Nations
issues with the Department of Ilealth and Human Services.

Eligibility criteria be broaden to not restrict services to
Indian families Lo "reservation communitics".

iimit authority Secretary (DHIS) to designate non-Indian,

non-profit Agency as rcplacement grantee within jurisdiction
of tribal governments.

Administrator Caucus

Inclusive of the National JTndian Head Start Directors'

Association Indian Head Start Issues with priority listing per
the Administrators' Caucus.

*

*

*

Construction fundin$ for Indian Head Start facilitiecs over
funds for modular buildings.

Lack of opportunity of Indian llead Start Programs for early
childhood education for children and families.

Staff Caucus
Income Eligibility be increascd/eliminated.

Additional services to children birth to 3 years of age and
children with disabilities.

Construction funding be made available as well as funds to
renovate existing facilities.

Additional funds to addrcss staffing and to provide quality

direct service to children with disabilities.

*

Adequate funds to provide training and technical assistance
to Indian Head Start sitaff and parcnts.
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All Tndian Head Start Program issucs MUST be addregsed in the-
Head Start Reauthorization Act of 1994, to improve direct
comprehensive developmental gservices Lo Indian children and
families in Indian communities. The 1Indien Issues from the
Parent, Tribal Leaders, Administrators and Staff Caucus be viewed
unique from non-Yndian Head Start Programs and these be reflected
in Congressional Legislation to achieve Quality Services in all
components of Head Starl 4.e. Education, flealth, Nutrition,

Social  Services, Parent Involvement, Disability and
Administration.

Sincerely,

Arnold D, Y.

SW CONSORTIU¥ O INDIANPHEAD
START PROGRAMS

SW Board Members
ICFC Coordinator




13th Annual Child and Family Conference
Resolution Supporting the National
Indian Headatart Directors Asyociation
Mational Mvececy Agonda Issuce

Resolution Supporting the National Indian Hokd Start Diroctors Assooiations National
Mvocucy Agenda Iseues.

VHEREAG, the National Indian Head Start Dirootors Associstion 1 an organiszation that
addcesecs lusues and concerns of the Head Start programs: and

WHEREAS, at & Nationsl Indian Head Start Dixsctors Associstion (shubbng, confarence)’™ TV

the following issues were identified:

1., Bxisting legislation and fedoral rogulations do not allow for the
canutruction of Head Start facilitiss by Indian grantees.
2. Many preschool aged Indinn children lack an opportunity to participatc

in » preechool program lat mlone a comprehensive aarly childhood educaticn
program sa Head Start.

Pederally recognized Tribes ara Sovaraign Nations and wascolsted with tha
Fodoral Government in Nation to Nation relationships. The on-going
discusaion by the Administration to eliminate the Amcriten mdian Programa
Branch and t0 desentralise the administration functicns to the Depertment

of Hemlth and haan Services' rogional offices serves to weaken this legai
ralationanip.

The allocation of Hesd Start supplemental truining and technicm? assistance
funds to Indisn grentees are insufficient for most grantees to address
training neede of staff, parents and volunteers.

The level of quality improvement funde (appropristions) is insutticient to
address the sarvios delivery neads of most Indian grantees. .

Due to exiating furding levels of grantees, many programs have eatablished
organizational atructures vhich require tha Hesd Start dixector, program
coordinatora and teaching staff to oarry dual or triple coNponsnt and
snagenent functions.

T™he expansion of Head Btart services is essentia. for meoting tho ncods of
PLeschool Indian children reelding in both rescrvation and non-resscvmtion
commuitios throughout the Nation.

a) lmplexanting tho *sharsd dociaion making® wspecte of Fesd Btart often
piscea tribal oounvils and policy councils in confiict with each other.
b} Howd Start perecnnel ndministration is a challenge which often pressnts

and ciashod with the ostablished policies and procedures of the
granteo

Moy .
©) The concwpt of joint or ahared decision mexing in Head Btaxt is a process
that a often disruptive to the general administration and MENAgement
of the progran. Orantees often have difficulty {wplementing ana
mintaining the prooesa. 70.2 poses diffiouities for tribel tradition
and culturea.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

201




PAFullToxt Provided by ERIC

195

e cost of operating and maintuining cooprehensive iload Start sarvices
in isolated and remote Indien commmities inoroases cvery ymar which
maies it Aiffioult to maintain an aCoeptablo level of quality servioss.

Aditional sarvices for chilaren ago birth to 3 are needed in Indian
commnities to augment other servicew provided to Jowv incoss Zemilies.

Meating the minimum requiraments of the lload Start program Performance
Standards is formidable for many Indian grantees and affects thoir
Pacity to quately qQuality isprovemsnt of sorvice delivery.

Indian Head Start grantess wperience an inordinats numor of audit
axcaptions relative to serving over-income chirdrsn and documenting
non-fedscal shara.

WHEREAS, rocommmdations wore made to address these identified issues.

NOW THEREFORE BE XT RESOLVED TINT! Tribul leeders and the Southwsst Consoxtiuve of
Indlan Hoad Start programs present at the Thirteenth Indian Child and Fanmily Conferance
hald on Narch 7-10, 1994 at the Albuquerque Hilton Hotel, Albuquorqua, New Mexico,
herelhy supports the Rational Indian Head Btart pirectors Assooiation National Mivocacy
Agends Iesuss outline in the fore going resolution.

SERUIPTCATION

I, the uwdersigned, hereby cartify thal Lhis resolution ut m duly called meating hoid
at the Thirteenth Indian Child and Family Conference on March 9, 1984, a quorum hoing
prasant and wvas votod vith approving snd _____ opposed
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Soutlwest Consoctium of Indian Iead Staxt Programe
130 sl Indian Child and Family Canferwnos
STAYP CAUCOS
T™he 12 {swes that were developad at them Nationa) Indimn Hend Start Directors

Mssociation in June of 1993 were presented to all swtaff hers in attend along with'

lagislative and/or mdsinistrativo roecosmendations.

Input on these issuea, plus, other SLRLL CONOCAINS, were received from staff members
of the Southwast Conaortium, in addition, Lo other Indian Head Stnrt staff from acroes

the nation, such as, Montana, Oregam, Utah, South Dakota, Wisoonsin, ato. Also in attendemot

wag the National Indian Head Start Staff Representative, Angela £nell.
Severzl conoerns which the statf brought out pertain to the legisiative end/ocr

adninistrative rec dntiona proposed by the Direct Msociation, therefore will

be supported by the atafs, much us,

Teoue #2 - Income Eligikility

Isme 4 -~ AMditional wervices nesded for ¢hildren agas birth Lo 3 years of ago,
whereas, children with possible dimbilitien ey have adeguate ssxvioes

Issus #3 -~ Oonatruction of Head Start fecilitive , more funding should e avaiisble
plom, additional runding to improve facilities in ordar to maintain compiisnce.

Insuo #6 - Mnding aveilability to adequately structure our programe »o that qualitied
staff have surgicient time to perform thaiy duties and responmibilities,
This will insure proper ssxvioes to apecial nesds children and bring the
student/teacher ratio to a more accuptable level Of Quality service.

Issue #10- AMsquate training and tachnicel ssgistance for needs of staff and parents.

Othar key issuos brought out by staff meabexd incluie:

$1 ~ Organimation of National Indian Hosd Staxt Btaff Associstion. To ensure adequAte
training and wupportive services for all staff sesbere.

%2 - A malt representative be elected from each prog: This repr tive wiil bo a

weaber of the Netional Indian Hesd Start Btaff Asscciation, slected by their seers



page 2

and not appointed by the Di T,

43 - The {aformation received purtaining ¢o stact momboers 8 not being £iltered to ataff
on u timsly tasis, therefore, all information coming into programs conoarning

staff should bs ismsdiately given w0 the wtatf representative who vill then relay
and explain informmtion.

M-Dlmwwmﬂmuumzmuwmiaw-wolutfconm

are addressed; in xddition, this viil also Talp etaff stay in compliance with

Pexformnoa Btandards. '
'm-okv)1"Wemthyuw-ucfnnunﬂnmbenworwdbyanm:mu.
1" ted and ad
positive direction.

d these will 2llow the nrograms and etaff to move in a more
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